

MALAYSIA/BURMA

LIVING IN LIMBO

BURMESE ROHINGYAS IN MALAYSIA

I. SUMMARY.....	3
II. RECOMMENDATIONS.....	6
To the Malaysian Government.....	6
The Protection of Refugees.....	6
Preventing Corruption by Government Officials.....	7
Immigration Detention.....	7
The Protection of Children.....	9
Preventing Statelessness.....	9
To the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR):.....	9
Improving Access to the Office for Malaysia.....	9
Informational Brochure.....	9
Refugee Status Determination Procedures.....	9
Disclosure of Statistics.....	10
Promoting Refugee Protection in Malaysia.....	10
Reducing Statelessness.....	10
UNHCR in Burma.....	11
To the State Peace and Development Council (SPDC) of Burma.....	11
To the International Community.....	11
III. BACKGROUND.....	12
History of the Rohingya People.....	12
Current Abuses in Arakan.....	16
Life in Malaysia.....	19
IV. MALAYSIA'S TREATMENT OF UNDOCUMENTED ROHINGYA.....	21
International Legal Standards.....	22
Refugees and Asylum-Seekers.....	23
Malaysia's Refusal to Recognize Refugee Status.....	25
History of Refugee Policy in Malaysia.....	25
Refolement of Rohingya.....	26
Powers of Police and Immigration Officials.....	29
Illegal Entry and "Prohibited Immigrants".....	29
Powers of Search and Arrest.....	29
Judicial Review and Sentencing.....	29
Abuses by Police.....	31
Disregarding or Destroying UNHCR Documents.....	31
Bribery, Extortion, and Theft during Arrest.....	31
Physical Abuse and Corruption at Local Police Stations.....	32
Immigration Detention.....	33
International Standards.....	35
Living Conditions.....	36
Physical Abuse and Deaths.....	39
Sexual Abuse.....	40
Children.....	41

CORRUPTION AND THEFT.....	43
PROTRACTED DETENTION AND DEPORTATION.....	44
V. THE ROLE OF UNHCR.....	44
CURRENT OPERATIONS.....	45
POLICIES FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA.....	45
THE THREE POLICIES: 1992-1999.....	45
THE REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATION PROCESS IN KUALA LUMPUR.....	47
PROBLEMS WITH ACCESS AND PROCEDURE.....	48
ACCESS TO THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE.....	48
INFORMATIONAL BROCHURE.....	50
LEGAL ASSISTANCE.....	50
APPEALS.....	51
UNHCR'S INCONSISTENT POLICIES ON CONDITIONS IN ARAKAN.....	52
DENIAL OF REFUGEE STATUS.....	53
VI. THE ROHINGYA'S CITIZENSHIP: THE ROOT OF THE PROBLEM.....	55
BURMA'S RESPONSIBILITY.....	56
STATELESSNESS AND REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS.....	57
PROTECTIONS FOR THE STATELESS INDEPENDENT OF REFUGEE STATUS.....	59
PROTECTIONS FOR STATELESS CHILDREN.....	61
CONSEQUENCES.....	62
ACCESS TO EDUCATION.....	62
ACCESS TO HEALTH CARE.....	63
VII. APPENDICES.....	65
III. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS.....	77

I. SUMMARY

'I CANNOT GO BACK TO BURMA BECAUSE THERE IS RISK TO MY LIFE. I HAVE NO DOCUMENTS HERE. I AM IN A STRANDED SITUATION.'
—UNDOCUMENTED ROHINGYA MAN IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA

BURMESE ROHINGYAS IN MALAYSIA ARE LIVING IN LIMBO. MOST DO NOT HAVE PERMISSION TO BE IN MALAYSIA. HOWEVER, THEY CANNOT RETURN TO BURMA, WHICH CONTINUES TO DISCRIMINATE AND PERPETRATE GROSS HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES AGAINST THE ROHINGYA MUSLIM MINORITY. INDEED, ALTHOUGH MUSLIMS HAVE INHABITED NORTHERN ARAKAN STATE IN BURMA SINCE THE TWELFTH CENTURY, BURMA CLAIMS THAT THE ROHINGYA ARE ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS, DOES NOT RECOGNIZE THEM AS ITS CITIZENS, AND REFUSES TO RECEIVE THEM BACK FROM MALAYSIA.

BURMESE AUTHORITIES BEAR RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE ROHINGYA'S FLIGHT. BURMA'S TREATMENT OF THE ROHINGYA IS ADDRESSED IN THE BACKGROUND SECTION OF THE REPORT, AND THE REPORT OFFERS SPECIFIC RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT. THE FOCUS OF THIS REPORT, HOWEVER, IS ON WHAT HAPPENS TO ROHINGYA WHEN THEY REACH MALAYSIA. THERE, THEY ARE NOT TREATED AS REFUGEES FLEEING PERSECUTION WHO SHOULD BE AFFORDED PROTECTION, BUT AS ALIENS SUBJECT TO DETENTION OR DEPORTATION IN VIOLATION OF MALAYSIA'S INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS OBLIGATIONS. MALAYSIA IS HIGHLY SELECTIVE WITH REGARD TO THE REFUGEE POPULATIONS TO WHICH IT AFFORDS PROTECTION, AND BURMESE ROHINGYA ARE ONE OF THE MANY GROUPS THAT THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT REFUSES TO RECOGNIZE AS HAVING LEGITIMATE CLAIMS TO PROTECTION. ALTHOUGH THE GOVERNMENT INFORMALLY TOLERATED THE ROHINGYA IN THE EARLY 1990S, THEIR SITUATION HAS DETERIORATED SIGNIFICANTLY IN RECENT YEARS. ROHINGYA REFUGEES AND ASYLUM-SEEKERS IN MALAYSIA ARE OFTEN DETAINED FOR MONTHS IN IMMIGRATION CAMPS WHERE THEY SUFFER MALNUTRITION, UNSANITARY CONDITIONS, AND BEATINGS BEFORE BEING PUSHED OVER THE BORDER INTO THAILAND. THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT INCREASINGLY RESTRICTS THEIR ACCESS TO EDUCATION AND HEALTH SERVICES, AND, TO DATE, THE OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES (UNHCR), WHICH HAS AN OFFICE IN MALAYSIA, HAS BEEN UNABLE TO SECURE EFFECTIVE LEGAL PROTECTION FOR THE ROHINGYA.

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH CONDUCTED FIRSTHAND RESEARCH IN MALAYSIA IN NOVEMBER AND DECEMBER OF 1999 TO INVESTIGATE THE TREATMENT OF ROHINGYA. WE INTERVIEWED SOME ROHINGYA WHO HAD LIVED IN MALAYSIA FOR ALMOST TWENTY YEARS AND OTHERS WHO HAD JUST RETURNED FROM THE THAI BORDER; SOME WHOM UNHCR RECOGNIZES AS REFUGEES AND OTHERS WHOM IT DOES NOT.² WE WERE NOT ABLE TO VISIT MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS—THESE ARE CLOSED, EVEN TO UNHCR—BUT WE DID TRACK DOWN AND INTERVIEW ROHINGYA WHO HAD ONLY RECENTLY BEEN DEPORTED, AND WE TRAVELED TO DUMAI, THE INDONESIAN PORT TO WHICH MALAYSIA SENDS MOST INDONESIAN DEPORTEES, TO INTERVIEW INDIVIDUALS WHO HAD ARRIVED DIRECTLY FROM MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS WHERE THEY WERE DETAINED TOGETHER WITH ROHINGYA. IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA'S CAPITAL, WE ALSO HAD MEETINGS WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICERS, NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS (NGOs) WORKING WITH UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS, AND LAWYERS WITH IMMIGRATION EXPERIENCE.

ABUSES BY MALAYSIA

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH RECOGNIZES THAT MALAYSIA HAS A LONG HISTORY OF SERVING AS TEMPORARY HOST TO REFUGEES FLEEING PERSECUTION AND CONFLICT. LEGAL PROTECTION FOR REFUGEES, HOWEVER, IS NONEXISTENT: MALAYSIA'S REFUSAL TO PROTECT THE ROHINGYA IS PART OF A LARGER FAILURE TO PROTECT REFUGEES NO MATTER THEIR PROVENANCE OR THE CIRCUMSTANCES WHICH LED TO THEIR BECOMING REFUGEES. ACCORDING TO MALAYSIA'S FOREIGN MINISTER, DATUK SERI SYED HAMID ALBAR, "WE DO NOT RECOGNIZE THE STATUS OF REFUGEES. . . . [W]E ONLY ALLOW FOREIGNERS TO STAY ON A TEMPORARY BASIS AFTER WHICH THEY HAVE TO GO BACK."³ THIS STANCE HAS ROOTS IN MALAYSIA'S EXPERIENCE WITH THE INDOCHINESE BOAT PEOPLE, WHO ARRIVED IN LARGE NUMBERS IN THE 1970S AND 1980S. WHEN MALAYSIA, IN RESPONSE, BEGAN TOWING BOATS OF REFUGEES BACK OUT TO SEA, AN INTERNATIONAL AGREEMENT WAS REACHED ACCORDING TO WHICH REFUGEES WERE TO BE INTERNED IN MALAYSIA UNTIL THEY COULD BE EITHER RESETTLED TO THIRD COUNTRIES OR ELSE REPATRIATED: THEY WERE NOT ALLOWED TO STAY IN MALAYSIA. THIS POLICY PERSISTS, DESPITE SIGNIFICANT CHANGES TO THE NATURE OF REFUGEE FLOWS TO MALAYSIA.

MALAYSIA'S TREATMENT OF THE ROHINGYA AND OTHER REFUGEES FALLS FAR SHORT OF INTERNATIONALLY ACCEPTED STANDARDS. THE COUNTRY HAS YET TO BECOME PARTY TO THE MAIN INTERNATIONAL TREATY FOR THE PROTECTION OF REFUGEES: THE 1951 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES (HEREAFTER REFERRED TO AS THE REFUGEE CONVENTION) AND ITS 1967 PROTOCOL. AT PRESENT, MALAYSIA HAS NO ASYLUM SYSTEM, AND UNDER THE COUNTRY'S GENERAL IMMIGRATION LAW, REFUGEES—EVEN IF RECOGNIZED AS SUCH BY UNHCR—ARE CONSIDERED ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS. STATEMENTS BY MALAYSIAN OFFICIALS SUGGEST THAT THE GOVERNMENT FEARS THAT BY AFFORDING PROTECTION TO REFUGEES IT WOULD CREATE A "PULL FACTOR." SUCH FEARS, THOUGH UNDERSTANDABLE, DO NOT AT ALL JUSTIFY THE ABUSES DETAILED IN THIS REPORT.

¹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

² ALL UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS INTERVIEWED REQUESTED ANONYMITY, AND THEIR NAMES HAVE NOT BEEN USED.

³ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, "100,000 ILLEGALS EXPECTED TO LEAVE," *THE NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA)*, SEPTEMBER 4, 1999/AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

ALTHOUGH MALAYSIA HAS NOT SIGNED THE REFUGEE CONVENTION AND ITS 1967 PROTOCOL, IT IS BOUND BY THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT—a universally accepted prohibition in customary international law on returning refugees to any country where they are likely to be persecuted or from which they would be likely to be expelled to face persecution. MALAYSIA DOES NOT GENERALLY RETURN REFUGEES TO BURMA, BUT IT CONTINUES TO EXPEL ROHINGYA TO THAILAND. IT DOES THIS BECAUSE BURMA WILL NOT ACCEPT THEM BACK AND BECAUSE ROHINGYA GENERALLY ENTER MALAYSIA BY WAY OF THE THAI BORDER. HOWEVER, THAILAND ALSO HAS NOT RATIFIED THE REFUGEE CONVENTION AND ITS PROTOCOL, AND ROHINGYA EXPELLED TO THAILAND RISK DETENTION AND DEPORTATION TO BURMA. A STATE WHICH RETURNS REFUGEES TO A THIRD COUNTRY IN WHICH THEY DO NOT HAVE ACCESS TO ASYLUM PROCEDURES AND FROM WHICH THEY MAY BE RETURNED TO THEIR COUNTRY OF NATIONALITY VIOLATES THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT.⁴ THAILAND IS NOT A COUNTRY THAT IS WILLING TO PROTECT THE ROHINGYA, AND IN DEPORTING THE ROHINGYA TO THAILAND, MALAYSIA VIOLATES THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT.

ROHINGYA WHO HAVE BEEN DEPORTED FROM MALAYSIA BUT WHO MANAGE TO AVOID DETECTION BY THAI IMMIGRATION AUTHORITIES USUALLY REENTER MALAYSIA AS QUICKLY AS THEY CAN. MANY OF THE ROHINGYA HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED HAD BEEN DEPORTED AND HAD REENTERED SEVERAL TIMES, INCLUDING ONE MAN WHO HAD BEEN THROUGH THIS CYCLE EIGHT TIMES IN ELEVEN YEARS. AT EACH STEP IN THE CYCLE, THE ROHINGYA ARE BRIBERY FODDER FOR UNSCRUPULOUS POLICE OFFICERS AND IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS.

WITHOUT PERMISSION TO LIVE LEGALLY IN MALAYSIA AND WITHOUT ANY MEANS TO OBTAIN SUCH PERMISSION, ROHINGYA FIND THEMSELVES LOCKED IN POVERTY, WITH THEIR CHILDREN NOT PERMITTED TO ATTEND SCHOOL, AND AT CONSTANT RISK OF ARREST. MALAYSIAN POLICE AND IMMIGRATION OFFICERS ARE WOEFULLY IGNORANT OF WHAT IT IS TO BE A REFUGEE, AND OFFICIALS AT ALL LEVELS OF GOVERNMENT TEND TO IGNORE UNHCR DOCUMENTS AND ITS URGENT REQUESTS THAT PARTICULAR ASYLUM-SEEKERS AND REFUGEES NOT BE DETAINED AND REPATRIATED. LOW-LEVEL POLICE AND IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS POSSESS BROAD DISCRETION AND POWER UNDER MALAYSIAN LAW. WHAT FEW PROTECTIONS THAT ARE MANDATED, SUCH AS JUDICIAL REVIEW OF DETENTION, ARE OFTEN NOT COMPLIED WITH. OUT OF THE EYE OF DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL MONITORS, DETAINEES IN MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS ARE ROBBED, BEATEN, INADEQUATELY FED, AND DENIED MEDICAL CARE. SOMETIMES THEY DIE AS A RESULT. CHILDREN ARE DETAINED WITH UNRELATED ADULTS, SEPARATED FROM THEIR FAMILIES, AND DEPORTED ALONE TO THE THAI BORDER. WHEN THESE ABUSES HAVE BEEN BROUGHT TO LIGHT, THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT HAS SHOWN MORE INTEREST IN ATTACKING THE SOURCE OF THE INFORMATION THAN ADDRESSING THE SOURCE OF THE ABUSE.

UNHCR'S ROLE

MALAYSIA IS RESPONSIBLE FOR PROTECTING ROHINGYA REFUGEES ON ITS SOIL. BUT WHEN IT FAILS TO DO SO, UNHCR, WITH A BROAD MANDATE TO PROVIDE INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION AND SEEK DURABLE SOLUTIONS FOR REFUGEES WORLDWIDE, HAS AN OBLIGATION TO FILL THE GAP. MALAYSIA'S RELUCTANCE TO COOPERATE WITH UNHCR MAKES THE ORGANIZATION'S WORK DIFFICULT, AND IT NEEDS ADDITIONAL SUPPORT FROM THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY. NONETHELESS, UNHCR HAS DONE TO LITTLE TO DATE TO PROVIDE PROTECTION AND TO SEEK DURABLE SOLUTIONS FOR THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA.

AT PRESENT, UNHCR SCREENS ROHINGYA FOR REFUGEE STATUS, PROVIDES THOSE IT DETERMINES TO BE REFUGEES WITH A LETTER TO THAT EFFECT, AND SEEKS TO RESETTLE REFUGEES IN THIRD COUNTRIES. IT ALSO APPEALS TO THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT IN INDIVIDUAL CASES TO RELEASE REFUGEES FROM IMMIGRATION DETENTION. ALMOST ALL OF THE ROHINGYA HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED IN LATE 1999 HAD ALREADY BEEN SCREENED AND REJECTED BY UNHCR DURING THE YEAR. IN FACT, IN THE WHOLE OF MALAYSIA, ONLY FORTY-THREE ROHINGYA WERE GRANTED REFUGEE STATUS IN 1999 WHILE 1,473 WERE REJECTED, ALTHOUGH CONDITIONS IN BURMA REMAIN DISMAL FOR ROHINGYA. THE BURMESE MILITARY GOVERNMENT, NOW CALLED THE STATE PEACE AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL (SPDC), REFUSES TO RECOGNIZE THEM AS CITIZENS: AS A RESULT THEY ARE DENIED FREEDOM OF MOVEMENT, SECONDARY EDUCATION, AND CERTAIN EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES. THE BURMESE MILITARY ALSO SUBJECTS THE ROHINGYA TO FORCED LABOR AND ARBITRARILY CONFISCATES THEIR PROPERTY. THE HIGH REJECTION RATE OF ROHINGYA ASYLUM-SEEKERS IN MALAYSIA, AS WELL AS COMMENTS MADE BY UNHCR STAFF TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, TOGETHER WITH THE FACT THAT SYSTEMATIC ABUSES AGAINST ROHINGYA CONTINUE IN BURMA, STRONGLY SUGGEST THAT ROHINGYA WHO HAVE VALID REFUGEE CLAIMS ARE BEING DENIED REFUGEE STATUS BY UNHCR.

⁴ EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 58 (XL) (1989); EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 15 (XXX) (1979), PARA. (H)(iv), (vi); HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES, "BACKGROUND NOTE ON THE SAFE COUNTRY CONCEPT AND REFUGEE STATUS," SUB-COMMITTEE FOR THE WHOLE ON INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION, U.N. DOC. EC/SCP/69, JULY 26, 1991, PARA. 13; REPORT OF THE SUB-COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE ON INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION, U.N. DOC. A/AC.96/791 (9 OCT. 1991), PARA. 34. SEE GUY S. GOODWIN-GILL, *THE REFUGEE IN INTERNATIONAL LAW*, 2D ED. (NEW YORK: OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS, 1999), PP. 333-44; EUROPEAN COUNCIL ON HUMAN RIGHTS (ECtHR), *SAFE THIRD COUNTRY: MYTHS AND REALITIES*, (FEBRUARY 1995). AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

UNHCR should also address problems regarding access by refugees and asylum-seekers to its Kuala Lumpur office, and improve its procedures for status determinations. Some of the policies and procedures of the Kuala Lumpur office are commendable: they include distribution of an informational brochure, provision of translators in most cases, and multiple interviews. However, other aspects of the process are not in accord with international standards and should be modified so that refugee status determinations are more fair and accessible to asylum-seekers. The office is located in a neighborhood where there is no public transportation, making it difficult and costly for asylum-seekers to reach it. And when they do, they are not allowed into the UNHCR compound on their first visit. One asylum-seeker who Human Rights Watch referred to the office was questioned extensively about his case by the office guards, denied entry, and actively discouraged from applying. "The Burmese time is past," the guards told him. When he persisted, the guards gave him a form in English and told him to fill it out on the spot. Unsure of the form's significance and of his own facility in English, the asylum-seeker left.⁵

Applicants who are screened and rejected are not given individualized reasons for their rejection and, thus, have no basis on which to make a meaningful appeal. In addition, appeals are not truly independent: the two protection officers in Kuala Lumpur merely review each other's decisions, and there is no appeal outside the office. UNHCR should reform its decision-making process to be more transparent and credible. The reform effort should include making public statistics on the origin, numbers, legal status, and gender of those applying for refugee status as well as application, rejection, and appeal rates by nationality.

Working without any helpful domestic law context, with limited resources, and with an uncooperative host government, UNHCR faces an unenviable task in Malaysia. But it must not let the Rohingya fall through the cracks.

The Rohingya's Citizenship

The Burmese government's denial of citizenship to Rohingya is a primary factor causing them to flee to Malaysia and other countries, and a primary reason why they cannot return to Burma. Burma treats most Rohingya as foreign residents and refuses to take back from Malaysia Rohingya who have fled to seek asylum or escape the harsh conditions to which they are exposed in Burma. International standards prohibit such practices: Burma is clearly violating international standards by not recognizing the Rohingya's valid claims to Burmese citizenship and rendering them potentially stateless. Primary responsibility therefore lies with the Burmese government to reform its current citizenship laws and to ensure that the Rohingya have access to full citizenship rights and are not rendered stateless.

Until it does so, however, the Rohingya are left in a state of legal limbo, without legal residency and its accompanying rights in any country. Their predicament has real human consequences, particularly for children. Neither Malaysia nor UNHCR is taking the implications of the Rohingya's uncertain citizenship adequately into account. Malaysia, at minimum, should ensure that all Rohingya adults obtain temporary legal status and that all Rohingya children born in Malaysia are registered at birth. UNHCR should activate its mandate on statelessness to assist Rohingya. It should also take fully into account the Rohingya's inability to acquire citizenship in their home country when determining refugee status. Struggling to survive in Malaysia, the Rohingya cannot be expected to continue living in limbo in the hope of a long-term solution in Burma. "I have temporary work here," one Rohingya told us. "My life is temporary as well."⁶

A Note on Terminology

As used in this report, the terms "refugee," "asylum-seeker," and "undocumented person" have distinct meanings. The definition of "refugee" used here is that used in international treaties: a person who is outside his or her country and is unable to return because of a well-founded fear of persecution on the basis of race, religion, nationality, political opinion, or membership in a particular social group. Persons are refugees whether or not they are officially recognized by UNHCR or by a state. The term "asylum-seeker" is used here to denote persons who may be refugees but who have not been recognized as such pending review of their cases by UNHCR or by a state. Finally, the term "undocumented person" is used for all persons present in a state without formal permission to be there. It includes both those with no official form of identification, such as the Rohingya in Malaysia, and those with passports from their home country but without visas allowing them entry into Malaysia. Some refugees and asylum-seekers are undocumented persons; some are not.

II. RECOMMENDATIONS

To the Malaysian Government

Until such time as it is safe for the Rohingya to go back to Burma, they should be afforded full protection and assistance in Malaysia. Given the current conditions in the Rohingya's home state of Arakan, Burma, there should be no summary deportation of undocumented Rohingya either to Burma or to Thailand. Such deportation violates the fundamental principle of non-refoulement.

The Protection of Refugees

- The government should immediately release from immigration detention all refugees, asylum-seekers, and persons who are registered with the UNHCR office in Kuala Lumpur. In accord with international principles prohibiting the refoulement of refugees and asylum-seekers, under no circumstances should any of these persons be returned to their own countries where they would face persecution or to third countries where they could not be guaranteed adequate protection. Rohingya, therefore, should neither be returned directly to Burma nor expelled to Thailand where they would not be guaranteed protection.
- The Malaysian government should demonstrate its commitment to international human rights standards by becoming a party to the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol. Ultimately, Malaysia should develop its own asylum and refugee procedures and pass appropriate implementing legislation. These procedures should be available to all asylum-seekers, regardless of nationality.
- Until it has in place asylum and refugee procedures that fully conform with international human rights and refugee law standards, the Malaysian government should:
 - Grant UNHCR immediate and continued access to all asylum-seekers in immigration detention facilities, regardless of their nationality;

⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 17, 1999.

- Train police, immigration officials, and magistrates to recognize UNHCR documents and to refrain from arresting, detaining, and deporting refugees and persons registered with the UNHCR office. Immigration officials, police officers, and magistrates should also receive specific training from UNHCR or another qualified organization relating to the rights of refugees and asylum-seekers under international law and the human rights of all persons:
- Create a mechanism for identifying asylum-seekers who may be detained and for notifying UNHCR at once when an asylum-seeker is detained. All foreigners detained under the 1959/1963 Immigration Act should be provided information about refugee status and the rights of refugees under international law, and should be given the opportunity to contact UNHCR.
- Provide opportunities for local integration in Malaysia to Rohingya recognized as refugees by UNHCR. Local integration involves integration into society for long-term or permanent settlement with the possibility of eventually acquiring full citizenship. Temporary residence, through which the Rohingya could pursue a more normal life in Malaysia until an improvement in the situation in Burma could facilitate their return, is a less satisfactory option but one that could achieve some of the basic objectives of full local integration. If the remaining Rohingya refugees received temporary residence, they could seek legal employment, enroll their children in school, and obtain health services, as well as enjoy the legal protections available to other foreign visitors.

Preventing Corruption by Government Officials

- The Malaysian government, and, in particular, the Anti-Corruption Agency, should take immediate steps to end pervasive corruption in the handling of undocumented persons by police and immigration officials. Senior officials in each agency with responsibility for implementing the immigration laws should make it clear that abuse of undocumented persons is inconsistent with Malaysian and international law and will not be tolerated. All allegations of abuse by government officials should be investigated thoroughly and the responsible officers brought to justice or subjected to appropriate disciplinary measures.
- Where persons in immigration detention are not allowed to retain their belongings, they should be issued a receipt and be allowed to collect their possessions before repatriation.

Immigration Detention

- Malaysia should become a party to the 1966 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and the 1984 Convention Against Torture. Detention conditions for undocumented persons and asylum-seekers should be made to conform with international and domestic standards, including the U.N. Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners and the Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment. Detainees are entitled to sufficient food and water, prompt access to medical treatment, adequate washing facilities, and clean and adequate bedding. They must not be subject to cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment.
- All efforts should be made to minimize the period undocumented persons and asylum-seekers spend in detention where there is uncertainty about an individual's status. In accordance with the Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment, all undocumented persons who are apprehended and held in custody must have "an effective opportunity" to have their case reviewed "promptly" by a judicial and other authority. Continued detention should not be permitted except on the basis of clear and specified conditions, and should be subject to periodic review and to a maximum time limit. All persons detained on immigration charges should be brought before a magistrate as required by Section 51(5)(b) of the 1959/1963 Immigration Act. The current practice of protracted, judicially unsupervised detention of undocumented persons is inconsistent with international human rights standards, Article 5 of Malaysia's Federal Constitution, and Section 51(5)(b) of Malaysia's Immigration Act.
- Conditions in immigration detention camps should be regularly inspected by an independent state authority which should make public its findings. Independent, non-governmental organizations should also be allowed to inspect these facilities to ensure compliance with international standards. In particular, UNHCR should have full and free access to detention camps in order to

identify, assist, and protect asylum-seekers and refugees in immigration detention. Other international bodies such as the International Committee of the Red Cross should be invited to visit the camps regularly.

- Clear rules of conduct and disciplinary rules for guards in immigration detention camps should be instituted and made public. All guards should be trained in appropriate disciplinary procedures and rules regarding the use of force. Any incidents involving the use of force by guards should be fully investigated and reported. The failure by guards to report incidents involving the use of force should be an infraction subject to disciplinary proceedings.
- The Malaysian Immigration Department should make clear that any form of sexual abuse of detainees is unacceptable. Individuals should have secure mechanisms to report abuse, and sexual abuse of detainees in immigration camps should be vigorously prosecuted.

The Protection of Children

- The Malaysian government should revoke its reservations to the U.N. Convention on the Rights of the Child and bring its national laws into conformity with the treaty. Specifically, it should revoke reservations to Articles 7, 28(1)(a), and 37, relating to birth registration, universal primary education, and detention of children. In addition, Malaysia should promptly submit its initial report on its efforts to give effect to the rights recognized under the treaty, which was due on March 19, 1997, to the Committee on the Rights of the Child.
- The Education Ministry and the Immigration Department should cooperate with each other to ensure that all children, including children of refugees and asylum-seekers, are enrolled in school at both the primary and secondary levels.
- Children—those under eighteen years of age—should not be detained in immigration detention camps, and the Immigration Department should explore alternatives to detention as required by Article 40(4) of the Convention on the Rights of the Child. Where there is no alternative to detention, placement should be for the shortest possible period of time, and children must be separated from adults who are not their family members. Children should have access to education while in detention. Families should not be detained if possible, and, if they must be detained as a measure of last resort, should not be separated. If no alternative to separation exists, regular contact must be facilitated, and under no circumstances should children be deported separately from their parents.

Preventing Statelessness

- The Malaysian government should sign and ratify the 1954 Convention Relating to the Status of Stateless Persons and the 1961 Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness. The government should request UNHCR to provide technical and advisory services as well as training on the prevention and reduction of statelessness.
- Malaysia should assist in providing temporary identification papers for Rohingya adults and allow them access to employment and health services.
- The National Department of Registration should make efforts to ensure that all children who are born in Malaysia, regardless of their nationality, are registered upon birth and provided with birth registration documents. Registration should be conducted at a location suitable for refugees, not at local police stations.
- Malaysia should interpret its laws as applicable to Rohingya children. Specifically, Rohingya children whose citizenship is in question and who are born in Malaysia should acquire Malaysian citizenship under Article 14(1)(b) and the Second Schedule, Part II of Malaysia's Federal Constitution. However, the possession of Malaysian citizenship should not restrict the right to return to Burma and to opt for Burmese citizenship should that become available to them.

To the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR):

- UNHCR should fill the Head of Office and Junior Protection Officer (JPO) positions for the Kuala Lumpur liaison office.

Improving Access to the Office for Malaysia

- Applicants who approach UNHCR in Kuala Lumpur should be allowed to enter the office gate; they should not be kept outside on their first visit. Where security is a concern, appropriate, tailored measures such as those detailed in UNHCR's 1995 training module on *Interviewing Applicants for Refugee Status (RLD 4)* should be taken that do not deter or prevent applicants from approaching the office. The occurrence of demonstrations by asylum-seekers does not justify closing off the compound and restricting access to UNHCR for asylum-seekers.
- Guards at the gate should be prohibited from questioning asylum-seekers about their cases, requesting supporting evidence, or discouraging individuals from applying. Their functions should not include explaining the application procedure, distributing the pre-interview form, or explaining how to fill out the form. This should be done only by UNHCR staff specifically trained to do this work. The role of the guards should be strictly limited to providing security and their interactions with asylum-seekers should be carefully monitored. In addition, guards should receive basic training on how to work with refugees and asylum-seekers.

Informational Brochure

- UNHCR should redraft the informational brochure currently provided to applicants so that it is easily understood by persons without expertise in refugee law. It should also be expanded to explain the application procedure, and a flow chart or other pictorial representation of the procedure, including expected waiting time, should be included. The brochure should be translated into the languages of significant population groups seeking protection. The Kuala Lumpur office should insure that every potential applicant who approaches the office receives a copy of the informational brochure. In addition, the brochure should be distributed widely: copies should be sent to local NGOs and other U.N. agencies, and it should be made available to Malaysian immigration officials who should distribute it to asylum-seekers in detention and at ports of entry.

Refugee Status Determination Procedures

- In light of current human rights conditions in Arakan and the high denial rates for Rohingya in Malaysia, the UNHCR Kuala Lumpur office should reassess its evaluation of conditions in Burma and produce a set of transparent criteria to assess Rohingya claims to refugee status. This evaluation should be based on independent sources of information regarding human rights conditions in Burma and should take into account the link between uncertain nationality and persecution.
- UNHCR staff should explain the significance of the pre-interview form to all asylum-seekers. Asylum-seekers should be allowed to take the form home and fill it out in their own time. Appropriate space and sufficient time should be provided to those asylum-seekers wishing to fill out the form at the UNHCR office. Applicants should be allowed to fill out the form in the language in which they feel most comfortable and not be restricted to English or Bahasa Malaysia.
- UNHCR should support a procedure in which independent legal assistance is available to applicants. This could include providing training and financial assistance to NGOs such as Tenaganita (Women's Force) or to the Malaysian Bar Council's legal aid program. Understanding that the ultimate objective should be handing over asylum screening to Malaysia, this would set an important example of a screening program's necessary elements.
- In its rejection letters, UNHCR should clearly state the reasons for its decision. These reasons should be particular to the individual's case and not merely contain standardized language.

- UNHCR SHOULD PROVIDE FOR AN INDEPENDENT APPEAL OF REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS—THAT IS, ONE BY A ORGAN DIFFERENT THAN THE ONE MAKING THE INITIAL DECISION. THE CURRENT SYSTEM OF PROCESSING APPEALS WITHIN THE COUNTRY OFFICE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE AN INDEPENDENT APPEAL. THIS APPEAL SHOULD REVIEW NOT ONLY NEW INFORMATION BUT ALSO WHETHER THE LAW WAS CORRECTLY APPLIED.

DISCLOSURE OF STATISTICS

- IN A WAY THAT DOES NOT COMPROMISE CONFIDENTIALITY, UNHCR SHOULD MAKE PUBLIC CLEAR, CURRENT STATISTICS ON:
 - THE NUMBER OF INDIVIDUALS APPROACHING THE OFFICE;
 - THE NUMBER OF INDIVIDUALS APPLYING FOR REFUGEE STATUS;
 - BASIC INFORMATION ABOUT WHO IS APPLYING FOR REFUGEE STATUS, INCLUDING GENDER, LEGAL STATUS, AND COUNTRY OF ORIGIN;
 - THE AMOUNT OF TIME BETWEEN APPLICATIONS AND DECISIONS; AND
 - THE APPLICATION, REJECTION, APPEAL, AND SUCCESS RATES BY NATIONALITY.

THIS INFORMATION WOULD ALLOW FOR TRANSPARENCY AND ACCOUNTABILITY AND WOULD INFORM THE INTERESTED INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY. WE UNDERSTAND THAT, IN ACCORD WITH A DECISION MADE AT A 1995 UNHCR MEETING IN KUALA LUMPUR, UNHCR IS ALREADY RECORDING THIS VITAL INFORMATION; THEREFORE IT IS POSSIBLE FOR IT TO BE PUBLICLY DISCLOSED.

PROMOTING REFUGEE PROTECTION IN MALAYSIA

- UNHCR SHOULD SEEK DURABLE SOLUTIONS FOR THE ROHINGYA. IT SHOULD CONTINUE TO RESETTLE REFUGEES IN THIRD COUNTRIES WHILE PRESSING THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TO FULLY INTEGRATE REFUGEES INTO MALAYSIAN SOCIETY.
- UNHCR SHOULD OFFER THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TRAINING, TECHNICAL ADVICE, AND GUIDANCE ON RESPECTING THE RIGHTS OF REFUGEES AND ON DEVELOPING ITS OWN ASYLUM PROCEDURES. IN PARTICULAR, IT SHOULD OFFER TRAINING TO POLICE OFFICERS, IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS, AND MAGISTRATES REGARDING WORKING WITH REFUGEES AND RESPECTING REFUGEE RIGHTS.
- UNHCR SHOULD CONTINUE TO URGE THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TO SIGN AND RATIFY THE 1951 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES AND THE 1967 PROTOCOL.
- UNTIL MALAYSIA TAKES THESE STEPS, UNHCR SHOULD CONTINUE TO PRESS VIGOROUSLY THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT:
 - TO GRANT UNHCR PROMPT AND REGULAR ACCESS TO ALL ASYLUM-SEEKERS IN IMMIGRATION DETENTION;
 - TO RECOGNIZE UNHCR STATUS DETERMINATIONS; AND
 - TO REFRAIN FROM DETAINING AND RETURNING REFUGEES TO PLACES WHERE THEY FACE PERSECUTION.

REDUCING STATELESSNESS

- UNHCR SHOULD ACTIVATE ITS MANDATE ON STATELESSNESS FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA, REGARDLESS OF THEIR REFUGEE STATUS. IN PARTICULAR, IT SHOULD CONTINUE TO URGE THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TO SIGN AND RATIFY THE INTERNATIONAL INSTRUMENTS ON THE PREVENTION OF STATELESSNESS, AND SHOULD PROVIDE TECHNICAL ADVICE AND ADVISORY SERVICES TO THE GOVERNMENT ON DRAFTING NATIONALITY LEGISLATION SO AS TO AVOID AND REDUCE STATELESSNESS. IT SHOULD PROVIDE APPROPRIATE TRAINING TO GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS AND DISSEMINATE INFORMATION ON AVOIDING THE ARBITRARY DEPRIVATION OF CITIZENSHIP OR ACTIONS WHICH OFTEN RESULT IN STATELESSNESS. TRAINING SHOULD ALSO COVER BIRTH REGISTRATION OF ALL CHILDREN, REGARDLESS OF THEIR LEGAL STATUS.

UNHCR in Burma

- UNHCR SHOULD PROVIDE THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT WITH TECHNICAL ADVICE AND TRAINING ON THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS, WITH PARTICULAR REFERENCE TO ROHINGYA, IN ACCORDANCE WITH ITS MANDATE ON STATELESSNESS UNDER ARTICLE 11 OF THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE PREVENTION OF STATELESSNESS, SUBSEQUENT UNHCR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSIONS, AND U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTIONS. UNHCR SHOULD ALSO URGE THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT TO SIGN AND RATIFY THE 1954 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF STATELESS PERSONS AND THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS.

To the State Peace and Development Council (SPDC) of Burma

- THE STATE PEACE AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL (SPDC) SHOULD IMMEDIATELY AMEND OR APPEAL THE 1982 CITIZENSHIP ACT "TO ABOLISH ITS OVER-BURDENSOME REQUIREMENTS FOR CITIZENS"—REQUIREMENTS THAT, AS THE U.N. SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR TO BURMA HAS POINTED OUT, HAVE "DISCRIMINATORY EFFECTS ON RACIAL AND ETHNIC MINORITIES." THE SPDC SHOULD GRANT THE MUSLIMS OF ARAKAN, INCLUDING CHILDREN BORN IN MALAYSIA, FULL CITIZENSHIP AND ACCOMPANYING RIGHTS.
- THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT SHOULD SIGN AND RATIFY THE 1954 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF STATELESS PERSONS AND THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS. THE GOVERNMENT SHOULD REQUEST UNHCR TO PROVIDE TECHNICAL AND ADVISORY SERVICES ON DRAFTING LEGISLATION AS WELL AS TRAINING ON THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS.
- THE SPDC SHOULD IMMEDIATELY CEASE THE PRACTICE OF FORCED LABOR IN ARAKAN AND ACROSS BURMA IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE 1930 ILO CONVENTION ON FORCED LABOR, SIGNED BY THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT IN 1955. TOWARD THIS END, AS RECOMMENDED BY THE ILO, THE SPDC SHOULD AMEND OR APPEAL THE SECTIONS OF THE VILLAGE AND TOWNS ACTS THAT LEGALLY SANCTION THE CONSCRIPTION OF LABOR.
- THE SPDC SHOULD ALSO CEASE PRACTICES SUCH AS THE ARBITRARY CONFISCATION OF PROPERTY WITHOUT COMPENSATION AND THE DENIAL OF FREEDOM OF MOVEMENT WITHIN ARAKAN, WHICH TOGETHER VIOLATE THE RIGHT OF ROHINGYA TO EQUAL PROTECTION UNDER THE LAW, AS SET FORTH IN ARTICLE 7 OF THE UNIVERSAL DECLARATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND ARTICLE 26 OF THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS.
- THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT SHOULD FULFILL ITS COMMITMENT TO RESPECT THE RIGHTS OF CHILDREN SET FORTH IN THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, RATIFIED BY BURMA IN 1991. ALL ROHINGYA CHILDREN SHOULD BE GRANTED FULL BURMESE CITIZENSHIP AND ACCOMPANYING RIGHTS, INCLUDING THOSE BORN IN MALAYSIA TO ROHINGYA PARENTS. CHILDREN MUST NOT BE FORCED TO WORK UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES, AND THE GOVERNMENT SHOULD NOT DISCRIMINATE AGAINST MUSLIM CHILDREN IN ITS PROVISION OF HEALTH AND EDUCATION BENEFITS.

To the International Community

- DONOR GOVERNMENTS SHOULD CONTINUE TO ENCOURAGE MALAYSIA TO PROTECT ALL REFUGEES ON ITS SOIL AND TO PERMIT LOCAL INTEGRATION OR TEMPORARY RESIDENCE FOR THE ROHINGYA POPULATION. IN THE SPIRIT OF BURDEN SHARING, DONORS SHOULD ALSO OFFER FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTIONS TO LOCAL INTEGRATION.
- THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY SHOULD ALSO PROVIDE THIRD COUNTRY RESETTLEMENT POSSIBILITIES AS A DURABLE SOLUTION FOR ROHINGYA REFUGEES. FOR THOSE PERSONS WHO ARE UNABLE TO RECEIVE PERMANENT PROTECTION IN MALAYSIA, THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY MUST GIVE DUE CONSIDERATION TO RESETTLEMENT IN A THIRD COUNTRY.
- DONOR COUNTRIES SHOULD PROVIDE ADEQUATE FINANCIAL SUPPORT FOR THE INITIATIVES RECOMMENDED TO UNHCR. THIS SHOULD INCLUDE SUPPORT FOR TRAINING MALAYSIAN POLICE, IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS, AND MAGISTRATES ON REFUGEE RIGHTS AND FOR TRAINING THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT ON PREVENTING STATELESSNESS; FOR CREATING AN INDEPENDENT APPEALS PROCESS; FOR ADDRESSING PROBLEMS OF POTENTIAL STATELESSNESS; AND FOR PROVIDING LEGAL REPRESENTATION OR ASSISTANCE FOR REFUGEE STATUS INTERVIEWS. IN ADDITION, GOVERNMENTS SHOULD SUPPORT UNHCR IN ITS EFFORTS TO FILL THE HEAD OF OFFICE AND JUNIOR PROTECTION OFFICER (JPO) POSITIONS IN THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE.

— THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY MUST STEP UP EFFORTS TO ENSURE THAT CONDITIONS ARE CREATED UNDER WHICH ROHINGYA CAN RETURN TO BURMA IN SAFETY AND WITH DIGNITY AND WITH HUMAN RIGHTS GUARANTEES. THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY SHOULD COORDINATE THEIR EFFORTS TO PRESS THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT TO IMPLEMENT THE RESOLUTIONS OF THE U.N. COMMISSION FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, WHICH CALL ON THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT TO ADDRESS THE CAUSES OF DISPLACEMENT.

III. BACKGROUND

HISTORY OF THE ROHINGYA PEOPLE

NORTHERN ARAKAN, CONSISTING OF CONTEMPORARY MAUNGDAW AND BUTHIDAUNG TOWNSHIPS IN WESTERN BURMA, HAS BEEN A REGION OF INTERMITTENT UNREST AND REFUGEE FLOWS SINCE THE LATE EIGHTEENTH CENTURY. DURING THIS TIME, THOUSANDS OF ROHINGYA HAVE FLED TO BANGLADESH, WHICH LIES DIRECTLY ACROSS THE BURMESE BORDER FROM ARAKAN. IN SMALLER NUMBERS, ROHINGYA HAVE ALSO MOVED TO OTHER PLACES, INCLUDING THE MIDDLE EAST, PAKISTAN, AND MALAYSIA, ALTHOUGH THIS MOVEMENT HAS NOT BEEN AS THOROUGHLY EXPLORED.⁷ OUTFLOWS TO MALAYSIA, LIKE THOSE TO BANGLADESH, HAVE BEEN PROMPTED BY ETHNIC AND RELIGIOUS CONFLICT, WHICH WERE IN TURN TRIGGERED BY BROADER POLITICAL STRUGGLES. A HISTORICAL OVERVIEW OF THE REGION NOT ONLY SERVES TO REVEAL THE LONG HISTORY OF REFUGEE FLOWS, BUT ALSO TRACES THE ATTACHMENT OF THE ROHINGYA TO NORTHERN ARAKAN AND, THUS, THEIR FIRMLY ESTABLISHED LINK TO WHAT IS MODERN BURMA.

TO UNDERSTAND THE DYNAMICS OF THE ROHINGYA ISSUE, IT IS IMPORTANT TO UNDERSTAND THE CLAIMS MADE BY BOTH THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT AND BY THE ETHNIC GROUP NOW KNOWN AS "ROHINGYA," SINCE THE TERM ITSELF HAS BECOME POLITICALLY CHARGED.⁸ THE CURRENT MILITARY GOVERNMENT DENIES THAT ROHINGYA ARE AN ETHNIC GROUP AND CLAIMS THAT THE MUSLIMS IN NORTHERN ARAKAN ARE BENGALIS WHOSE ARRIVAL IS FAIRLY RECENT.⁹ IT TAKES THE VIEW THAT THE MIGRATION THAT TOOK PLACE DURING THE PERIOD OF BRITISH COLONIAL RULE WAS ILLEGAL, AND IT IS ON THIS BASIS THAT IT REFUSES CITIZENSHIP TO THE MAJORITY OF THE ROHINGYA.

⁷ AFTER THE TATMADAW'S HEAVY HANDED CENSUS OPERATION IN 1979, "[T]HOUSANDS MORE MUSLIMS HAVE SINCE CONTINUED TO GO INTO EXILE IN COUNTRIES AS FAR APART AS PAKISTAN, EGYPT, AND ACROSS THE ARAB WORLD WHERE THEY HAVE BEEN DUBBED ASIA'S 'NEW PALESTINIANS.' ALL THESE EVENTS VIRTUALLY REPEATED THEMSELVES IN 1991-91." SMITH, *BURMA: INSURGENCY AND THE POLITICS OF ETHNICITY*, P. 241.

⁸ SEE HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/ASIA, "BURMA: THE ROHINGYA MUSLIMS: ENDING A CYCLE OF EXODUS?," *A HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH REPORT*, VOL. 9, NO. 9, SEPTEMBER 1996. THE ETHNIC GROUP "ROHANG" OR "ROHAN" IS SAID TO HAVE BEEN THE NAME USED FOR THE NORTHERN ARAKAN REGION IN THE NINTH AND TENTH CENTURIES. ARAKAN WAS THEN INHABITED BY THE RAKHINE PEOPLE, WHOM SCHOLARS BELIEVE TO BE A MIXTURE OF AN INDIGENOUS HINDU PEOPLE WITH THE MONGOLS WHO INVADDED IN THE NINTH CENTURY. THE RAKHINE PEOPLE TODAY ARE BUDDHIST AND SPEAK A DIALECT OF BURMESE; THEY CONSTITUTE THE ETHNIC MAJORITY IN ARAKAN.

⁹ "IN ACTUAL FACT, ALTHOUGH THERE ARE 135 NATIONAL RACES IN MYANMAR TODAY, THE SO-CALLED ROHINGYA PEOPLE ARE NOT ONE OF THEM. HISTORICALLY THERE HAS NEVER BEEN A 'ROHINGYA' RACE IN MYANMAR . . . SINCE THE FIRST ANGLO-MYANMAR WAR IN 1824, PEOPLE OF MUSLIM FAITH FROM THE ADJACENT COUNTRY ILLEGALLY ENTERED MYANMAR NAING-NGAN, PARTICULARLY RAKHINE STATE. BEING ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS THEY DO NOT HOLD IMMIGRATION PAPERS LIKE HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH COUNTRY." PRESS RELEASE FROM U OHN GYAW, MINISTER FOR FOREIGN AFFAIRS, FEBRUARY 21, 1998, *AUGUST 2000*, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

In reality, the Rohingya have had a well established presence in what is now Burma since at least the twelfth century. Rohingya political leaders claim that Rohingya are an ethnically distinct group, descendants of the first Muslims who began migrating to northern Arakan in the eighth century, though they also say that they are a mix of Bengalis, Persians, Moghuls, Turks, and Pathans who came to the area later.¹⁰ The Rohingya were once counted as a part of the Mrauk-U (Mrohaung) kingdom in Arakan, which stood independent of both the Burman kingdoms in the Irrawaddy delta and central Burma as well as Bengal and the Moghuls to the west. The first Muslim traders came to the area in the seventh century, and more Muslim sailors made their way to the Arakan region during the twelfth and thirteenth centuries. A second wave of migration took place in the fifteenth century, and Rohingya give as further evidence of their long settlement in Arakan the fact that the kings of Arakan from 1400 to 1600 took Muslim (as well as Buddhist) names.¹¹ In 1784, the Burman King Bodawpaya conquered and incorporated the Arakan region into his kingdom of Ava in central Burma. As a consequence of the invasion, refugees poured into what is now Bangladesh, which was then controlled by the British.

The British colonized Burma in a series of three wars beginning in 1824. This period witnessed significant migration of laborers to Burma from neighboring South Asia. The British administered Burma as a province of India, thus migration to Burma was considered an internal movement.

In 1942, the Japanese invaded Burma and during the British retreat communal violence erupted. Attacks were made against those groups that had benefited from British colonial rule. Burman nationalists attacked Karen and Indian communities, while in Arakan Buddhist Rakhine and Muslim Rohingya villagers attacked one another causing a displacement of Buddhist villagers to the south and Muslims to the north.¹² Some 22,000 Rohingya are believed to have crossed the border into Bengal.¹³ The region remained under Japanese control until a British offensive drove them out in 1945. Prior to the invasion, the British, seeking to bolster support for their forces, had promised the Muslims of northern Arakan a Muslim National Area, and some of the displaced returned with the British. However, the British government never delivered on its promise to create a Muslim National Area.¹⁴

By 1947 the Rohingya had formed an army and had approached President Jinnah of the newly-created Pakistan to ask him to incorporate northern Arakan into East Pakistan (Bangladesh). This move, more than any other, shaped the present-day Burmese government attitude toward the Rohingya: they were perceived to have threatened Burma's territorial integrity on the eve of its independence and, consequently, are not to be trusted.¹⁵

From Burma's independence in January 1948, tensions grew between the Burmese government and the Rohingya minority. Immediately following independence, a group of Arakanese Muslims went on the political offensive, pushing for the integration of Maungdaw and Buthidaung into what was then East Pakistan, but this was rejected by the Constituent Assembly in Rangoon.¹⁶ The government contributed to the escalation of tensions by treating the Rohingya as illegal immigrants.

The immigration authorities imposed limitations of movement upon Muslims from the regions of Maungdaw, Buthidaung, and Rathedaung to Akyab [Sittwe]. The Muslims were not resettled in the villages from which they had been driven out in 1942 (with the exception of villages they left in the Maungdaw and Buthidaung regions). Some 13,000 Rohingya still living in refugee camps in India and Pakistan whence they had fled during the war, were unable to return as

¹⁰ Rohingya Solidarity Organization (RSO), "A Memorandum of the Burma Citizenship Law of 1992," November 1992, unpublished paper; RSO, "The Problems of Rohingya Muslims of Arakan in Burma," 1992, unpublished paper; Rohingya Patriotic Front (RPF), *Rohingya Outcry and Demands*, (Bangladesh: RPF, 1976); Arakan Rohingya National Organization (ARNO), "Peaceful Coexistence," *The Newsletter*, vol. 1, Issue 2, April 1999, p. 1.

¹¹ *Ibid.* However, other historical resources show that the kings of Arakan were Rakhine Buddhists who took Muslim names to ease their relationships with the Muslim neighbors. Nevertheless, Persian was the language of the Rakhine court until the late eighteenth century.

¹² Joseph Silverstein, *Burmese Politics: The Dilemma of National Unity*, (New Brunswick, New Jersey: Rutgers University Press), 1990, pp. 50-51; Moshe Yegar, *The Muslims of Burma: The Study of a Minority Group*, (Wiesbaden: Otto Harrassowitz), 1972, p. 95.

¹³ Yegar, p. 95.

¹⁴ *Ibid.*, p. 96.

¹⁵ See Smith, *Burma: Insurgency and the Politics of Ethnicity*, p. 64.

¹⁶ Hugh Tinker, *The Union of Burma: A Study of the First Year of Independence*, (London, New York, and Toronto: Oxford University Press) 1957, p. 357.

FOR THOSE WHO DID MANAGE TO RETURN, THEY WERE CONSIDERED ILLEGAL PAKISTANI IMMIGRANTS. THE PROPERTIES AND LAND OF ALL THESE REFUGEES HAVE BEEN CONFISCATED.¹⁷

BECAUSE THEY DID NOT HAVE RIGHTS OF CITIZENSHIP, ROHINGYA WERE PROHIBITED FROM MILITARY SERVICE, AND BUDDHIST RAKHINE VILLAGERS REPLACED ROHINGYA CIVIL SERVANTS.¹⁸

¹⁷ *Ibid.*

THE DEMOCRATIC GOVERNMENT OF PRIME MINISTER U NU IN THE 1950S RECOGNIZED THE ROHINGYA'S CLAIM TO BE AN INDIGENOUS ETHNIC GROUP FOR WHAT MOST OBSERVERS CONSIDER TO HAVE BEEN POLITICAL MOTIVES. YET, THEIR INDIGENOUS STATUS HAS BEEN DENIED BY SUBSEQUENT GOVERNMENTS EVER SINCE THE MILITARY TOOK CONTROL OF THE COUNTRY IN 1962.¹⁹ FOLLOWING THE 1962 COUP, THE MILITARY GOVERNMENT TOOK VARIOUS MEASURES INTENDED TO ENCOURAGE THE ROHINGYA TO LEAVE BURMA, WITHDRAWING RECOGNITION OF THEIR CITIZENSHIP AND RESTRICTING THEIR FREEDOM. IT BECAME INCREASINGLY DIFFICULT FOR ROHINGYA TO JOIN THE CIVIL SERVICE, AND MANY ROHINGYA ALREADY IN THE CIVIL SERVICE WERE HARASSED BY FREQUENT TRANSFERS AWAY FROM THEIR FAMILIES AND OTHER MEASURES UNTIL THEY RESIGNED.²⁰ SINCE THE LATE 1970S ROHINGYA HAVE NOT BEEN ACCEPTED IN THE ARMY. IN 1974 THE GOVERNMENT PROMULGATED THE EMERGENCY IMMIGRATION ACT, DESIGNED TO CURTAIL IMMIGRATION FROM INDIA, CHINA, AND BANGLADESH. ALL CITIZENS WERE REQUIRED TO CARRY IDENTITY CARDS (NATIONAL REGISTRATION CERTIFICATES), BUT THE ROHINGYA WERE ELIGIBLE ONLY FOR FOREIGN REGISTRATION CARDS (FRCs), AND VERY FEW ROHINGYA WERE ABLE TO OBTAIN THEM. BUT EVEN IF THEY DID NOT POSSESS FRCs, THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES DID NOT AT THIS TIME SEVERELY DISRUPT THE ROHINGYA'S LIVES.²¹

IN 1977, HOWEVER, THE GOVERNMENT INITIATED A PROGRAM CALLED NAGAMIN (KING OF DRAGONS)—A CENSUS OPERATION TO CHECK IDENTIFICATION CARDS AND TO TAKE "ACTIONS AGAINST FOREIGNERS WHO HAVE FILTERED INTO THE COUNTRY ILLEGALLY."²² WHILE THE PROGRAM WAS NATIONWIDE IN SCOPE, IN ARAKAN IT DEGENERATED INTO ABUSIVE ATTACKS ON ROHINGYA BY BOTH THE ARMY AND LOCAL RAKHINES. THE SITUATION WAS COMPLICATED, AS IN 1991, BY THE OPERATIONS OF A ROHINGYA GUERRILLA GROUP THAT BECAME MILITARILY ACTIVE AS THE NAGAMIN OPERATION GOT UNDERWAY IN THE AREA. BY MAY 1979, OVER 200,000 ROHINGYA HAD FLED TO BANGLADESH. A FEW WENT TO MALAYSIA, SOME OF WHOM CONTINUE TO RESIDE THERE.²³

THROUGHOUT THE PERIOD OF MILITARY RULE, THERE WAS NO EFFORT TO ASSIMILATE THE ROHINGYA, AND ACCESS TO THE BURMESE EDUCATION SYSTEM WAS VERY LIMITED, ESPECIALLY AFTER 1973. WHILE THE WHOLE OF ARAKAN STATE, AND INDEED ALL ETHNIC MINORITY AREAS, SUFFERED FROM THIS NEGLECT BY THE CENTRAL GOVERNMENT, THE ROHINGYA SUFFERED PARTICULARLY. THE SITUATION WAS EXACERBATED BY A LACK OF DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS AND OF PLANNING FOR REINTEGRATION OF REFUGEES WHO RETURNED IN 1979 AND 1979, MANY OF WHOM REMAINED LANDLESS AND WITHOUT DOCUMENTATION.

¹⁹ SEE SMITH, *BURMA: INSURGENCY AND THE POLITICS OF ETHNICITY*. RECOGNIZING THEM AS CITIZENS GAVE THEM THE ABILITY TO VOTE, AND MANY VOTED FOR HIS PARTY IN GRATITUDE AT THIS RECOGNITION.

²⁰ THIS INFORMATION COMES FROM CONFIDENTIAL INTERVIEWS CONDUCTED BY HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/ASIA IN BANGLADESH, BURMA, AND THAILAND BETWEEN 1991 AND 1996.

²¹ SOME ALSO OBTAINED FRCs THROUGH BRIBERY OR FORGERY.

²² STATEMENT BY THE MINISTRY FOR HOME AND RELIGIOUS AFFAIRS, NOVEMBER 16, 1977. SEE SMITH, *BURMA: INSURGENCY AND THE POLITICS OF ETHNICITY*, PP. 37, 241.

²³ ACCORDING TO S. SOTHI RACHAGAN, "SOME 200 TO 300 MUSLIMS OF BURMESE ORIGIN CROSSED THE THAI BORDER INTO MALAYSIA TOWARD THE BEGINNING OF 1991." ALTHOUGH RACHAGAN CONTENDS THAT THESE "HAVE ALL SINCE RETURNED TO THEIR HOMELANDS," HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED ROHINGYA WHO ARRIVED IN MALAYSIA DURING THAT PERIOD AND HAD NOT LEFT SINCE THAT TIME. S. SOTHI RACHAGAN, "REFUGEES AND ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS: THE MALAYSIAN EXPERIENCE WITH FILIPINO AND VIETNAMESE REFUGEES," IN JOHN ROGGE (ED.), *REFUGEES: A THIRD WORLD DILEMMA* (ROWMAN & LITTLEFIELD: NEW JERSEY, 1991). HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

When the current military government took power in 1988, very little changed in the authorities' attitude toward the Rohingya. Surprisingly, they were allowed to vote in the May 1990 national elections and were represented by two parties who captured eighty percent of the votes cast in the constituencies. The military government refused to accept the results of the election—a large victory for Aung San Suu Kyi's National League for Democracy, an opponent of military rule—and in July 1990 announced the formation of a constituent assembly to draft a new constitution as a basis for new elections.²⁴ This refusal by the military government to hand over political power provoked demonstrations by monks and students toward the end of 1990, and even political prisoners in Rangoon's central Insein jail went on a hunger strike in protest.²⁵ Critics have suggested that the military, needing a scapegoat, a distraction, and a common enemy that might help to unite a disillusioned and angry populace, chose the Rohingya.²⁶

At the start of 1991, Rohingya who had fled to Bangladesh were the first to report a dramatic increase in the number of soldiers being posted to northern Arakan state and a consequent upsurge in human rights abuses against civilians. Before the rains started in May 1991, some 10,000 Rohingya refugees had arrived in Bangladesh. By March 1992, over 270,00 refugees had arrived. The refugees told of summary executions, rape, and other forms of torture which they had witnessed or personally endured at the hands of the military.²⁷ In most cases, the abuses took place in the context of forced labor: the Rohingya were being forced to work as porters, build new army barracks, new roads and bridges, dig fish and prawn ponds, and cut bamboo for the military. This was the period in which the majority of Rohingya who now reside in Malaysia decided to leave Burma.

Since September 1992, there have been efforts to repatriate the Rohingya refugees residing in Bangladesh, and in August 1994 UNHCR adopted a program of mass repatriation in which thousands of Rohingya returned to Burma each week. However, since 1997, events in the refugees camps in Bangladesh and conditions imposed by the Burmese authorities have slowed such returns to a trickle. Even many Rohingya who wish to return to Arakan from Bangladesh have not been able to do so.

There have been no similar repatriations of Rohingya from Malaysia. Indeed, the Burmese government explicitly refuses to recognize Rohingya in Malaysia as its own citizens, and it will not accept them back. Both Rohingya formerly detained in Malaysian immigration camps and UNHCR officials in Kuala Lumpur told Human Rights Watch that Burmese embassy officials occasionally visit the immigration detention camps when reviewing cases for repatriation and separate the Rohingya from other Burmese.²⁸ One man told us that while he was detained in Malaysia's Malacca camp in 1996, Burmese embassy officials came to the camp, separated the Rohingya from other Burmese, and took the latter away, leaving the Rohingya behind.²⁹ Another said that Burmese embassy officials take only those who speak Burmese, and those who speak only the Rohingya language are not accepted. Although we were unable to verify the basis on which Burmese officials identify the Rohingya, UNHCR confirmed that Burmese embassy officials go into the camps and select those whom they will repatriate, but that they do not select the Rohingya.

²⁴ SLORC Announcement No. 1/90, July 27, 1990.

²⁵ In response to these demonstrations, two monks and a student were killed by the army in Mandalay, and in November 1990 some 150 monasteries in Mandalay and Rangoon were raided and hundreds of monks were arrested. In Insein jail the hunger strikers were tortured, and later the leaders were moved to prison labor camps far from their homes, making family visits almost impossible. See Win Naing Oo, *Cries from Insein*, (Bangkok: ABSDF, 1996).

²⁶ See Bertil Lintner, "Diversionary Tactics: Anti-Muslim campaign seen as effort to rally Burmans," *Far Eastern Economic Review* (Hong Kong), August 29, 1991.

²⁷ For details of their allegations, see Asia Watch, "Burma: Rape, Forced Labor and Religious Persecution in Northern Arakan," *A Human Rights Watch Short Report*, Vol. 4, No. 12, May 1992; Amnesty International, "Union of Myanmar (Burma): Human Rights Violations Against Muslims in the Rakine (Arakan) State," (London: Amnesty International), ASA 16/06/92, May 1992.

²⁸ See "Help Us Deport 9,000 Illegals, Myanmar Deputy Premier Told," *The Sun (Malaysia)*, February 26, 1997. However, many Rohingya report other ethnic minorities and "Buddhists" being deported to the Thai-Malaysia border with them. We interviewed a Burmese woman from Rangoon who was offered the choice of purchasing a ticket to Burma or being deported to the Thai border. She chose deportation to Thailand. Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 1, 1999.

²⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

CURRENT ABUSES IN ARAKAN

Conditions for Rohingya inside Burma today remain dismal. As Human Rights Watch has documented, the Burmese government continues to deny citizenship and its accompanying rights to most Rohingya, demand forced labor from Rohingya villagers, and arbitrarily confiscate their property.³⁰ Because these abuses, which were the structural causes of the 1991-92 mass exodus, remain unresolved, new refugee flows persist and the reintegration of those who have returned to Burma is limited.

As we argue in the following chapters, the denial of citizenship rights to the Rohingya and the resulting discrimination provides powerful evidence that they are refugees and are, thus, entitled to protection in Malaysia and elsewhere. Yet, to date, their case has not been given the weight it merits. Moreover, although primary responsibility lies with Burma, the Rohingya's lack of citizenship activates additional obligations on the part of both Malaysia and UNHCR in the face of Burma's intransigence.

Denial of Citizenship and Accompanying Rights

The most critical issue is the Rohingya's legal status in Burma. Most Rohingya who have been permitted to reside in Burma are considered by the Burmese authorities to be "resident foreigners," not citizens. This lack of full citizenship rights means that the Rohingya are subject to other abuses, including restrictions on their freedom of movement, discriminatory limitations on access to education, and arbitrary confiscation of property. Denial of citizenship, and of the rights that go with it, pose serious obstacles to achieving a durable solution to the refugee flows.

³⁰ Human Rights Watch/Asia, "Burmese Refugees in Bangladesh: Still No Durable Solution," *A Human Rights Watch Report*, Vol. 12, No. 3, May

Burma's 1992 Citizenship Law was promulgated shortly after Rohingya refugees returned from the 1979 exodus and was designed specifically to deny citizenship to the Rohingya.³¹ The law designates three categories of citizens: (1) full citizens, (2) associate citizens, and (3) naturalized citizens. A person is issued a color-coded citizenship scrutiny card consistent with his or her citizenship status—pink, blue, and green respectively. Full citizens are persons who belong to one of the "national races" (Kachin, Kayah (Karen), Karen, Chin, Burman, Mon, Rakhine, Shan, Kaman, and Zerbadee) or those whose ancestors settled in the country before 1923, the beginning of British occupation of what is now Arakan State. If individuals cannot provide evidence that their ancestors settled in Burma before 1923, they may still be eligible for naturalization. Those persons who qualified for citizenship under the 1948 law, but who would no longer qualify under the 1992 law, are considered associate citizens if they applied for citizenship before the 1992 law went into effect. Following the implementation of the 1992 law, foreigners may become naturalized citizens if they can provide "conclusive evidence" that they or their parents entered and resided in Burma prior to independence in 1948. Persons who have at least one parent who holds one of the three types of Burmese citizenship are also eligible to become naturalized citizens. Beyond these two qualifications, Section 44 of the 1992 act stipulates that a person seeking to become a naturalized citizen must be at least eighteen years old, able to speak one of the national languages well (the Rohingya language, a dialect related to Chittagonian, is not recognized as a national language), of good character, and of sound mind.³²

According to the terms of the law, only full and naturalized citizens are "entitled to enjoy the rights of a citizen under the law, with the exception from time to time of the rights stipulated by the state," and associate and naturalized citizens do not have the right to stand as candidates in general elections.³³ All forms of citizenship, "except a citizen by birth," may be revoked by the state.

Provisions in the 1992 law perpetuate the citizenship crisis by denying citizenship to children born to non-citizens. In order for a child to attain Burmese citizenship, at least one parent must already hold one of the three types of Burmese citizenship.

The stipulations of the Burma Citizenship Law governing the right to one of the three types of Burmese citizenship effectively deny the Rohingya the possibility of acquiring a nationality. Although the Rohingya have history which links them to Burma since the eighth century, Burmese law does not recognize the ethnic minority as one of Burma's national races. Many Rohingya families migrated to and settled in Arakan during the British colonial period, which under the 1992 law, directly excludes them from citizenship. Even for those Rohingya whose families settled in the region before 1923, moreover, the onerous burden of proving it to the satisfaction of the Burmese authorities has made it nearly impossible for all but a handful to secure their Burmese citizenship. Rohingya who cannot provide "conclusive evidence" of their lineage or history of residence find themselves ineligible for any class of citizenship. And because of their formal legal status as resident foreigners, Rohingya are subject to restrictions on their freedom of movement, denied access to higher education, and restricted from holding public office.

³¹ For a full discussion, see Human Rights Watch/Asia, "Burma: The Rohingya Muslims: Ending a Cycle of Exodus?"; Human Rights Watch and Refugees International, "Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh: The Search for a Lasting Solution," *A Human Rights Watch Report*, Vol. 9, No. 7, August 1997.

³² Sections 42 to 44 of the 1992 Burma Citizenship Law on the qualifications required for Burmese naturalized citizenship read:

42. Persons who have entered and resided in the State prior to 4th January, 1948, and their children born within the State may, if they have not yet applied under the Union Citizenship Act, 1948, apply for naturalized citizenship to the Central Body, furnishing conclusive evidence.

43. The following persons, born in or outside the State, from the date this Law comes into force, may also apply for naturalized citizenship: (a) persons born of parents one of whom is a citizen and the other a foreigner; (b) persons born of parents, one of whom is an associate citizen and the other a naturalized citizen; (c) persons born of parents, one of whom is an associate citizen and the other a foreigner; (d) persons born of parents, both of whom are naturalized citizens; (e) persons born of parents, one of whom is a naturalized citizen and the other a foreigner.

44. An applicant for naturalized citizenship shall have the following qualifications: (a) be a person who conforms to the provisions of section 42 or section 43; (b) have completed the age of eighteen years; (c) be able to speak well one of the national languages; (d) be of good character; (e) be of sound mind.

Human Rights Watch has persistently called for the Burmese government to amend or repeal the 1982 Citizenship Law in line with recommendations made by the U.N. Special Rapporteur dealing with Burma, and to grant Rohingya full citizenship and accompanying rights.³⁴ The special rapporteur has called on the Burmese government to "abolish its over-burdensome requirements for citizens in a manner which has discriminatory effects on racial or ethnic minorities."³⁵ UNHCR has also urged the government to review the law, perhaps within the context of the National Convention deliberations, and has offered to consider providing financial, technical, and legal support to assist the government in distributing Citizenship Scrutiny Cards.³⁶ The current military government, the State Peace and Development Council (SPDC) has made no progress, however, in addressing the legal obstacles to a sustainable return.

Because they are denied citizenship, Rohingya in Burma are considered resident foreigners, a legal status which subjects them to serious discrimination. The Burmese government restricts Rohingya's travel within Arakan, to other parts of the country, and abroad. The restriction on movement, combined with arbitrary confiscation of property, seriously hinders the Rohingya's ability to seek work and to trade.³⁷ The government reserves secondary education for citizens only, so the Rohingya do not have access to state-funded schools beyond the primary level. The Rohingya's lack of citizenship also bars them from the civil service, so they cannot work as teachers or health workers, nor are they permitted to participate formally in government.

Forced Labor and Arbitrary Confiscation of Property in Burma

³⁴ Human Rights Watch/Asia, "Burma: The Rohingya Muslims: Ending a Cycle of Exodus?" *A Human Rights Watch Report* Human Rights Watch and Refugees International, "Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh: The Search for a Lasting Solution," *A Human Rights Watch Report*.

³⁵ Yozo Yokota, "Situation of Human Rights in Myanmar," (Geneva: U.N. Commission on Human Rights), U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/1993/3, February 17, 1993. Yokota resigned as special rapporteur in 1993 to be replaced by Justice Rassoomer Lallah. From the time he accepted the position, Lallah has not been permitted to enter Burma.

³⁶ On the National Convention see Janelle M. Diller, "The National Convention: An Impediment to the Restoration of Democracy," in Peter Carey (ed.), *Burma: The Challenge of Change in a Divided Society*, (New York: St. Martin's Press) 1997, pp. 27-54; The National Convention was SLORC's response "to the 1990 landslide election victory of the National League for Democracy (NLD). The National Convention . . . was conceived by the SLORC as a mechanism to draft a new constitution for the country in accordance with military wishes." Diller, "The National Convention," p. 27.

³⁷ For a more extensive discussion of restrictions on Rohingya's freedom of movement and ability to work and trade, see Human Rights Watch/Asia, "BURMESE REFUGEES IN BANGLADESH: STILL NO DURABLE SOLUTION"; and Federation of Human Rights Leagues (FIDH), *BURMA: REPRESSION* ~~Human Rights and Ethnic~~ *Human Rights and Ethnic* CLEANING IN ARAKAN, No. 290/2, (Paris: FIDH, April 2000), p. 19-21, 34-35. August 2000, Vol. 12, No. 4, (C)

Local government authorities continue to require Rohingya to perform forced labor. Human Rights Watch was told that those who refuse or complain are physically threatened, sometimes with death, and that children as young as seven years old have been seen on forced labor teams. Use of child labor directly contravenes the Burmese government's obligations under the Convention on the Rights of the Child.³⁸ The compulsory, unpaid labor includes work in state-run, profit-making industries and in the construction of "model villages" for non-Muslim migrants in Arakan. The Rohingya are often made to pay for the construction of model villages through the confiscation of their land, the provision of labor, and building materials. By contrast, Rakhine villagers in northern Arakan do not have to participate in these projects.³⁹

In 1994, after lobbying from the UNHCR, Arakan state officials informally agreed to limit forced labor demands in northern Arakan to four days a month. This agreement, however, is not being honored in many communities. Rohingya report that Burmese military units have continued to conscript villagers for work without pay for more than of seven days a month on model villages, infrastructure projects, portering, and military camp maintenance. Both the U.N. Special Rapporteur and the International Labor Organization (ILO) reported in 1999 that the government has continued the practice of forced labor in many parts of Burma, especially in ethnic minority states.⁴⁰ Although the Burmese government issued an order in May 1999 recommending that local authorities stop using forced labor, no significant reduction in its application has been reported.⁴¹

As in many parts of Burma with a high military presence, soldiers frequently require Rohingya villagers to provide them with rice and livestock. With the central government unable to provide fully for its 450,000 strong army, battalions have often turned to extortion and theft, as well as extracting forced labor. Extortion has manifested itself in the confiscation of food and demands for fees or bribes at checkpoints. Soldiers reportedly commit such abuses with impunity. According to Rohingya interviewed by Human Rights Watch, the combination of forced labor, seizure of land, arbitrary confiscation of property, and rice taxes have made Rohingya increasingly economically marginalized in Burma, further contributing to refugee outflows.

Because the conditions that have prompted refugee flows over the past decade have not been addressed, the Rohingya in Malaysia have reason to fear persecution should they return to Arakan. This overview makes clear that Rohingya in Burma are systematically denied the protections of citizenship and, as a result, are denied freedom of movement, education, and civil service positions. They are also subject to forced labor and the arbitrary confiscation of their property. This persistent violation of Rohingya's rights has contributed to outflows from the region, including to Malaysia.⁴²

Life in Malaysia

I am
afraid of
arrest

³⁸ The Convention on the Rights of the Child, adopted and opened for signature, ratification, and accession by General Assembly Resolution 44/55 on November 20, 1989, and entered into force on September 2, 1990. The Burmese government became a party to the convention in 1991.

³⁹ Construction of model villages was also reported to be on the rise in 1999. Model villages are exclusively for Buddhists, so the government prohibits the Muslim Rohingya from occupying them. For a more extensive discussion, see Human Rights Watch/Asia, "Burmese Refugees in Bangladesh."

⁴⁰ Rajsoomer Lallah, *Situation of human rights in Myanmar*, October 4, 1999; "ILO concludes 97th conference: Adopts new instruments against child labour and resolution on Myanmar," ILO Press Release, ILO/99/23, June 17, 1999.

⁴¹ ILO, "Forced labour persists in Myanmar: ILO applies extraordinary constitutional measures," ILO/00/9, March 29, 2000.

⁴² To reach Malaysia, Rohingya now usually travel over land through Thailand, although a few fly from Bangladesh on false Bangladeshi passports. To get from Arakan to Thailand, Rohingya sometimes travel by boat but more often cross over land, assisted by a network of brokers or middlemen. As a Buddhist country, Thailand is less preferable than Malaysia, which is primarily Muslim. Also, many Rohingya we interviewed had been arrested and imprisoned in Thailand, and then deported to the Thai-Burma border. After passing through Thailand, they cross the Malaysian border by land or by ferry. From the border, it is then possible to travel by bus, taxi, or private car to Kuala Lumpur. See, e.g., "Illegals Using Langkawi to Come In," *The Star (Malaysia)*, February 23, 2000; "Dept Steps Up Checks on Illegals," *The Star (Malaysia)*, February 23, 2000.

LUMPUR⁴³

WHEREVER
I GO.

-ROHINGYA MAN LIVING IN KUALA

I HAVE NO
TRAVEL
DOCUMENTS
AND I
CANNOT
WORK.
THE POLICE
ARE
ALWAYS
STOPPING
ME AND
ASKING
WHERE I
AM GOING
AND FOR
MY
PASSPORT.
I SAY
THAT I AM
FROM
MYANMAR
AND HAVE
NO
DOCUMENTS
AND
SOMETIMES
THEY ARE
SYMPATHET
IC. NOW I
HAVE [AN
UNOFFICIAL
LETTER
THAT SAYS
I AM
ROHINGYA]
WHICH I
SHOW TO
THE
POLICE,
BUT THEY
DO NOT
ALWAYS
ACCEPT IT
AND
DEMAND
MONEY. . .
. REALLY,

THE
LETTER IS
NOT SO
HELPFUL,
BUT
PEOPLE
WANT AT
LEAST ONE
DOCUMENT
TO SHOW.

FROM ARAKAN⁴⁴

UNDOCUMENTED AND LIVING IN DETENTION, SCATTERED AROUND MALAYSIA'S CITIES, OR HIDING IN JUNGLE SETTLEMENTS, ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA CANNOT BE COUNTED. ESTIMATES RANGE FROM 5,100 TO ABOUT 9,000 PEOPLE.⁴⁵ THE MAJORITY LIVE IN NEIGHBORHOODS AROUND KUALA LUMPUR, BUT THERE ARE ALSO SMALLER SETTLEMENTS IN PENANG, KELANTAN, AND OTHER PARTS OF PENINSULAR MALAYSIA.

MANY ROHINGYA ARE SINGLE MEN OR MEN WHO LEFT THEIR FAMILIES BEHIND IN BURMA. HOWEVER, FAMILIES HAVE COME AS WELL, AND IN THE LAST TEN YEARS SOME OF THOSE WHO WERE CHILDREN HAVE GROWN UP AND HAD THEIR OWN CHILDREN.

ALMOST NONE OF THE ROHINGYA INTERVIEWED BY HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH HAD CURRENT BURMESE IDENTITY DOCUMENTS, ALTHOUGH SOME HAD DOCUMENTS FROM THE PREVIOUS GOVERNMENT OF BURMA. "DURING THE DEMOCRACY TIME I HAD A FAMILY CARD AND UNDER THE SOCIALISTS I HAD A REGISTRY CARD WITH MY PICTURE," ONE MAN SAID.⁴⁶ ANOTHER SHOWED US HIS IDENTITY CARD FROM 1959, LISTING HIS NATIONALITY AS "ROHINGYA NATIONAL."⁴⁷ NEITHER OF THESE MEN HAD MORE RECENT DOCUMENTS, WITHOUT WHICH THEY CANNOT GET PERMISSION FROM THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TO LIVE IN THE COUNTRY LEGALLY.

⁴⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999.

⁴⁵ ACCORDING TO UNHCR, THERE ARE AROUND 5,100 "BURMESE REFUGEES" IN MALAYSIA. HOWEVER, THIS NUMBER APPEARS TO BE BASED ONLY ON THOSE WHO REGISTERED WITH THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE FROM 1992 TO 1993. UNHCR REFWORLD, "MALAYSIA," UNHCR PUBLIC INFORMATION SECTION COUNTRY INFORMATION, SEPTEMBER 1999, [HTTP://WWW.UNHCR.CH/World/asia/malaysia.htm](http://www.unhcr.ch/world/asia/malaysia.htm); UNHCR, "REFUGEE POPULATION BY COUNTRY OF ASYLUM AND ORIGIN, 1997-1999," *REFUGEES AND OTHERS OF CONCERN TO UNHCR: 1999 STATISTICAL OVERVIEW*, [HTTP://WWW.UNHCR.CH/statist/99oview/intro.htm](http://www.unhcr.ch/statist/99oview/intro.htm). SOME ROHINGYA ESTIMATE THAT THERE ARE AROUND 9,000 ROHINGYA LIVING IN MALAYSIA. SEE, E.G., HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 13, 1999; OFFICE OF THE DIPLOMATIC REPRESENTATIVE OF ARAKAN (RAKHAIING) LEAGUE FOR DEMOCRACY (ALD), *A SPECIAL PUBLICATION IN HONOR OF THE ARAKAN DEMOCRATIC FORCES OF MALAYSIA*, 1999, P. 3. THIS NUMBER MAY BE THE MORE ACCURATE ONE. IN 1997 MALAYSIAN PRIME MINISTER MAHATHIR MOHAMAD WAS REPORTED IN THE MALAYSIAN PRESS AS STATING THAT THERE WERE 9,000 ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS FROM BURMA IN MALAYSIA. ACCORDING TO THE ARTICLE, "MALAYSIA IS FACING A PROBLEM DEPORTING [BURMESE] TO MYANMAR AS YANGON DOES NOT REGARD THEM AS ITS CITIZENS." "HELP US DEPORT 9,000 ILLEGALS MYANMAR DEPUTY PREMIER TOLD," *THE SUN (MALAYSIA)*, FEBRUARY 26, 1997.

⁴⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 13, 1999.

When the Rohingya first began arriving in large numbers in 1991 and 1992, the Malaysian government was less hostile to them. It even granted some Rohingya six-month permits in 1992 that allowed them to work.⁴⁹ Domestic pressure in the early 1990s, however, not only put an end to the provision of work permits, but also prompted increased efforts to track down and deport illegal immigrants and to punish their employers. The crackdown intensified following the Asian financial crisis in 1997. Malaysia's Immigration Department now runs a twenty-four hour hotline for the public to report undocumented workers, and the Malaysian press frequently reports workplace raids generated by private tips.⁴⁹ Passport checks by police are common on Kuala Lumpur's streets, as are raids on homes and workplaces by teams of police, army, and immigration officials.⁵⁰ Those caught without a passport and a valid visa may be arrested, detained, and deported.

Rohingya are increasingly being denied access to health care, and schools are turning away their children, as set forth in more detail in a later chapter of this report. Housing and steady employment have also become difficult to obtain for undocumented Rohingya.⁵¹ "The bosses are afraid to take undocumented people," explained a welder who works only sporadically.⁵² Now Rohingya generally must rely on what they call "daily work"—poorly-paid, short-term manual labor such as painting, carpentry, and landscaping.

Sadiq M. is a forty-one year-old man from Kyauktaw township in Arakan who reached Kuala Lumpur in February 1990. He found work with an employer who did not ask about his immigration status, and he rented a house with five other men. Later, however, the owner refused to rent to them because they did not have passports. He lost his job and was detained and deported to Thailand three times, each time returning to Kuala Lumpur. "I am lucky to stay in the house because one friend has a [fake] Bangladeshi passport and I stay under his shadow," he told us. "Either I earn money for food or I go hungry."⁵³

Mohammed S., who left his wife and three daughters in Arakan when he fled to Malaysia in 1993, told us:

To earn
money, I
found
some
Rohingya
workers
hired by
the
Malaysian
municipali-
ty to
clear the
road.
They paid
me to

⁴⁹ These permits were not extended and were not available after 1992. We interviewed several men who had been arrested and deported after their permits expired.

⁴⁹ See "Errant Employers' Passports to Be Withdrawn," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, January 31, 2000, p. 9.

⁵⁰ We witnessed police patrols and passport checks in downtown Kuala Lumpur and in Burmese neighborhoods. See, e.g. "Number of Detained Illegal Workers Doubles," *The Star (Malaysia)*, March 31, 2000; "19 Bangladeshi Workers Held," *The Star (Malaysia)*, March 23, 2000 (describing eight-hour immigration operation); "Crackdown on Illegal Employment Agencies Planned," *The Star (Malaysia)*, February 25, 2000.

⁵¹ For example, in January 2000, the Malaysian Immigration Department recruited 300 new officers to investigate overstaying students and workers. "Malaysia's Immigration Department Targets Overstayers in Blitz," *Asia Pulse*, January 4, 2000. See also "Asia," *Migration News Vol. 7, No. 2*, February 2000, <http://migration.ucdavis.edu/archive/FEB-2000-15.html>. Human Rights Watch has documented Malaysia's crackdown on foreign workers in Human Rights Watch/Asia, "Bearing the Brunt of the Asia Economic Crisis: The Impact on Labor Rights and Migrant Workers in Asia," *A Human Rights Watch Report*, Vol. 10, No. 02(c), March 1999.

⁵² Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 30, and December 2, 1999. See also Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

HELP
THEM.
AFTER SIX
MONTHS I
WAS
ACCEPTED
BY THE
BOSS OF
THE
SUBCONTRACTOR WHO
CLEARED
THE ROADS.
WHILE I
WAS
WORKING
THE
POLICE
CAUGHT
ME. THE
FIRST TIME
I PAID
MONEY—THEY TOOK
RM180
(U.S.
\$47)⁵⁴ AND
GAVE ME
BACK
RM20—AND I WAS
RELEASED.
THE
SECOND
TIME THEY
DID NOT
TAKE
MONEY BUT
TOOK ME
TO THE
POLICE
STATION.
IN THE
STATION I
EXPLAINED
THAT I HAD
NO
PASSPORT
BECAUSE I
WAS

⁵⁴ THROUGHOUT THIS REPORT AN EXCHANGE RATE OF RM3.9 TO U.S. \$1 IS USED.

ROHINGYA.
I
EXPLAINED
A LOT OF
THE
SITUATION
TO THE
POLICE
OFFICER.
THE
OFFICER
SAID WE
KNOW
NOTHING,
JUST
WHETHER
YOU HAVE A
PASSPORT
OR NOT.
WITHOUT A
PASSPORT,
YOU GO TO
THE
[IMMIGRATION
ON
DETENTION
] CAMP.⁵⁵

IV. MALAYSIA'S TREATMENT OF UNDOCUMENTED ROHINGYA

IN 1990 I
WAS
ARRESTED
AND
BECAUSE
THERE WAS
NO
DETENTION
CAMP I
WAS SENT
TO PUDU
JAIL. I
WAS
COMING
FROM
WORK
WHEN THE
POLICE
ASKED FOR

MY
PASSPORT.
I WAS
DOING
DAILY
WORK—CO
NSTRUCTION
IN THE
POLICE
ARRESTED
ME FOR A
PASSPORT
CASE. I
DIDN'T SEE
A JUDGE
OR
MAGISTRAT
E, AND I
DIDN'T
HAVE A
CHARGE OR
A
SENTENCE.
AFTER
ABOUT
FOUR
MONTHS IN
JAIL,
IMMIGRATI
ON TOOK
ME TO THE
THAI
BORDER.
OTHER
ROHINGYA,
BURMESE,
PAKISTANI
S, AND A
FEW
INDONESIAN
S WERE
THERE AS
WELL.

IN 1993 I
WAS
ARRESTED
ON MY WAY
HOME FROM
WORK. I
WAS IN
PUDU JAIL
FOR ABOUT

THREE
MONTHS
AND WAS
THEN SENT
TO THE
THAI
BORDER.

IN 1995 I
WAS SENT
TO THE
KALANG
IMMIGRATION
CAMP.

IT WAS
ALSO A
PASSPORT
CASE, AND
I WAS
BROUGHT
TO THE
COURT. IN
COURT THE
MAGISTRAT
E ASKED
ME IF I
WAS
ARRESTED
TWO OTHER
TIMES, AND
I SAID
"YES." HE
ASKED
WHEN I
CAME AND
IF I HAD
TRAVEL
DOCUMENTS
. I SAID
THAT I HAD
NONE
BECAUSE I
AM
ROHINGYA
AND
EXPLAINED
THAT I
COULDN'T
STAY IN
BURMA.
THE
MAGISTRAT
E ASKED

ME IF I
WAS
GUILTY OF
ILLEGAL
ENTRY,
AND I SAID
"YES." HE
SENTENCED
ME TO
TWO
MONTHS IN
KAJANG
PRISON. I
DID NOT
HAVE A
LAWYER.
AFTER
PRISON I
WAS SENT
TO KAJANG
IMMIGRATION
CAMP
FOR EIGHT
MONTHS.
WITH
EIGHTY
OTHER
ROHINGYA I
WAS THEN
DEPORTED
TO THE
THAI
BORDER.

-UNDOCUMENTED ROHINGYA MAN

in KUALA LUMPUR⁵⁶

WE CAN'T
REALLY
ASSURE
THE
PROTECTION
OF
REFUGEES
HERE[.]

-UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER,

KUALA LUMPUR⁵⁷

⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 12, 1999, Vol. 12, No. 4, (C)

Malaysia has one of the world's highest percentages of foreign workers: roughly two million of the country's eight million workers. About half of those are estimated to be undocumented.⁵⁹ Although many sectors depend on foreign labor, statements by government officials and frequent denunciations in the press reflect a deep distrust of foreigners.⁶⁰ This sentiment has extended to asylum-seekers and refugees since the days of the Indochinese boat people, when tens of thousands of refugees landed on Malaysia's shores. According to Foreign Minister Datuk Seri Syed Hamid Albar, "We do not recognize the status of refugees. . . . [W]e only allow foreigners to stay on a temporary basis after which they have to go back."⁶¹ While Malaysia has, on an *ad hoc* basis, willingly hosted certain groups of refugees—including Khmer Muslims from Cambodia, Filipinos Muslims, and, most recently, Bosnians—it lacks any institutionalized protections for them. Malaysia has no asylum system, and under the country's general immigration law, refugees are not distinguished from other undocumented workers but are considered illegal immigrants. The Malaysian government has not agreed to let the Rohingya stay on even a temporary basis, and the Immigration Department reportedly declared in March 2000 that "the Rohingyas or Myanmar have never been accorded refugee status."⁶²

Without permission to live legally in Malaysia or any way to get such permission, Rohingya are at constant risk of detention and deportation. Local police and immigration officials generally ignore UNHCR documents and arrest their bearers. Rohingya who are detained spend months in immigration camps where they are subject to poor living conditions and physical abuse in violation of international standards. Then they are deported to the Thai-Malaysia border because the Burmese government will not take Rohingya back. At the border they face detention and deportation to Burma by the Thai authorities.⁶³ Consequently, most reenter Malaysia right away. Many of the Rohingya whom Human Rights Watch interviewed had been deported and had reentered several times, including one man who had been through the cycle eight times in eleven years.⁶⁴ At each step in the cycle, the Rohingya are susceptible to bribery by unscrupulous police officers and immigration officials. Malaysia has not treated all refugees this way in the past. But for the Rohingya it is providing no protection.

International Legal Standards

All persons in Malaysia, regardless of their immigration status, share certain basic human rights under international law. Refugees have, in addition, rights based on international refugee law, including the fundamental protection against *non-refoulement*: that is, their right not to be returned to a country where they fear persecution on the grounds of race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group, or political opinion.

⁵⁹ See "Malaysia: Foreign Workers," *Migration News*, Vol. 6, No. 11, November 1999, http://migration.ucdavis.edu/archive/nov_1999-19.html; "Malaysia: Migrants," *Migration News*, Vol. 6, No. 9, August 1999, http://migration.ucdavis.edu/archive/aug_1999-19.html; Ian Stewart, "Brawling Shanty-Dwellers Fuel Anti-Immigrant Feeling," *South China Morning Post*, February 14, 2000, p. 9.

⁶⁰ As in many countries, foreigners in Malaysia are often scapegoated. A recent article in a mainstream Malaysian paper urged the government to "stop the inflow of new migrant labour as well as to reduce the number of migrants already in the country" on the grounds that:

[t]he presence of illegals creates problems for the host. Illegals are not constrained by rules and regulations and are free to infiltrate into any job so long as the employers are willing to accept them. They also make inroads into jobs not designated for them such as trading, thus putting them in direct competition with the citizens. As illegals, they have no access to the legal system in the country. Thus many conflicts among themselves are resolved internally and this may be the root cause of social strife and much criminal activity among them. Their involvement in criminal activity, their persistent illegal entry and their propensity to violate the law are serious threats to the security and political stability of this country. Besides, the illegals are imposing a heavy financial burden on the government. It has to bear the costs of weeding them out, housing and feeding and deporting them, as well as the costs of stopping further illegal incursions.

Tan See Yunn, "Containing Illegal Workers' Influx," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, January 22, 2000, p. 13. Health Minister Datuk Chua Jui Meng recently described foreigners as "carriers of various diseases." Ramlan Said, Ainon Mohd, Hayati Hayatudin, "Delinquent Foreign Patients," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, March 15, 2000. See also "Chor: Illegals Have No Place in Malaysia," *The Star (Malaysia)*, February 25, 2000; and Ian Stewart, "Brawling Shanty-Dwellers Fuel Anti-Immigrant Feeling," *South China Morning Post*, February 14, 2000, p. 9.

⁶¹ Joniston Bangkui, "500,000 Illegals Expected to Leave," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, September 4, 1999, p. 14.

⁶² Badro Lhisham Bidin, "Hideout for Beggars," *The Malay Mail (Malaysia)*, March 5, 2000.

⁶³ See Shahrum Sayuthi, "Amnesty for 172 Thai Illegals," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, December 4, 1999, p. 5: "Thailand Immigration Bureau Commissioner Police Lieutenant General Chirchai Vanasatinya . . . said most of illegal immigrants detained in Thailand before managing to cross the border into Malaysia were those from Bangladesh and Myanmar."

⁶⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 2, 1999.

INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW GENERALLY PLACES OBLIGATIONS ON STATES IN RELATION TO ALL PEOPLE, NOT ONLY CITIZENS.⁶⁴ ALTHOUGH INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW RECOGNIZES A STATE'S RIGHT TO CONTROL ITS BORDERS AND RESTRICT ENTRY WITHIN ITS TERRITORY, THE FACT THAT A PERSON HAS ENTERED A COUNTRY ILLEGALLY DOES NOT AFFECT HIS OR HER BASIC RIGHTS TO LIFE, SECURITY OF PERSON, EQUALITY BEFORE THE LAW, OR OTHER BASIC CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS.⁶⁵

⁶⁴ THE UNIVERSAL DECLARATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS (UDHR), THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS (ICCPR), AND THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON ECONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS (ICESCR), WHICH FORM THE FOUNDATION OF INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW, CONFER THE GREAT MAJORITY OF RIGHTS THEY ENUMERATE TO "EVERYONE." UDHR, PROCLAIMED AND ADOPTED BY U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 217A(III), DECEMBER 10, 1948; ICCPR, ADOPTED BY U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 2200 A (XXI) OF DECEMBER 16, 1966, ENTERED INTO FORCE MARCH 23, 1976; ICESCR, ADOPTED BY U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 2200 A (XXI) OF DECEMBER 16, 1966, ENTERED INTO FORCE JANUARY 3, 1976. THE UDHR, THE ICCPR, AND THE ICESCR ALL ENJOIN STATES TO RESPECT AND ENSURE THE RIGHTS THEY SET OUT TO ALL PERSONS WITHIN THEIR TERRITORY WITHOUT DISCRIMINATION, EXCEPT WHERE THE RIGHTS ARE EXPRESSLY QUALIFIED.

⁶⁵ THE 1995 DECLARATION ON THE HUMAN RIGHTS OF INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE NOT NATIONALS OF THE COUNTRY IN WHICH THEY LIVE, WHICH IS NOT A TREATY BUT A STATEMENT SETTING OUT STANDARDS OF PRACTICE BY STATES, REINFORCES THE UNIVERSAL APPLICATION OF THE GREAT MAJORITY OF RIGHTS. IT PROVIDES EXPLICITLY THAT "ALIENS," DEFINED AS INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE NOT NATIONALS OF THE STATES IN WHICH THEY ARE PRESENT, SHALL ENJOY THE RIGHTS TO LIFE AND SECURITY OF THE PERSON; TO BE EQUAL BEFORE THE COURTS; TO FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION AND ASSEMBLY; AND TO FREEDOM FROM TORTURE OR CRUEL, INHUMAN AND DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT. DECLARATION ON THE HUMAN RIGHTS OF INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE NOT NATIONALS OF THE COUNTRY IN WHICH THEY LIVE, ADOPTED BY GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 40/144 OF DECEMBER 13, 1995, ARTS. 5 AND 6. THESE AND OTHER RIGHTS ARE REPEATED IN A "GENERAL COMMENT" RELATING TO THE POSITION OF UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS UNDER THE ICCPR ADOPTED BY THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMITTEE. UN HUMAN RIGHTS COMMITTEE, HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE POSITION OF ALIENS UNDER THE COVENANT (27TH SESSION 1996), U.N. DOC. HRI/GEN/1/REV/1 (1996), VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

Malaysia, as a party to the U.N. Charter, is bound by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which explicitly prohibits discrimination on grounds of national origin.⁶⁶ It is also a party to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and to the Convention on the Rights of the Child, neither of which distinguish between citizens and non-citizens in the rights they establish.⁶⁷ CEDAW provides explicitly that women and men shall "have equal rights to acquire, change or retain their nationality."⁶⁸

REFUGEES AND ASYLUM-SEEKERS

The most important documents establishing the rights of asylum-seekers and refugees are the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (the Refugee Convention), its 1967 Protocol, and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Under the 1951 Convention, a refugee is defined as:

any
person
who . . .
owing to
a well-
founded
fear of
being
persecute
d for
reasons
of race,
religion,
nationalit
y,
membershi
p of a
particula
r social
group or
political
opinion,
is outside
the
country
of his
nationalit

⁶⁶ UDHR, Art. 2. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in 1948, is not a treaty to which states can become parties. Rather, it is a statement by the international community of the minimum standards of state practice and is also regarded as an articulation of states' human rights obligations as parties to the Charter of the United Nations. The ICCPR and the ICESCR also prohibit discrimination on the basis of national origin. ICCPR, Art. 2(1); ICESCR, Art. 2(2). Malaysia is not a party to the ICCPR or the ICESCR, which are treaties. However, many of the rights contained in these treaties and set out in the UDHR are considered to have become part of customary international law, by which Malaysia is bound as a member of the community of states.

⁶⁷ Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, adopted and opened for signature, ratification and accession by General Assembly Resolution 34/180 of December 18, 1979, entered into force September 3, 1981, and acceded to by Malaysia July 5, 1995. Malaysia became a party to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on February 17, 1995, and maintains reservations to articles 1, 2, 7, 13, 14, 15, 28(1)(a), 37, declaring that those provisions "shall be applicable only if they are in conformity with the Constitution, national laws and national policies of the Government of Malaysia."

⁶⁸ CEDAW, Art. 9(1). Malaysia initially entered a reservation to Article 9 but lifted its reservation to 9(1) on February 6, 1998. It retains a reservation to Article 9(2) which provides that women be granted "equal rights with men with respect to the nationality of their children."

Y AND IS
 UNABLE OR,
 OWING TO
 SUCH FEAR,
 IS
 UNWILLING
 TO AVAIL
 HIMSELF
 OF THE
 PROTECTIO
 N OF THAT
 COUNTRY;
 OR WHO,
 NOT
 HAVING A
 NATIONALIT
 Y AND
 BEING
 OUTSIDE
 THE
 COUNTRY
 OF HIS
 FORMER
 HABITUAL
 RESIDENCE
 AS A
 RESULT OF
 SUCH
 EVENTS, IS
 UNABLE OR,
 OWING TO
 SUCH FEAR,
 IS
 UNWILLING
 TO RETURN
 TO IT.⁶⁹

AN ASYLUM-SEEKER IS AN INDIVIDUAL WHO ENTERS A COUNTRY WITH OR WITHOUT THE LEGALLY REQUIRED DOCUMENTATION,⁷⁰ WHO SEEKS TO OBTAIN REFUGEE STATUS, AND WHOSE STATUS HAD NOT YET BEEN DETERMINED. ASYLUM-SEEKERS SHOULD BE CONSIDERED TO HAVE THE SAME RIGHTS AS REFUGEES, UNTIL SUCH TIME AS IT IS FAIRLY DETERMINED THAT THEY DO NOT HAVE REFUGEE STATUS.⁷¹

Malaysia is not a party to the Refugee Convention or to its 1967 Protocol. However, it is a party to the Convention on the Rights of the Child which requires it to:

⁶⁹ 1951 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES, ART. 1(A)(2). Note that it is possible for a person to become a refugee at some time after leaving his or her own country, for example if political events at home suddenly make return unsafe.

⁷⁰ UNDER THE 1951 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES, ARTICLE 31 (1), REFUGEES SHOULD NOT BE PENALIZED FOR "THEIR ILLEGAL ENTRY OR PRESENCE." ACCORDING TO PROFESSOR GOODWIN-GILL, "IN VIEW OF THE NORMATIVE QUALITY OF NON-REFOULEMENT IN INTERNATIONAL LAW, THE PRECISE LEGAL STATUS OF REFUGEES UNDER THE IMMIGRATION OR ALIENS LAW OF THE STATE OF REFUGE IS IRRELEVANT, ALTHOUGH A STATE SEEKING TO AVOID RESPONSIBILITY WILL OFTEN CLASSIFY THEM AS PROHIBITED OR ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS." GOODWIN-GILL, "THE REFUGEE IN INTERNATIONAL LAW," P. 152.

⁷¹ UNHCR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 6 (1977), PARA. 53.4, REAFFIRMS "THE FUNDAMENTAL IMPORTANCE OF THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT . . . HUMAN RIGHTS WHICH OR NOT INDIVIDUALS HAVE BEEN FORMALLY RECOGNIZED AS REFUGEES."

ENSURE
THAT A
CHILD WHO
IS
SEEKING
REFUGEE
STATUS OR
WHO IS
CONSIDERE
D A
REFUGEE
IN
ACCORDAN
CE WITH
APPLICABL
E
INTERNATI
ONAL OR
DOMESTIC
LAW AND
PROCEDURE
S SHALL,
WHETHER
UNACCOMP
ANIED OR
ACCOMPANI
ED BY HIS
OR HER
PARENTS
OR BY ANY
OTHER
PERSON,
RECEIVE
APPROPRIA
TE
PROTECTIO
N AND
HUMANITARI
AN
ASSISTANC
E IN THE
ENJOYMENT
OF
APPLICABL
E RIGHTS
SET FORTH
IN THE
PRESENT
CONVENTIO
N AND IN
OTHER
INTERNATI
ONAL

HUMAN
RIGHTS OR
HUMANITARIAN
INSTRUMENTS
TO WHICH THE
SAID STATES
ARE
PARTIES.⁷²

IN ADDITION, MALAYSIA IS AN OBSERVER STATE ON UNHCR'S EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE. WHILE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSIONS DO NOT HAVE THE SAME EFFECT AS BINDING TREATY PROVISIONS, AS AN OBSERVER STATE MALAYSIA SHOULD NONETHELESS RESPECT THEM.⁷³ MALAYSIA IS ALSO BOUND BOTH BY THE UNIVERSAL DECLARATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS, WHICH PROVIDES REFUGEES THE RIGHT TO SEEK AND ENJOY ASYLUM FROM PERSECUTION,⁷⁴ AND BY THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT, WHICH MANY, INCLUDING HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, CONSIDER TO BE CUSTOMARY INTERNATIONAL LAW. THE REFUGEE CONVENTION ARTICULATES THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT IN ARTICLE 33(1): "NO CONTRACTING STATE SHALL EXPEL OR RETURN ('REFOULER') A REFUGEE IN ANY MANNER WHATSOEVER TO THE FRONTIERS OF TERRITORIES WHERE HIS LIFE OR FREEDOM WOULD BE THREATENED ON ACCOUNT OF HIS RACE, RELIGION, NATIONALITY, MEMBERSHIP IN A PARTICULAR SOCIAL GROUP OR POLITICAL OPINION."⁷⁵

THE PRINCIPLE CLEARLY OBLIGATES STATES NOT TO RETURN REFUGEES TO COUNTRIES THAT WILL PERSECUTE THEM. SOME STATES MAINTAIN, HOWEVER, THAT THEY ARE NOT BARRED FROM RETURNING REFUGEES TO SAFE THIRD COUNTRIES, BUT IT HAS BEEN STRONGLY ARGUED THAT:

[N]ON-
REFOULEME
NT
REQUIRES
THAT A
STATE BE
CERTAIN
THAT AN
ASYLUM-
SEEKER
WHO IS
SENT TO A
THIRD
COUNTRY
WILL NOT
BE
DELIBERATE

⁷² CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, ART. 22. MALAYSIA REVOKED ITS RESERVATION TO THIS PROVISION ON MARCH 23, 1999.

⁷³ THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE (EXCOM) IS UNHCR'S GOVERNING BODY. SINCE 1975, THE COMMITTEE HAS PASSED A SERIES OF CONCLUSIONS AT ITS ANNUAL MEETINGS. THE CONCLUSIONS ARE INTENDED TO GUIDE STATES IN THEIR TREATMENT OF REFUGEES AND ASYLUM-SEEKERS AND IN THEIR INTERPRETATION OF EXISTING INTERNATIONAL REFUGEE LAW. WHILE CONCLUSIONS ARE NOT LEGALLY BINDING, THEY DO CONSTITUTE A BODY OF SOFT INTERNATIONAL REFUGEE LAW, AND EXCOM MEMBER STATES ARE OBLIGED TO ABIDE BY THEM. ALTHOUGH MALAYSIA IS NEITHER A STATE PARTY TO THE 1951 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES, NOR AN EXCOM MEMBER STATE, IT IS AN OBSERVER STATE AND PARTICIPATES IN EXCOM MEETINGS; AS SUCH IT SHOULD RESPECT THE INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS STIPULATED IN THE CONCLUSIONS.

⁷⁴ UDHR, ART. 14(1).

⁷⁵ THE UNITED NATIONS CONVENTION AGAINST TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT LENDS FURTHER SUPPORT TO THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT AS IT PROHIBITS PARTIES FROM RETURNING PERSONS TO STATES WHERE THEY WOULD BE DANGER OF BEING SUBJECTED TO TORTURE. CONVENTION AGAINST TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT, ADOPTED BY UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 39/46 ON DECEMBER 10, 1984, ENTERED INTO FORCE JUNE 26, 1987, ART. 3(1).

LY
EXPOSED
TO A
THREAT OF
SERIOUS
HARM,
INCLUDING
THREATS
FROM A
THIRD
COUNTRY,
AND THAT
THE
INDIVIDUAL
IS BEING
SENT TO A
THIRD
COUNTRY
WHICH IS
WILLING
AND ABLE
TO
PROVIDE
PROTECTION.
N. NON-
REFOULEME
NT MUST
THEREFORE
INCLUDE A
MEANINGFU
L
OPPORTUNI
TY FOR
THE
ASYLUM-
SEEKER TO
BE HEARD
BY
SOMEONE
RESPONSIB
LE FOR
IDENTIFYIN
G THOSE
DESERVING
OF
PROTECTION
AND
POSSESSIN
G THE
AUTHORITY
TO
PROVIDE
SUCH

⁷⁶ ARTHUR C. HELTON, "THE MALAYSIAN POLICY TO REDIRECT VIETNAMESE BOAT PEOPLE: NON-REFOULEMENT AS A HUMAN RIGHTS REMEDY," *N.Y.U. JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL LAW & POLITICS*, VOL. 24, SPRING 1992, PP. 1206 (ARGUING THAT MALAYSIA'S POLICY OF REDIRECTING INDOCHINESE BOAT PEOPLE TO INDONESIA VIOLATED INTERNATIONAL LAW, INCLUDING THE PRINCIPLE OF NON-REFOULEMENT). IN ADDITION, HELTON, A REFUGEE LEGAL SCHOLAR, CONTENDS THAT THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF ACTION (CPA), ADOPTED AT THE 1999 INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE ON INDO-CHINESE REFUGEE AT WHICH MALAYSIA PARTICIPATED, "CONSTITUTES STRONG EVIDENCE THAT, AT LEAST IN SOUTH-EAST ASIA, NON-REFOULEMENT COMPREHENDS A CONSIDERABLE NUMBER OF PROCEDURAL GUARANTEES HUMAN RIGHTS WHICH TO TEMPORARY REFUGE." *IBID.*, P. 1211.

It is generally accepted that protection against *refoulement* is "the fundamental criterion when considering resort to the notion [of safe third country]."⁷⁷ This is true even for individuals who have already been granted asylum in that third country.⁷⁸ Accordingly, when a state returns a refugee to an allegedly safe third country that does not offer asylum or other protection, or itself then returns the refugee to a place of persecution, it violates the principle of *non-refoulement*.

Malaysia's Refusal to Recognize Refugee Status

History of Refugee Policy in Malaysia

Malaysia's current policy toward refugees has its roots in its experience with Indochinese refugees in the 1970s and 1980s. After the fall of the South Vietnamese government in 1975, hundreds of thousands of Vietnamese began to leave the country. Most fled by boat to other countries in Southeast Asia, and, for a time, Malaysia was their principal first stop.⁷⁹

These refugees were placed in camps under the auspices of the Malaysian Red Crescent Society in coordination with UNHCR.⁸⁰ By 1979, people were leaving Vietnam at an increasing rate, and the Thai and Malaysian navies were pushing rickety boats carrying Vietnamese asylum-seekers back into the sea.⁸¹ To address this and other problems, the United Nations convened an international conference in Geneva in July 1979.⁸² At the conference, the participants agreed that the Southeast Asian countries would provide temporary asylum in exchange for resettlement of the Vietnamese refugees in the West. Although the flow of refugees dropped dramatically at first, by the late 1980s the refugee camps were becoming increasingly crowded as asylum-seekers continued to arrive and resettlement to third countries declined. By May 1989, the refugee caseload in Malaysia had again surpassed 20,000, and Thai and Malaysian authorities were again turning away boats of refugees.⁸³

In response, a second Geneva conference on Indochinese refugees was held in June 1989. The conference resulted in a Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA), adopted by seventy-five countries, that changed the prior system—automatic resettlement in exchange for temporary asylum—by introducing individual screening for refugee status. Persons found not to be refugees would be returned voluntarily or by force.

⁷⁷ Report of the Sub-Committee of the Whole on International Protection, U.N. Doc. A/AC.96/781 (9 Oct. 1991), para. 34. See Goodwin-Gill, *The Refugee in International Law*, pp. 333–44; European Council on Refugees and Exiles (ECRE), *Safe Third Country: Myths and Realities*.

⁷⁸ Executive Committee Conclusion No. 58 (XL) (1989) on Irregular Movements accepts that refugees and asylum-seekers may be returned to a country of first asylum if they can enter and remain there, are protected against being returned to places of persecution (*refoulement*) and treated in accordance with basic human rights standards, will not be subject to persecution or threats to safety and liberty, and have access to a durable solution. See also Executive Committee Conclusion No. 15 (XXX) (1979), para. (h)(iv), (vi); High Commissioner for Refugees, "Background Note on the Safe Country Concept and Refugee Status," Sub-Committee for the Whole on International Protection, U.N. Doc. EC/SCP/68, July 26, 1991, para. 13.

⁷⁹ See Henry Kamm, "Illegal Refugee Exodus Increasing, but Hanoi Denies Encouraging It," *The New York Times*, May 3, 1979, <http://www.nytimes.org/learning/general/specials/saigon/boatpeople.html>.

⁸⁰ Rachagan, "Refugees and Illegal Immigrants," p. 260.

⁸¹ See Court Robinson, *The Comprehensive Plan of Action: Sharing the Burden or Passing the Buck?*, March 1996, p. 3; W. Courtland Robinson, *Terms of Refugee: The Indochinese Exodus and the International Response*, (New York: Ted Books, Ltd, 1998) pp. 42, 50–51, 189.

⁸² See United Nations, General Assembly, Meeting on Refugees and Displaced Persons in South-East Asia, convened by the Secretary-General of the United Nations at Geneva, on 20 and 21 July 1979, and subsequent developments, Report of the Secretary-General, U.N. Doc. A/34/627 (1979); United Nations, 1978 United Nations Year Book, (Lake Success, NY: Dept. of Public Information, 1978) pp. 281–92, 633; and United Nations, 1979 United Nations Year Book, (Lake Success, NY: Dept. of Public Information, 1979) pp. 12, 271–301, 918–10.

⁸³ Human Rights and Refugees, p. 190; Robinson, *The Comprehensive Plan of Action*, pp. 4, 6.

ACCORDINGLY, BEGINNING IN AUGUST 1989, THE VIETNAMESE ASYLUM-SEEKERS ALREADY IN MALAYSIAN REFUGEE CAMPS WERE INDIVIDUALLY SCREENED FOR REFUGEE STATUS. ALTHOUGH MALAYSIAN MILITARY OFFICERS ACTUALLY CONDUCTED THE SCREENING, UNHCR LEGAL CONSULTANTS OBSERVED AND PLAYED AN ACTIVE PART IN THE SCREENING INTERVIEWS. A UNHCR LEGAL CONSULTANT PROVIDED A WRITTEN ASSESSMENT TO THE MALAYSIAN AUTHORITIES ON EVERY CASE AND WAS GENERALLY PRESENT FOR EACH INTERVIEW. UNHCR ALSO PROVIDED GROUP COUNSELING ON THE ADJUDICATION PROCESS PRIOR TO THE SCREENING INTERVIEW AND HAD INDEPENDENT AUTHORITY TO RECOGNIZE REFUGEES UNDER ITS MANDATE.⁹⁴ AT THE SAME TIME, HOWEVER, MALAYSIA CONTINUED TO TURN AWAY BOATS. THIS LED ONE EXPERT TO CONCLUDE THAT "[I]N EFFECT, MALAYSIA NEVER RESTORED ASYLUM."⁹⁵ ON JUNE 25, 1996, MALAYSIA'S LAST CAMP FOR VIETNAMESE BOAT PEOPLE WAS FORMALLY CLOSED.⁹⁶ THIS COINCIDED WITH THE FORMAL END OF THE CPA FIVE DAYS LATER. HOWEVER, THE CPA'S LEGACY—MALAYSIA'S FEAR OF MASS REFUGEE INFLOWS AND ITS ASSUMPTION THAT REFUGEES SHOULD NOT BE RESETTLED IN MALAYSIA BUT IN THIRD COUNTRIES—LIVES ON.

MALAYSIA'S TREATMENT OF DIFFERENT GROUPS OF REFUGEES, UNGOVERNED BY DOMESTIC LAW, HAS BEEN UNCOORDINATED AND VARIABLE, RANGING FROM EXPULSION TO FULL INTEGRATION. FILIPINOS, CAMBODIANS, VIETNAMESE, INDONESIANS, AND BOSNIANS HAVE ALL SOUGHT REFUGE IN MALAYSIA AT VARIOUS MOMENTS. ABOUT 45,000 FILIPINO MUSLIMS WHO FLED ETHNIC STRIFE IN MINDANAO IN 1972 AND 1974 HAVE BEEN LOCALLY INTEGRATED IN THE EASTERN MALAYSIAN STATE OF SABAH, ACCORDING TO UNHCR ESTIMATES.⁹⁷ ABOUT 10,000 OF THE CAMBODIAN MUSLIMS WHO FLED THE POL POT REGIME BEGINNING IN 1975 HAVE BEEN PERMANENTLY RESETTLED IN MALAYSIA, WITH FUNDING FROM UNHCR TO HELP WITH INTEGRATION.⁹⁸ IN CONTRAST, VIETNAMESE REFUGEES WERE CLASSIFIED AS "ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS," CONFINED TO CAMPS, AND EVENTUALLY RESETTLED TO THIRD COUNTRIES OR REPATRIATED TO VIETNAM.⁹⁹ AND ON AND OFF FROM LATE 1977, MALAYSIA WAS ALSO TOWING VIETNAMESE REFUGEE BOATS BACK OUT TO SEA. MORE RECENTLY, IN THE EARLY 1990S UNHCR BROKERED AN AGREEMENT WITH THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT UNDER WHICH ABOUT 180 ACEHNESE REFUGEES FROM INDONESIA RECEIVED TEMPORARY PERMITS TO LIVE IN MALAYSIA. THEN, IN MARCH 1998, MALAYSIA FORCIBLY REPATRIATED AROUND 500 ACEHNESE, SPARKING INTERNATIONAL PROTEST. THE GOVERNMENT CONTINUES TO DENY UNHCR ACCESS TO ACEHNESE ASYLUM-SEEKERS IN IMMIGRATION DETENTION. ABOUT 400 BOSNIAN MUSLIMS HAVE ALSO BEEN ACCEPTED FOR RESETTLEMENT IN MALAYSIA.

BECAUSE WHATEVER PROTECTION MALAYSIA OFFERS TO REFUGEES IS NOT INSTITUTIONALIZED BUT MUST BE RENEGOTIATED FOR EACH GROUP, MANY, LIKE THE ROHINGYA, ARE OVERLOOKED OR IGNORED. SUCH AN *AD HOC* APPROACH ALSO INCREASES THE POTENTIAL FOR POLITICIZATION OF ASYLUM BASED ON THE RELATIONS BETWEEN MALAYSIA AND THE COUNTRY OF ORIGIN, AND INCREASES THE POTENTIAL FOR DISCRIMINATION BASED ON THE ASYLUM-SEEKER'S NATIONALITY OR ETHNIC BACKGROUND.¹⁰⁰ AS FOR REFUGEES RECOGNIZED BY UNHCR BUT NOT BY THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT, MALAYSIA PROVIDES NO PROTECTION. SIMILARLY, IN TERMS OF DURABLE SOLUTIONS FOR REFUGEES, MALAYSIA GENERALLY DOES NOT ALLOW FOR LOCAL INTEGRATION. THEREFORE, AS IN THE DAYS OF THE CPA, UNHCR MUST SEEK RESETTLEMENT IN A THIRD COUNTRY FOR REFUGEES LIKE THE ROHINGYA WHO CANNOT BE REPATRIATED. AND WHILE THEY AWAIT RESETTLEMENT, THESE REFUGEES REMAIN VULNERABLE TO DETENTION AND DEPORTATION.

REFOULEMENT OF ROHINGYA

FOR THE REASONS DESCRIBED ABOVE, MANY OF THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA SHOULD ENJOY INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION AS REFUGEES. ALTHOUGH MALAYSIA DOES NOT GENERALLY REPATRIATE ROHINGYA TO BURMA, IT CONTINUES TO DEPORT THEM TO THAILAND, INCLUDING SOME IDENTIFIED AS REFUGEES BY UNHCR, DESPITE THE FACT THAT ROHINGYA REFUGEES ARE ALSO WITHOUT MEANINGFUL PROTECTION IN THAILAND.

⁹⁴ LAWYERS COMMITTEE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, *UNCERTAIN HAVEN: REFUGEE PROTECTION IN THE 40TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 1951 U.N. REFUGEE CONVENTION*, (NEW YORK: LAWYERS COMMITTEE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, 1991), P. 28-30.

⁹⁵ ROBINSON, *THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF ACTION*, P. 6.

⁹⁶ ROBINSON, *TERMS OF REFUGEE*, P. 22; VIETNAMESE ASYLUM-SEEKERS: REFUGEE SCREENING PROCEDURES UNDER THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF ACTION, NOTE 9 (GAO/NSIAD-97-12, OCT. 21, 1996).

⁹⁷ UNHCR, *UNHCR COUNTRY PROFILES - MALAYSIA*, SEPTEMBER 1999; ROBINSON, *TERMS OF REFUGEE*, P. 293; RACHAGAN, "REFUGEES AND ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS," P. 254-260.

⁹⁸ ROBINSON, *TERMS OF REFUGEE*, P. 293; SEE ALSO RACHAGAN, "REFUGEES AND ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS," P. 254.

⁹⁹ ALTHOUGH VIETNAMESE REFUGEES WERE INITIALLY ADMITTED INTO MALAYSIA WITHOUT THEIR ADMISSION BEING CONDITIONAL ON RESETTLEMENT ELSEWHERE, BY NOVEMBER 1977 AS THEIR NUMBERS SURPASSED 9,000, MORE STRINGENT CONDITIONS WERE IMPOSED. RACHAGAN, "REFUGEES AND ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS," P. 261.

¹⁰⁰ UNDER INTERNATIONAL REFUGEE LAW, THE GRANTING OF ASYLUM SHOULD BE AN ENTIRELY NON-POLITICAL, NEUTRAL ACT. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 49 (XV/VIII) (1997), PARA. 206 ("THE GRANT OF ASYLUM OR REFUGE IS A PEACEFUL AND HUMANITARIAN ACT THAT IS NOT TO BE REGARDED AS UNFRIENDLY BY ANOTHER STATE"); EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 22 (XV/VII) (1991) ("[A]SYLUM SEEKERS . . . SHOULD BE ADMITTED WITHOUT ANY DISCRIMINATION AS TO ~~HUMAN RIGHTS~~ ^{HUMAN RIGHTS} ~~WARRANTED~~ ^{WARRANTED} OPINION, NATIONALITY, COUNTRY OF ORIGIN OR PHYSICAL INCAPACITY."). AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

- MUHAMMED SAYED is a Rohingya man recognized as a refugee by UNHCR. On October 25, 1999, he was arrested at his home and detained at the Langkat immigration detention center in Perak, reportedly in connection with his participation in a demonstration in front of the Burmese embassy on September 9, 1999.⁹¹ Despite UNHCR's intervention on his behalf, the immigration department refused to release him until June 29, 2000, when he was resettled in Australia.⁹²
- ABDUL R. came to Malaysia in 1991, when he was nine years old. When we interviewed him in late 1999, he had just returned from the border to which he was sent following a month and a half in the Malacca detention camp. This was his eighth deportation. When he was arrested the last time, Abdul R. had already been screened and rejected by UNHCR but had appealed. He showed the police a UNHCR registration document, but they decided that it was not valid as it had expired some months before. He was taken to the Macap Umboo camp in Malacca. Abdul R. was able to show us a copy of a letter that a UNHCR protection officer in Kuala Lumpur had written to the camp commander requesting his release. In this letter, the protection officer stated that, Abdul R. and his family "have been registered with us as Muslims from the Arakan State of Myanmar. They fled their home country due to the problems they faced on account of their ethnic and religious background. Therefore, they do not possess any valid travel documents which would prove that they are Myanmarese citizenship. So far, Malaysia and Myanmar have not been able to agree on a procedure for the verification of the origin of these Muslims from Myanmar and for their [sic] to their country of origin. Until their citizenship and their right to return has been clarified, they will, in practice, not be able to return to Myanmar." The letter also confirmed that Abdul R.'s UNHCR document was authentic and, without mentioning that he had been denied refugee status, stated that Abdul R. was "considered to be a person of concern to UNHCR." The letter concluded by requesting that he be released and granted temporary protection. The camp commander ignored the letter, however, and Abdul R. was deported to Thailand.⁹³
- ELIAS N. registered with UNHCR in 1992 and carries a letter to that effect. Nevertheless, in 1993 and again in 1999 he was detained and deported to Thailand. After he returned to Kuala Lumpur a second time, UNHCR recognized him and his family as refugees. While they await resettlement to a third country, they are at constant risk of arrest.⁹⁴
- ACCORDING TO THE UNHCR OFFICE IN KUALA LUMPUR, AFGHANS, SRI LANKANS, AND INDONESIANS FROM ACEH WHO WERE RECOGNIZED AS REFUGEES BY UNHCR, INCLUDING SOME WHO HAD ALREADY BEEN ACCEPTED FOR RESETTLEMENT IN THIRD COUNTRIES, HAVE BEEN SENT BACK TO THEIR COUNTRIES BY MALAYSIAN AUTHORITIES. IN EARLY DECEMBER 1999, AT LEAST ONE SRI LANKAN REFUGEE WAS BEING HELD IN IMMIGRATION DETENTION PENDING DEPORTATION FROM MALAYSIA.⁹⁵

Malaysia expels Rohingya to Thailand because Burma will not accept them back and because Rohingya generally enter Malaysia through the Thai border. However, Thailand has also not ratified the Refugee Convention and Protocol, and it too has no procedures for asylum and considers deported Rohingya to be illegal immigrants. At best, Rohingya deported to Thailand are able to return to Malaysia without being detected by Thai officials or by paying officials a bribe. At worst, they face detention in Thailand and deportation to Burma.

⁹¹ MOHAMMED SAYED was a spokesperson for the group and told the press that "the gathering symbolised [sic] the Rohingya refugees' continuing quest for democracy and human rights in Myanmar." He also delivered a memorandum to an embassy official calling for the release of political prisoners and an end to religious and political persecution in Burma. "Rohingya Refugees Appeal for Democracy," *NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA)*, SEPTEMBER 10, 1999.

⁹² E-mail from UNHCR Protection Officer in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, July 19, 2000; Human Rights Watch telephone interviews with UNHCR Protection Officer in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, February 22, 2000, and March 14, 2000; AJINDER KAUR, "DETAINED BURMESE ACTIVIST AN 'ILLEGAL IMMIGRANT,'" *MALAYSIAKINI (MALAYSIA)*, February 16, 2000, <http://www.malaysiakini.com>.

⁹³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 2, 1999.

⁹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

⁹⁵ Human Rights Watch interviews with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 12 and December 19, 1999. (C)

- Hussein E. had been arrested by Thai immigration officials three times, twice after being deported from Malaysia. Each time he was held in a Thai jail for as long as six months, then sent back to the Burmese border.⁹⁶
- Sadiq M. was arrested as he was crossing through Thailand on his way to Malaysia. After a month and a half in a Thai jail, immigration officials put him and others in boats and sent them across the Thai-Burma border at Mae Sot. Burmese troops fired on them as they crossed, and Sadiq M. hid in the jungle along the shore until he could make his way back through Thailand and, eventually, to Malaysia.⁹⁷
- Sayed M. paid money to Thai officials to avoid arrest, but he witnessed others being arrested.⁹⁸
- Soe Soe had to pay RM100 (U.S. \$26) to Thai officials before she could return to Malaysia.⁹⁹

Returning refugees and asylum-seekers to countries where they could face persecution is a violation of the fundamental principle of non-refoulement under international law. Returning refugees and asylum-seekers to a third country, such as Thailand, which is unable or unwilling to provide them with protection and may return them to Burma where they could face persecution, also amounts to a violation of this principle. As the above testimonies indicate, acts of refoulement are not isolated incidents in Malaysia.

Powers of Police and Immigration Officials

Malaysia's immigration law makes no provision or exception for asylum-seekers or refugees, and there are no procedures in place for identifying them, informing them about UNHCR, or informing UNHCR about them. Government officials at all levels generally do not respect UNHCR documents or UNHCR's urgent requests that particular asylum-seekers and refugees not be detained and repatriated. Low-level police and immigration officials possess broad discretion and power under the law. What few protections that are mandated, such as judicial review of detention, are often not complied with.

Illegal Entry and "Prohibited Immigrants"

A refugee, like any other non-citizen in Malaysia, may be arrested, detained, and deported for violating the 1959/63 Immigration Act. This act prohibits entering at an unauthorized point of entry, entering without valid documents including a passport, remaining after the cancellation of a permit or expiration of a pass, and possessing or using false documents.¹⁰⁰ The act also specifies a broad range of "prohibited immigrants" who are barred from entering the country. These include persons unable to show that they can support themselves or that they have employment waiting; anyone suffering from a mental disorder or "suffering from a contagious or infectious disease that makes his presence in Malaysia dangerous to the community"; prostitutes, persons receiving the proceeds of prostitution, or persons bringing in women and girls for prostitution; "vagrants and habitual beggars"; and persons not in possession of valid travel documents. If a prohibited immigrant enters the country or if a person becomes a prohibited immigrant after entering, he or she is subject to detention and deportation.¹⁰¹ The individual bears the burden of proving that he or she entered lawfully and is not a prohibited immigrant.¹⁰² Almost all Rohingya in Malaysia, by virtue of having no valid passport or other identity documents and having entered at an unauthorized point, are in violation of these sections.

⁹⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 4, 1999.

⁹⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

⁹⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 15, 1999.

⁹⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 1, 1999. In contrast, Ahmed K. told us that Malaysian officials handed him over to Thai immigration authorities who told him, "in your country there is a problem . . . if we send you back you will be in problems." The Thai authorities gave him one week to leave, and he returned immediately to Malaysia. Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

¹⁰⁰ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Sections 5, 6, 15, 56.

¹⁰¹ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 8.

¹⁰² 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Sections 6(4), 9(4).

ALTHOUGH THE ACT MAKES NO MENTION OF REFUGEES, IT DOES GIVE THE MINISTER POWER TO "EXEMPT ANY PERSON OR CLASS OF PERSONS, EITHER ABSOLUTELY OR CONDITIONALLY, FROM ALL OR ANY OF THE PROVISIONS OF THE ACT[.]"¹⁰³ HOWEVER, "[N]OTHING SHORT OF MINISTERIAL INTERVENTION PREVENTS PERSONS SEEKING ASYLUM FROM BEING TREATED AS ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS."¹⁰⁴

POWERS OF SEARCH AND ARREST

BOTH POLICE AND IMMIGRATION OFFICERS HAVE BROAD POWERS TO SEARCH WITHOUT A WARRANT, TO INTERROGATE "ANY PERSONS REASONABLY BELIEVED TO BE A PERSON LIABLE TO REMOVAL FROM MALAYSIA," TO REQUIRE THAT A PERSON PRODUCE DOCUMENTS, AND TO ARREST WITHOUT A WARRANT "ANY PERSON WHO [THEY] REASONABLY BELIEVE HAD COMMITTED AN OFFENSE AGAINST THIS ACT."¹⁰⁵ AGAIN, INDIVIDUALS HAVE THE BURDEN OF PROVING THAT THEY ENTERED AND REMAINED LEGALLY IN MALAYSIA. WHERE A PERSON FAILS TO PRODUCE EVIDENCE OF THIS ON DEMAND, "IT SHALL BE PRESUMED, UNTIL THE CONTRARY IS PROVED, THAT HE HAS . . . ENTERED OR RE-ENTERED AND REMAINED IN MALAYSIA UNLAWFULLY."¹⁰⁶

THE ROHINGYA INTERVIEWED BY HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH WHO HAD PREVIOUSLY BEEN DETAINED BY MALAYSIAN AUTHORITIES HAD BEEN ARRESTED IN ONE OF TWO WAYS. THE MAJORITY WERE STOPPED IN THE STREET BY POLICE, OFTEN AS THEY TRAVELED TO AND FROM WORK, WHILE OTHERS WERE DETAINED IN "OPERASI"—RAIDS ON HOMES AND WORKPLACES CARRIED OUT BY POLICE, IMMIGRATION, AND CUSTOMS OFFICIALS OR AT ROADBLOCKS.

JUDICIAL REVIEW AND SENTENCING

A PERSON ARRESTED UNDER THE IMMIGRATION ACT "MAY BE DETAINED IN ANY PRISON, POLICE STATION OR IMMIGRATION DEPOT FOR A PERIOD NOT EXCEEDING THIRTY DAYS PENDING A DECISION AS TO WHETHER AN ORDER FOR HIS REMOVAL SHOULD BE MADE."¹⁰⁷ HOWEVER, THE ACT ALSO REQUIRES THAT ANYONE WHO IS NOT A CITIZEN WHO "HAS NOT BEEN EARLIER RELEASED, OR CHARGED IN COURT FOR AN OFFENCE AGAINST THIS ACT, OR REMOVED FROM MALAYSIA UNDER THIS ACT, . . . SHALL, WITHIN FOURTEEN DAYS OF HIS ARREST OR DETENTION, BE PRODUCED BEFORE A MAGISTRATE[.]" THE MAGISTRATE IS THEN TO ORDER DETENTION FOR THE TIME NECESSARY TO INVESTIGATE THE OFFENSE, FOR AN IMMIGRATION OFFICER TO "MAK[E] INQUIRIES," OR FOR THE PERSON TO BE REMOVED FROM MALAYSIA.¹⁰⁸

PERSONS CONVICTED OF VIOLATING THE IMMIGRATION ACT FACE A FINE OF UP TO RM10,000 (U.S. \$2,600) AND UP TO FIVE YEARS OF IMPRISONMENT.¹⁰⁹ IN ADDITION TO THE GENERAL PENALTY, A PERSON CONVICTED OF UNLAWFUL RETURN AFTER REMOVAL MAY RECEIVE A "WHIPPING OF NOT MORE THAN SIX STROKES."¹¹⁰ HOWEVER, IF A PERSON HAS UNLAWFULLY ENTERED, REENTERED, OR REMAINED IN MALAYSIA, HE OR SHE IS SUBJECT TO DEPORTATION REGARDLESS OF WHETHER "ANY PROCEEDINGS ARE TAKEN AGAINST HIM IN RESPECT OF THE OFFENSE."¹¹¹ UNDER SECTION 34(1) OF THE ACT, ONCE A PERSON IS ORDERED REMOVED, HE OR SHE MAY BE DETAINED "FOR SUCH PERIOD AS MAY BE NECESSARY FOR ARRANGING REMOVAL."

THE ROHINGYA WE INTERVIEWED WHO HAD BEEN BROUGHT TO COURT WERE GENERALLY CHARGED WITH ILLEGAL REENTRY AND SENTENCED TO A FEW MONTHS OF IMPRISONMENT. SOME WERE ALSO CANED. AFTER SERVING PART OR ALL OF THEIR SENTENCES, THEY WERE TRANSFERRED TO IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS WHERE THEY WERE HELD UNTIL THEY WERE DEPORTED.

¹⁰³ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 55.

¹⁰⁴ RAHAGAN, "REFUGEES AND ILLEGAL IMMIGRANTS," P. 254.

¹⁰⁵ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Sections 39A, 50(1), 51(1), 51(3)(a).

¹⁰⁶ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 56(4).

¹⁰⁷ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 35.

¹⁰⁸ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 51(5)(b). THIS REQUIREMENT IS IN ACCORD WITH MALAYSIA'S FEDERAL CONSTITUTION WHICH REQUIRES THAT ANY PERSON "ARRESTED OR DETAINED UNDER THE LAW RELATING TO IMMIGRATION . . . WITHIN FOURTEEN DAYS" BE "PRODUCED BEFORE A MAGISTRATE AND SHALL NOT BE FURTHER DETAINED IN CUSTODY WITHOUT THE MAGISTRATE'S AUTHORITY." *FEDERAL CONSTITUTION*, ART. 5.

¹⁰⁹ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 57.

¹¹⁰ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 36. NOT EVERYONE CONVICTED OF ILLEGAL REENTRY IS CANED; HOWEVER, "THE DEPUTY HOME MINISTER IN MARCH 2000 ANNOUNCED THAT THE GOVERNMENT WILL ASK PROSECUTORS TO REQUEST COURTS TO ORDER ILLEGAL FOREIGNERS CAUGHT FOR THE SECOND OR THIRD TIME TO BE CANED, IN ADDITION TO SENTENCING THEM TO JAIL. DEPORTED FOREIGNERS WILL BE FINGERPRINTED TO DETERMINE WHETHER THEY ARE REPEAT OFFENDERS." "MALAYSIA," *MIGRATION NEWS*, VOL. 7, NO. 4, APRIL, 2000, [HTTP://MIGRATION.UCDAVIS.EDU/ARCHIVE/APR_2000-17.HTML](http://migration.ucdavis.edu/archive/APR_2000-17.html).

¹¹¹ 1953/1969 Immigration Act (Act 155), Section 56(2).

— S. Nasir was stopped at a police blockade as he was traveling in a taxi to Langkawi Island near the Thai border. He could not produce a passport and was taken to a police station. After nineteen days in the station, he was allocated a state-funded lawyer, charged with illegal entry, and presented before a judge. He told the judge that he could not go back to Burma because he would be killed. "If you send me back by force," he said, "I will kill myself." He was sentenced to three months in prison, after which he was deported to Thailand.¹¹²

— M. Kadir was detained and deported twice before he ever saw a magistrate. After his third arrest, he was taken to court. He was not given a lawyer, but the magistrate questioned him directly about his two prior arrests, his most recent entry into Malaysia, and his travel documents. He admitted to having been arrested twice before. "I said that I had [no travel documents] because I am Rohingya, and I explained that I couldn't stay in Burma. The magistrate asked me if I was guilty of illegal entry, and I said 'yes.' He sentenced me to two months in Kajang prison. After prison I was sent to Kajang camp for eight months. With eighty other Rohingya I was then deported to the Thai border."¹¹³

— Soe Soe, a Buddhist woman from Rangoon, was arrested when immigration officers checked passports at the restaurant where she worked. Because the work permit in her passport listed a different employer, she was arrested and taken to an immigration detention camp. After one month and three days, she was brought to court where she was given a lawyer. The lawyer spoke to her in Malay, however, and she did not understand what he said. She was then returned to the camp. On a second trip to the court she was given a Burmese-speaking lawyer who told her that the fine was RM1000 (U.S. \$260). Because she could not pay the fine, she was sentenced to four months of imprisonment in a women's prison in Port Klang. Although the time she had spent in immigration detention was to count toward this time, she remained in detention until November 19, 1999, when she was deported to Thailand, over six months after she was arrested.¹¹⁴

Unlike the above individuals, many detainees are never brought before a magistrate and are deported without a hearing of any kind. This practice appears to be officially sanctioned. On March 29, 2000, for example, Deputy Home Minister Datuk Chor Chee Heung announced that illegal immigrants who are caught "fresh off the boats" would be deported without being charged in court. Only the "recalcitrant ones who are caught entering the country many times would be charged."¹¹⁵ Most Rohingya we interviewed were never taken to court, charged with an offense, given the opportunity to explain why they could not obtain identity documents, or sentenced. Once they were detained in immigration camps, they did not know how long they would remain there or when they were deported. None were informed of the rights of refugees or given the opportunity to contact UNHCR.

Under the Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment, "[a]ny form of detention . . . shall be ordered by, or be subject to the effective control of, a judicial or other authority."¹¹⁶ The Body of Principles also mandate that "[a] person shall not be kept in detention without being given an effective opportunity to be heard promptly by a judicial or other authority," and that a detainee who is "a refugee or otherwise under the protection of an intergovernmental organization" be "promptly informed of his right to communicate by appropriate means . . . with the representative of the competent international organization."¹¹⁷ The current practice in Malaysia of bypassing judicial review, failing to inform asylum-seekers of their rights, and failing to provide them the opportunity to contact UNHCR, violates these standards.

ABUSES BY POLICE

Police officers who conduct passport checks on the street are woefully ignorant of what constitutes a refugee and of refugees' rights under international law and often take advantage of the Rohingya's vulnerability to extract bribes. While the policy of ignoring UNHCR refugee status determinations comes from the highest levels of government, abuses against the Rohingya occur at all levels.

¹¹² Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

¹¹³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

¹¹⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 1, 1999.

¹¹⁵ Lee Yuk Peng, "Faster Way to Deport Illegals," *The Star (Malaysia)*, March 30, 2000.

¹¹⁶ Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention, adopted by U.N. General Assembly resolution 43/173 of December 9, 1999, Principle 4. While the Body of Principles is not a binding treaty, it articulates standards based on international law and best practices.

DISREGARDING OR DESTROYING UNHCR DOCUMENTS

WHEN STOPPED BY POLICE CHECKING FOR PASSPORTS, ROHINGYA SHOW THE POLICE UNHCR DOCUMENTS IF THEY HAVE THEM. ROHINGYA INTERVIEWED BY HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH SAID THAT, DESPITE THE DOCUMENTS' AFFIRMATION THAT THE BEARER IS A REFUGEE OR IS REGISTERED WITH UNHCR, POLICE OFTEN IGNORE AND SOMETIMES DESTROY THOSE DOCUMENTS. FOR EXAMPLE, AHMED K. RECEIVED A CERTIFICATE FROM UNHCR IN 1992. HE STATED:

I

S

H

O

W

T

H

E

L

E

T

T

E

R

T

O

T

H

E

P

O

L

I

C

E

,

B

V

T

I

S

T

I

L

L

H
a
v
e

t
o

p
a
y

w
h
a
t
e
v
e
r

I

h
a
v
e

t
o

t
h
e
m
.

s
o
m
e
t
i
m
e
s

i
f

I

H
a
v
e

a

L
o
t

t
h
e
y

w
i
l
l

g
i
v
e

m
e

r
m
s

f
o
r

t
r
a
n
s
p
o
r
t
.

L
a
s

f
t
i
m
e

(
o
n
e

m
o
n
t
h

a
g
o
)

I

H
a
p

t
o

P
a
y

R
M
2
O
.

T
H
E

P
O
L
i
c
e

F
O
R
E

F
H
E

P
i
C
t
U
R
E

O
F
F

F
H
E

L
E
F
T
E
R

F
O

S
E
E

i
F

i
F

W
A
S

F
A
K

E
S
O
I
H
a
D
f
O
L
a
M
i
N
a
t
E
i
f
f
O
K
E
E
P
i
f
O
N
.
T
H
E
P
O
L
i
C
E
M

W
H
O
S
E
S
H
O
W
I
T
H
O
U
T
D
O
U
B
T
T
H
A
T
T
H
E
Y
A
R
E
B
E
C
O
M
I
N
G

I

W

O

U

L

D

S

T

I

L

L

H

A

V

E

T

O

P

A

Y

.

119

ANOTHER MAN EXPLAINED, "WHEN I SHOWED THE POLICEMAN MY U.N. CARD, HE SAID, 'I DON'T NEED THIS, I NEED MONEY.' I GAVE HIM RM5."¹¹⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED ONE FIFTY-TWO YEAR-OLD MAN WHO HAD BEEN DETAINED AND DEPORTED TO THE THAI BORDER TWICE, DESPITE HAVING A UNHCR REGISTRATION DOCUMENT. THE SECOND TIME HE WAS ARRESTED, THE POLICE TOOK AWAY THE DOCUMENT AND DID NOT RETURN IT. HE SUBSEQUENTLY RETURNED TO MALAYSIA, CONTACTED UNHCR, AND WAS GRANTED REFUGEE STATUS IN 1999. AS MALAYSIA HAS INCREASINGLY CRACKED DOWN ON UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS, UNHCR DOCUMENTS ARE NOW EVEN MORE COMMONLY IGNORED.¹²⁰

BRIBERY, EXTORTION, AND THEFT DURING ARREST

BEING STOPPED BY THE POLICE DOES NOT AUTOMATICALLY LEAD TO ROHINGYA BEING ARRESTED. ON THE CONTRARY, THE INFORMATION OBTAINED FIRSTHAND BY HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH FROM ROHINGYA IS THAT EVEN SMALL AMOUNTS OF MONEY WILL ALMOST ALWAYS SECURE AN UNDOCUMENTED PERSON'S RELEASE. USUALLY, WE WERE TOLD, ROHINGYA WHO ARE STOPPED ARE OBLIGED TO GIVE THE POLICE ALL THE MONEY THAT THEY HAVE, THOUGH SOME POLICE OFFICERS WILL ALLOW THEM TO RETAIN ENOUGH FOR THE BUS FARE HOME. SEVERAL INTERVIEWEES TOLD US OF CASES IN WHICH INDIVIDUALS WHO DID NOT HAVE ENOUGH MONEY TO SATISFY A PARTICULAR OFFICER WERE SENT BY THE OFFICER TO COLLECT MONEY FROM FAMILY AND FRIENDS WHILE HE WAITED.¹²¹

ROHINGYA, AS A POWERLESS AND VULNERABLE GROUP, ARE AN EASY TARGET FOR CORRUPT POLICE. ACCORDING TO ONE ROHINGYA MAN, WHEN ASKED WHEN HE LAST HAD TO PAY A BRIBE: "THE POLICE ARE WAITING WHEN I GO TO WORK AND THEY DO NOT ASK FOR ANY DOCUMENTS, ONLY BRIBES—ABOUT RM10. IT IS VERY SHAMEFUL HOW MANY TIMES I HAVE HAD NO

¹¹⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹¹⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹²⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 12, 1999.

¹²¹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 17, 19, 1999.

LUNCH. . . . I CAN'T COUNT HOW MANY TIMES THIS YEAR THE POLICE HAVE STOPPED ME AND TAKEN MONEY."¹²² BASHAR R., WHO WORKS AT ODD WELDING JOBS WHICH REQUIRE HIM TO TRAVEL AROUND KUALA LUMPUR, TOLD US: "I HAVE NEVER BEEN DETAINED, BUT I AM STOPPED BY THE POLICE ALL THE TIME, ALMOST DAILY. I HAVE TO PAY THEM RM10 TO RM50. THE LAST TIME I WAS STOPPED WAS THREE DAYS AGO. THE POLICE USED TO WAIT IN THIS LITTLE LAND BY A BRIDGE THAT WE ALL HAD TO CROSS IN ORDER TO GET TO THE ROAD TO GO TO WORK. IT WAS LIKE A TOLL."¹²³ M. KHAN SAID HE HAD RM1000 TAKEN BY POLICE IN 1996: "THEY SAID, 'DO YOU WANT TO GO TO THE CAMP OR DO YOU WANT TO GIVE US THIS MONEY?' SO I SURRENDERED THE MONEY."¹²⁴

¹²² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹²³ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 30, AND DECEMBER 2, 1999.

~~HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH~~ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999

THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT, OFFICIALLY, IS NOT UNAWARE OF THE PROBLEM OF CORRUPTION AMONG POLICE AND OTHER OFFICIALS. INDEED, SOLICITING OR ACCEPTING A BRIBE IS A CRIME UNDER BOTH THE PENAL CODE AND THE ANTI-CORRUPTION ACT,¹²⁵ AND MALAYSIA'S POWERFUL ANTI-CORRUPTION AGENCY IS CHARGED WITH INVESTIGATING, PROSECUTING, AND PREVENTING ALL FORMS OF CORRUPTION AND ABUSE OF POWER.¹²⁶ IN PRACTICE, HOWEVER, THE AUTHORITIES SEEM UNCONCERNED ABOUT POLICE EXTORTION OF BRIBES FROM ROHINGYAS: WE ARE NOT AWARE OF ANY CASES IN WHICH POLICE OR IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS HAVE BEEN PROSECUTED FOR TAKING BRIBES FROM UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS.

PHYSICAL ABUSE AND CORRUPTION AT LOCAL POLICE STATIONS

WHEN ARRESTED BY POLICE, UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS ARE GENERALLY TAKEN TO A LOCAL POLICE STATION BEFORE BEING TRANSFERRED TO AN IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMP. HOW LONG THEY ARE HELD AT THE STATION VARIES FROM A FEW HOURS, IN SOME CASES, TO SEVERAL WEEKS. WHILE MOST OF THOSE WE INTERVIEWED COMPLAINED PRIMARILY OF ABUSES AT THE POINT OF ARREST OR IN THE DETENTION CAMPS, SOME ALSO REPORTED THAT THEY OR OTHERS HAD BEEN SUBJECTED TO POLICE CORRUPTION AND PHYSICAL ABUSE WHILE THEY WERE BEING HELD AT POLICE STATIONS.

— PU VAN MANG FROM CHIN STATE IN BURMA, IS NOT ROHINGYA AND HAS A BURMESE PASSPORT WITH A MALAYSIAN WORK PERMIT. HOWEVER, THE PERMIT HAD EXPIRED AT THE TIME HE WAS ARRESTED ON SEPTEMBER 7, 1999, IN THE PUDU RAYA BUS STATION. TWO POLICE OFFICERS TOOK HIM TO A LOCAL POLICE STATION WHERE HE WAS STRIPPED TO HIS UNDERWEAR AND PLACED IN A CELL HE DESCRIBED AS BEING AROUND FIVE FEET BY FIVE FEET, WITH A TOILET IN ONE CORNER. ABOUT TEN OTHER MEN, ALSO IN THEIR UNDERWEAR, WERE IN THE CELL. HE WAS TRANSFERRED SEVERAL TIMES TO OTHER SIMILAR CELLS. HE WAS NOT QUESTIONED AND DID NOT SEE A MAGISTRATE. THREE DAYS AFTER HE WAS ARRESTED, HE WAS ALLOWED TO CALL HIS EMPLOYER IN EXCHANGE FOR ALL OF HIS MONEY (ABOUT RM150 (U.S. \$40)). AFTER A WEEK, HIS EMPLOYER RENEWED HIS WORK PERMIT. THE POLICE RETURNED HIS CLOTHING AND RELEASED HIM.¹²⁷

— POLICE ARRESTED S. ALI IN JUNE 1999 AS HE WAS WALKING ALONG THE ROAD FROM WORK. THEY TOOK HIM TO A POLICE STATION, STRIPPED OFF HIS CLOTHES, AND TOOK HIS MONEY. THEY ALSO PUNCHED AND KICKED HIM, HE SAID. HE WAS NEVER QUESTIONED OR TAKEN BEFORE A MAGISTRATE. AFTER THREE DAYS, THE POLICE TURNED HIM OVER TO IMMIGRATION OFFICIALS WHO TOOK HIM TO THE MALACCA CAMP.¹²⁸

— A ROHINGYA WOMAN DESCRIBED TO US HOW SHE WAS ASSAULTED IN THE POLICE STATION:

I

U

S

E

D

f

O

G

O

¹²⁵ PENAL CODE (ACT 574), SECTIONS 161 ("PUBLIC SERVANT TAKING A GRATIFICATION, OTHER THAN LEGAL REMUNERATION, IN RESPECT OF AN OFFICIAL ACT") AND 21 ("PUBLIC SERVANT"), NOVEMBER 15, 1998; ANTI-CORRUPTION ACT. UNDER THE PENAL CODE, A PUBLIC SERVANT'S SOLICITING OR ACCEPTING A BRIBE IS PUNISHABLE BY UP TO THREE YEARS IMPRISONMENT AND A FINE. UNDER THE ANTI-CORRUPTION ACT, THE MINIMUM SENTENCE FOR CORRUPTION IS A MANDATORY FOURTEEN-DAY IMPRISONMENT AND A RM10,000 FINE OR FIVE TIMES THE VALUE OF BRIBE, WHICHEVER IS HIGHER.

¹²⁶ ANTI-CORRUPTION AGENCY, THE OFFICIAL HOMEPAGE OF THE ANTI-CORRUPTION AGENCY, MALAYSIA, VISITED APRIL 11, 2000, [HTTP://WWW.BPR.GOV.MY/ENGLISH/ACMAIN.HTML](http://www.bpr.gov.my/english/acmain.html). POLICE OFFICERS HAVE REPORTEDLY BEEN FIRED FOR CORRUPTION. SEE "221 SACKED FROM POLICE FORCE," THE STAR (MALAYSIA), APRIL 11, 2000 (CITING THE 1999 POLICE COMMISSION REPORT AS LISTING CORRUPTION AS ONE OF SEVERAL REASONS FOR WHICH THE OFFICERS WERE FIRED).

¹²⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 28, 1999.

¹²⁸ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 1999.

to
O
K
E
L
a
N
t
a
N
to
O
G
E
t
P
R
O
P
E
R
t
Y
a
N
D
F
i
S
H
to
O
S
E
L
L
i
N
K
U
a
L
a

L
U
M
P
U
R
.

I
N

1
9
9
5

I

W
A
S

R
E
F
U
R
N
I
N
G

f
o

K
U
A
L
A

L
U
M
P
U
R

B
Y

B
U
S

W
H
E
N

I

W
A
S

A
R
R
E
S
T
E
D

B
Y

T
H
E

L
O
C
A
L

P
O
L
I
C
E
.

I
N

T
H
E

S
t
a
t
i
o
n

I

w
a
s

a
t
t
a
c
k
e
d

P
H
Y
S
i
c
a
l
l
y
.

I

w
a
s

F
O
R
C
E
d

t
o

S

t
a
n
d

s
t
i
l
l
.

I

w
a
s

p
u
n
c
h
e
d

a
n
d

m
y

h
e
a
d

h
i
t

o
n

t
h
e

w
a
l

L
.

T
H
E

P
O
L
I
C
E

S
A
I
D

T
O

M
E
,

“
W
H
Y

D
I
D

Y
O
U

C
O
M
E

H
E
R
E

W
I
T

H
O
U
T

P
E
R
M
I
S
S
I
O
N
?

G
O

B
A
C
K
.
”

I

W
A
S

N
O
T

G
I
V
E
N

A

C
H
A
N
C
E

I
O

E
Y
P
L
a
i
N

W
H
Y

I

C
O
U
L
D
N
,
I

G
O

B
a
C
K
.

— Budi was caught on November 6, 1999, as he was landing on the Malaysian shore in a boat with almost fifty other people from Indonesia. He did not know what officials were arresting him because they were not in uniform. The officials took them to what he believed was a police station. "They stripped me naked and took all my money – 90,000 rupiah (about U.S. \$11)."¹²⁹

From local police stations, those persons who are not taken to court and sentenced to prison are handed over to immigration officials and taken directly to immigration detention camps.

Immigration Detention

I spent one and a half months in the Malacca detention camp. When I reached the camp, the guards first took RM250, my watch, my gold ring, and my shoes. None of these were ever returned. The food was not edible: the rice and curry were burned and smelly. Water was very limited so I was always thirsty. My throat became swollen, and when I asked for medication I was kicked and hit with a PVC pipe.

¹²⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Dumai, Indonesia, November 24, 1999. An exchange rate of 7,000 rupiah to U.S. \$1 is used throughout this report.

T
H
E

B
U
I
L
D
I
N
G
S

W
E
R
E

F
W
O
-
S
T
O
R
Y

L
O
N
G
H
O
U
S
E
S

W
I
T
H

W
O
O
D
E
N

F
L
O
O
R
S
.

W
E

S
L
E
P
T

O
N

T
H
E

F
L
O
O
R

W
I
T
H
O
U
T

M
O
T
S
.

T
H
E
R
E

W

E
R
E

M
A
N
Y

B
U
G
S

A
N
D

W
E

C
O
U
L
D
N
,

f
S
L
E
E
P
.

.

.

.

.

W
i
t
h
i
n

O
N

E

W
E
E
K

O
F

B
E
I
N
G

D
E
F
A
I
N
E
D
,

E
V
E
R
Y
O
N
E

H
A
D

S
K
I
N

D
I
S
E
A
S
E
S
.

W
E

W
E
R
E

N
O
T

A
B
L
E

T
O

B
A
T
H
E

O
F
T
E
N

A
N
D

T
H
E

W
A
T
E
R
,

W
H
I
C

H

W
A
S

I
N

O
P
E
N

T
A
N
K
S

,

W
A
S

S
M
E
L
L
Y

A
N
D

R
U
S
T
Y
.

W
E

H
A
D

N
O

S
O
B
P
,
N
O
f
E
V
E
N
F
O
R
W
B
S
H
i
N
G
C
L
O
f
H
E
S
.
W
E
C
O
U
L
D
O
N
L
Y
W

a
s
h

e
v
e
r
y

f
o
u
r

t
o

f
i
v
e

d
a
y
s

a
n
d

t
h
e
n

o
n
l
y

a
f

n
i
g
h
t
.

T
H
E

f
O
i
L
E
f
S

W
E
R
E

D
i
R
t
Y

a
N
D

S
M
E
L
L
Y
.

S
i
Y

f
i
M
E
S

a

D
a
Y

W
E

H
A
D

F
O

L
I
N
E

U
P

I
N

F
E
N
-
P
E
R
S
O
N

L
I
N
E
S

U
N
D
E
R

F
H
E

S
U
N
.

W

H
E
N

W
E

W
E
R
E

S
L
E
E
P
I
N
G

F
H
E

P
O
L
I
C
E

W
O
U
L
D

W
O
K
E

U
S

U
P

O
N
D

M
A
K
E

U
S

C
L
E
A
N

F
H
E

A
R
E
A

S
O

W
E

C
O
U
L
D

N
O
T

S
L
E
E
P
.

W/
E

H
A
D

F
O

E
A
T

O
U
T
S
I
D
E

I
N

T
H
E

H
E
A
T
.

T
H
E
R
E

W
E
R
E

N
O
T

M
A
N
Y

R
U
L

E
S
.

W
H
E
N

f
H
E

W
H
i
S
f
L
E

B
L
E
W

W
E

H
O
D

f
O

S
i
f

D
O
W
N

O
N
D

i
F

W
E

D
I
D
N
,
f

W
E

W
E
R
E

B
E
Q
f
E
N
,

I

W
Q
S

B
E
Q
f
E
N

O
N
E

f
i
M
E
—
Q
L
M
O

S
F

E
V
E
R
Y
O
N
E

F
H
E
R
E

W
A
S
.

W
H
E
N

Y
O
U

A
R
E

B
E
A
T
E
N

Y
O
U

C
A
N
N
O

f

D
O

a
N
Y
f
H
i
N
G

(
L
i
k
E

S
P
E
a
k

O
R

L
O
O
k

a
f

f
H
E

G
U
a
R
D
)

O
R

Y
O

U

W
I
L
L

B
E

B
E
A
T
E
N

M
O
R
E
.

G
U
A
R
D
S

B
E
A
T

P
E
O
P
L
E

W
I
T
H

P
V
C

P

PEPPER
RUBBER
AND
RAFT
[FLEXYIBLE
PALM
BRANCHES
/

W
A
S

B
E
A
T
E
N

I
N

W
H
A
T

W
A
S

J
U
S
T

A

R
A
N
D
O
M

B
E
A
T
I
N
G

,

A
N
D

/

S

f
i
L
L

H
a
v
E

S
C
a
R
S

O
N

M
Y

B
a
C
K
.

P
U
N
i
S
H
M
E
N
f
S

W
E
R
E

B
a
S
E
D

O

N

f
H
E

W
H
i
M

O
F

f
H
E

G
U
B
R
D
:

O
N
E

P
E
R
S
O
N

W
B
S

K
E
P
f

i
N

f
H
E

S
U
N

a
L
L

D
a
Y
,

O
N
E

P
E
R
S
O
N

H
a
D

W
a
t
E
R

P
U
t

O
N

H
i
S

H
E
a
D
.

/

S
A
W

O
N
E

P
E
R
S
O
N

B
E
I
N
G

M
A
D
E

F
O

C
L
I
M
B

U
P

A
N
D

H
O
L
D

O
N

F
O

F
H
E

I
R
O
N

M
E
S
H

F
E
N
C
E
,

B
U
T

I

D
O
N
,
f

K
N
O
W

W
H
Y

H
E

H
O
D

f
O

D
O

T
H
I
S
.

I

S
A
W

M
A
N
Y

P
E
O
P
L
E

D
I
E

.

.

.

.

I

S
A
W

O
N
E

P
E

R
S
O
N

D
I
E

B
E
C
A
U
S
E

H
E

D
I
D

N
O
T

G
E
T

M
E
D
I
C
A
L

T
R
E
A
T
M
E
N
T
.

CAMP, AUGUST-SEPTEMBER 1999⁵⁰

DETAINEES IN MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS ARE ROBBED, BEATEN, INADEQUATELY FED, AND DENIED MEDICAL CARE, ALL OUT OF THE SIGHT OF DOMESTIC AND INTERNATIONAL MONITORS. WHEN THESE ABUSES HAVE BEEN BROUGHT TO LIGHT, THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT HAS SHOWN MORE INTEREST IN ATTACKING THE SOURCE OF THE INFORMATION THAN ADDRESSING THE PROBLEM.

When the non-governmental organization Tenaganita ("Women's Force") released a memorandum entitled "Abuse, Torture, and Dehumanised Treatment of Migrant Workers at Detention Camps" in mid-1995, camp conditions attracted international attention. Drawing on interviews with over 300 former detainees, the memorandum alleged that unsanitary conditions, inadequate food and water, frequent deaths from beatings and a lack of medical care, sexual abuse, and corruption were rife in Malaysia's immigration detention camps. In response, the Home Ministry's response accused Irene Fernandez, Tenaganita's director, of defamation, and in March 1996, she was arrested on charges of malicious publication of false news.¹⁵¹ She pled not guilty, and at the time this report went to press, she had been on trial for over four years, forced to bear devastating court costs, and faced three years of imprisonment and substantial fines if convicted.¹⁵² At the trial, former detainees from Bangladesh testified that, while held at the Tanah Merah and Semenyih camps, they were beaten and seriously injured, subjected to gross sexual abuse, kept in crowded, mosquito-infested rooms with foul toilets, denied water and clean clothes, and forced to stare into the sun.¹⁵³ In researching this report, Human Rights Watch received information that substantiated many aspects of the conditions reported by Tenaganita and indicates that conditions have not significantly improved since Tenaganita's report was published over four years ago.

The Immigration Department operates at least nine immigration detention camps in peninsular Malaysia and others in Sabah and Sarawak.¹⁵⁴ These camps are known by the names of the towns in which they are located. The Malaysian government prohibits access to its immigration detention camps. Consequently, Human Rights Watch was not able to gain access to the detention camps themselves. UNHCR staff are allowed to interview certain detainees within particular visiting areas but it is denied general access to the facilities, and whom UNHCR representatives may interview is also restricted. The Minister of Home Affairs has denied UNHCR's request to see Acehnese asylum-seekers, for example, on the grounds that the Malaysian government does not consider people from Aceh to be refugees.¹⁵⁵

In order to obtain the most accurate picture of life in the camps, as Human Rights Watch could not visit them directly, we sought out people who had been recently released from the camps. Because detainees usually are not separated by nationality and, thus, generally experience the same conditions, we interviewed Indonesians, and both Christians and Buddhist Burmese, as well Rohingya. To do this we traveled to Dumai, the port in Indonesia to which Indonesians are generally deported, and spoke with deportees as they arrived off the ferry from Malaysia. Altogether we interviewed forty-five individuals who, taken together, had been in immigration detention a total of sixty times in Malaysia. Of these, seventeen were detained in 1999, some more than once or in more than one camp, including in camps in or near Tanah Merah, Lenggang, Malacca, Port Klang, and Johor Baru, and in local police stations. Twenty-eight had been detained from 1997-1999 in the above camps or camps in Kedah, Semenyih, Kajang, Langkap, Kemayan, Juru, or in Pudu Prison. We interviewed sixteen people who had been detained in more than one place, and many Rohingya we interviewed had been transferred to the camp in Tanah Merah, Kelantan, prior to deportation. While Indonesians and Bangladeshis constitute the largest groups among detainees, we were told that Filipinos, Pakistanis, nationals of various African countries, Indonesians, Burmese, Indians, Nepalese, Sri Lankans, Thais, and Cambodians were also held in the camps.

International Standards

¹⁵¹ Fernandez was charged under Section 9A of the 1994 Printing Presses and Publications Act (Act 301) which requires the defendant to prove the absence of malicious intent.

¹⁵² For more information about the case, see Sidney Jones, *Making Money Off Migrants: The Indonesian Exodus to Malaysia* (Malaysia: Asia 2000, Ltd., Center for Asia Pacific Social Transformation Studies, 2000), pp. 107-126.

¹⁵³ Agence France-Presse, "Bangladeshi Says Police Beat Him in Malaysian Detention Camp," January 19, 2000; "Unsanitary Living Conditions at Detention Camp, Says Witness," *New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, January 29, 2000. P. 6; Ajinder Kaur, "Inmates Forced to Do Grueling Exercises, Court Told," *Malaysiakini (Malaysia)*, May 9, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may9/news5.htm; Ajinder Kaur, "Sick Inmate Died After Being Kicked by Police," *Malaysiakini (Malaysia)*, May 12, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may12/news1.htm; Anil Netto, "Malaysia: Detention Camp Horror Recalled in Shocking Testimony," *Inter Press Service*, May 16, 2000; Ajinder Kaur, "Detainees Forced to Masturbate, Says Witness," *Malaysiakini (Malaysia)*, May 10, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may10/news1.htm; Ajinder Kaur, "Detainees Forced to Perform Sex Show," *Malaysiakini (Malaysia)*, May 11, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may11/news1.htm; "Police Beat Detainees Reluctant to Perform Sex Act," *Malaysiakini (Malaysia)*, May 12, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may12/news3.htm.

¹⁵⁴ We were not able to obtain official figures of camp populations. However, reports in the Malaysian press allow for some general estimates. For example, as of March 29, 2000, there were reportedly 2,000 persons detained in Pekan Nanas, Johor; as of July 28, 1999, there were 1,205 or 1,025 persons detained in Lenggang, Negeri Sembilan; Norman Ong and Mazwin Nik Anis, "Indons Riot at Pekan Nanas Camp," *The Star (Malaysia)*, March 29, 2000; "Health Problems and One Death Spark Unrest at Detention Camp," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, July 28, 1999, p. 4; Kamarulzaman and R. Sittamparam, "192 Illegals Escape Camp During Demo," *The New Straits Times (Malaysia)*, July 27, 1999, p. 16.

¹⁵⁵ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 12, 1999. Letter from Human Rights Watch to the Pacific to Human Rights Watch, dated May 9, 2000.

ALL PERSONS HELD IN DETENTION, WHETHER NATIONALS, NON-NATIONALS, ASYLUM-SEEKERS OR REFUGEES, CRIMINALLY ACCUSED OR CONVICTED, SHOULD BE HELD IN CONFORMITY WITH THE GUIDELINES FOR MINIMUM STANDARDS OF STATE PRACTICE LAID DOWN IN THE U.N.'S STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS¹³⁶ AND IN OTHER AUTHORITYATIVE INTERNATIONAL GUIDELINES FOR MINIMUM STANDARDS OF STATE PRACTICE, NOTABLY THE BODY OF PRINCIPLES FOR THE PROTECTION OF ALL PERSONS UNDER ANY FORM OF DETENTION OR IMPRISONMENT,¹³⁷ THE BASIC PRINCIPLES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS,¹³⁸ AND THE RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF JUVENILES DEPRIVED OF THEIR LIBERTY.¹³⁹ THESE INSTRUMENTS PROVIDE A SET OF STANDARDS THAT ARE BROADLY IN AGREEMENT WITH EACH OTHER. FOR EXAMPLE, THEY SPECIFY CONDITIONS UNDER WHICH PERSONS MAY BE DETAINED AND INCLUDE REQUIREMENTS THAT BASIC SANITATION INSTALLATIONS, FOOD, AND WATER BE PROVIDED; THAT DETAINEES HAVE ACCESS TO HEALTH SERVICES; THAT NO ONE BE SUBJECT TO CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT, AND THAT THE USE OF FORCE BE LIMITED; THAT JUVENILES BE HELD SEPARATELY FROM ADULTS; THAT FAMILIES NOT BE SEPARATED; AND THAT DETAINEES' PROPERTY BE PRESERVED. IN PARTICULAR, THE BASIC PRINCIPLES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS STATES THAT, EXCEPT FOR THOSE LIMITATIONS THAT ARE DEMONSTRABLY REQUIRED BY THE FACT OF INCARCERATION, ALL PRISONERS SHOULD RETAIN AND HAVE RESPECTED THEIR HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS AS SET FORTH IN THE UNIVERSAL DECLARATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS. IN ADDITION, THE PROHIBITION ON TORTURE CONTAINED IN THE U.N. CONVENTION AGAINST TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OR PUNISHMENT IS CONSIDERED TO BE CUSTOMARY INTERNATIONAL LAW AND, THUS, BINDS MALAYSIA DESPITE MALAYSIA'S FAILURE TO DATE TO BECOME A PARTY TO THE CONVENTION. THE CONVENTION OF THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, TO WHICH MALAYSIA IS A PARTY, ALSO ELABORATES STANDARDS FOR THE DETENTION OF JUVENILES.¹⁴⁰

ASYLUM-SEEKERS AND REFUGEES SHOULD BE GRANTED ADDITIONAL PROTECTIONS. UNHCR'S *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM-SEEKERS* STATE THAT "[a]s a GENERAL PRINCIPLE ASYLUM-SEEKERS SHOULD NOT BE DETAINED."¹⁴¹ GUIDELINE 3 PROVIDES THAT:

THE PERMISSIBLE EXCEPTIONS TO THE GENERAL RULE THAT DETENTION SHOULD NORMALLY BE AVOIDED MUST BE PRESCRIBED BY LAW. . . . [T]HE DETENTION OF ASYLUM-SEEKERS MAY ONLY BE RESORTED TO, IF NECESSARY:

- i. TO VERIFY IDENTITY . . .
- ii. TO DETERMINE THE ELEMENTS ON WHICH THE CLAIM TO REFUGEE STATUS OR ASYLUM IS BASED . . .
- iii. IN CASES WHERE REFUGEES OR ASYLUM-SEEKERS HAVE DESTROYED THEIR TRAVEL AND/OR IDENTITY DOCUMENTS OR HAVE USED FRAUDULENT DOCUMENTS IN ORDER TO MISLEAD THE AUTHORITIES OF THE STATE IN WHICH THEY INTEND TO CLAIM ASYLUM . . .
- iv. TO PROTECT NATIONAL SECURITY OR

¹³⁶ ADOPTED BY THE FIRST UNITED NATIONS CONGRESS ON THE PREVENTION OF CRIME AND THE TREATMENT OF OFFENDERS, HELD AT GENEVA IN 1955, AND APPROVED BY THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL BY ITS RESOLUTIONS 663C (XIV) OR JULY 31, 1957 AND 2076 (LXII) OF MAY 13, 1977.

¹³⁷ ADOPTED BY GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 43/173 OF DECEMBER 9, 1988.

¹³⁸ ADOPTED BY GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 45/111 OF DECEMBER 14, 1990.

¹³⁹ ADOPTED BY GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 45/113 OF DECEMBER 14, 1990.

¹⁴⁰ ARTICLE 37 OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD ADDRESSES DETENTION AND THE APPLICATION OF PENAL LAW TO CHILDREN. HOWEVER, MALAYSIA HAS ENTERED A RESERVATION TO ARTICLE 37 STATING THAT THE ARTICLE'S PROVISIONS "SHALL BE APPLICABLE ONLY IF THEY ARE IN CONFORMITY WITH THE CONSTITUTION, NATIONAL LAWS AND NATIONAL POLICIES OF THE GOVERNMENT OF MALAYSIA."

¹⁴¹ UNHCR, *GUIDELINES ON APPLICABLE CRITERIA AND STANDARDS RELATING TO THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM-SEEKERS*, GUIDELINE 2, (GENEVA: UNHCR, 1996). THESE GUIDELINES, WHICH UNHCR HAS PUBLISHED AND WHICH IT CONSIDERS TO BE MINIMUM STANDARDS OF STATE PRACTICE, APPLY TO ALL FORMS OF DETENTION OR DETENTION-LIKE SITUATIONS. THEY WOULD, THEREFORE, APPLY TO MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS. GUIDELINE 1.

PUBLIC ORDER. WHERE
DETENTION OF ASYLUM-SEEKERS
IS CONSIDERED NECESSARY IT
SHOULD ONLY BE IMPOSED WHERE
IT IS REASONABLE TO DO SO AND
WITHOUT DISCRIMINATION. IT
SHOULD BE PROPORTIONAL TO THE
ENDS TO BE ACHIEVED (I.E. TO
ENSURE ONE OF THE ABOVE
PURPOSES) AND FOR A MINIMAL
PERIOD.¹⁴²

¹⁴² GUIDELINE 3 IS BASED ON UNHCR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION 44, "DETENTION OF REFUGEES AND ASYLUM-SEEKERS," ADOPTED BY CONSENSUS, 1996.

HOWEVER, HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH IS CONCERNED THAT THE GROUNDS FOR DETENTION PROVIDED IN GUIDELINE 3 ARE TOO VAGUE AND UNDEFINED, AND BELIEVES THAT
~~HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH~~ SHOULD SET MORE PRECISE AND LIMITED RULES FOR DETENTION.

WHERE ASYLUM-SEEKERS ARE DETAINED, GUIDELINE 4 SPECIFIES MINIMUM PROCEDURAL GUARANTEES, INCLUDING THE RIGHT TO CONTACT AND BE CONTACTED BY THE LOCAL UNHCR OFFICE AND A LAWYER. REGARDING DETENTION CONDITIONS, THE *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS* REFER TO THE VARIOUS U.N. DOCUMENTS AND EMPHASIZE THE NEED FOR THE SEGREGATION OF CHILDREN FROM ADULTS EXCEPT WHEN THEY ARE PART OF A FAMILY GROUP; THE PROVISION OF APPROPRIATE MEDICAL TREATMENT AND PSYCHOLOGICAL COUNSELING; AND THE ACCESS TO "BASIC NECESSITIES, I.E., BEDS, SHOWER FACILITIES, BASIC TOILETRIES, ETC."¹⁴³

LIVING CONDITIONS

WHILE THE CAMPS VARY SOMEWHAT IN SIZE, MOST ARE GUARDED COMPOUNDS OF ONE OR TWO STORY WOODEN LONGHOUSES, SURROUNDED BY WIRE. INSIDE ARE COMMON ROOMS, NOT CELLS, AND THE VARIOUS LONGHOUSES ARE KNOWN AS BLOCKS. NOT ALL CAMPS DETAIN WOMEN BUT WHEN WOMEN ARE DETAINED, THEY ARE SEPARATED FROM MEN. SMALL CHILDREN ARE DETAINED WITH THE WOMEN; HOWEVER, AS DISCUSSED BELOW, PRE-ADOLESCENT BOYS ARE DETAINED WITH ADULT MEN. A FEW DETAINEES REPORTED BEING SEPARATED BY NATIONALITY, BUT PERSONS OF DIFFERENT NATIONALITIES ARE USUALLY DETAINED TOGETHER. NO RECREATION OR EDUCATIONAL FACILITIES ARE PROVIDED, AND DETAINEES REPORTED HAVING LITTLE TO DO OTHER THAN OCCASIONAL CHORES.

ALMOST EVERY PERSON WE INTERVIEWED COMPLAINED OF OVERCROWDING, INSECT INFESTATION (ESPECIALLY MOSQUITOES AND BED BUGS), AND NOT HAVING ENOUGH FOOD. WITH SOME VARIATION, FOOD IN THE CAMP GENERALLY CONSISTS OF BREAD AND TEA FOR BREAKFAST, AND RICE AND SMALL SALTY FISH FOR LUNCH AND DINNER. SOME COMPLAINED THAT THE FOOD WAS ROTTEN AND WORMY.¹⁴⁴ A FEW REPORTED HAVING AN OCCASIONAL EGG, VEGETABLE, OR PIECE OF CHICKEN. ONE MAN FROM BATAM, INDONESIA, TOLD US THAT HE SAW A MAN FROM MADURA, INDONESIA, DIE FROM WHAT HE BELIEVED WAS BERI BERI, A VITAMIN B DEFICIENCY. THE MAN WAS HOSPITALIZED BUT DIED AFTER HE WAS RETURNED TO THE CAMP. HE SAID THAT HE SAW THREE OTHER DETAINEES, FROM BANGLADESH, JAVA, AND MADURA, GET SICK FROM BERI BERI BUT THEY WERE SOON DEPORTED.¹⁴⁵ WHILE SOME DETAINEES REPORTED NOT BEING ALLOWED TO SEE A DOCTOR WHEN SICK OR NOT BEING GIVEN MEDICINE, OTHERS REPORTED BEING HOSPITALIZED FOR NUTRITIONAL DEFICIENCIES AND THEN RETURNED TO THE CAMPS.

IN SOME CAMPS, ACCESS TO WATER FOR DRINKING, BATHING, OR LAUNDRY IS RESTRICTED.¹⁴⁶ A BURMAN MAN DESCRIBED CONDITIONS AT LENGGENG IN 1995:

T
H
E

M
O
S
T

D
I
F
F
I
C
U
L
T

¹⁴³ GUIDELINE 10.

¹⁴⁴ SEE, E.G. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹⁴⁵ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, DUMAI, INDONESIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁴⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

C
O
N
D
I
T
I
O
N
S

I

F
A
C
E
D

W
A
S

T
H
E

T
O
I
L
E
T

A
N
D

B
A
T
H
R
O
O
M
.

T
H
E
R

E

W
a
s

2
5
0

P
E
O
P
L
E

i
n

O
n
E

H
a
l
l
l
,

a
n
d

t
h
e

t
o
i
l
e
t
s

w
e
r
e

a
l

M
O
S
T

S
P
O
I
L
E
D
.

S
O
M
E

T
O
I
L
E
T
S

W
E
R
E

B
L
O
C
K
E
D

B
Y

T
H
E

W
A
S
T
E

'
a
N
D

W
E

C
a
N

S
E
E

t
H
E

M
a
G
G
O
t
S

t
R
a
V
E
L
i
N
G

a
R
O
U
N
D

t
H
E

F
L
O

O
R

I
N

T
H
E

B
A
T
H
R
O
O
M
.

S
O
M
E
T
I
M
E
S

T
H
E

W
A
T
E
R

R
A
N

O
U
T

F
O
R

f
w
o

o
r

f
h
r
e
e

d
a
y
s
,

a
n
d

w
e

h
a
d

o
u
r

m
e
a
l
s

w
i
t
h
o
u
t

w
a
s
h
i

N
G

O
U
R

H
A
N
D
S

A
N
D

D
I
S
H
E
S

.

147

ON JULY 27, 1999, DETAINEES AT THE LENGGENG CAMP MOUNTED A PROTEST DEMONSTRATION FOLLOWING THREE DAYS WITHOUT WATER. SOME OF THE DETAINEES WHO DEMONSTRATED WERE ALSO OVERCOME BY SUDDEN RESPIRATORY PROBLEMS, AND ONE MAN REPORTEDLY DIED FOLLOWING THE CAMP'S BEING SPRAYED WITH INSECTICIDE FOR MOSQUITOES THAT MORNING.¹⁴⁸

¹⁴⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 29, 1999.

¹⁴⁸ "HEALTH PROBLEMS AND ONE DEATH SPARK UNREST AT DETENTION CAMP," *THE NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA)*, JULY 28, 1999, P. 4; KAMARULZAMAN AND R. SYAMPAH, "HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS: DETAINEES ESCAPE CAMP DURING DEMO," *THE NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA)*, JULY 27, 1999, P. 16. AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

DETAINEES SLEEP ON WOODEN FLOORS WITHOUT MATS. THOSE WE INTERVIEWED COMPLAINED THAT THIS, COMBINED WITH THE INSECTS, HEAT, AND OVERCROWDING, MADE SLEEP VERY DIFFICULT.¹⁴⁹ ONE WOMAN WHO WAS DETAINED IN BOTH IMMIGRATION DETENTION IN MAY AND JUNE 1999 AND IN PRISON (FOR AN IMMIGRATION OFFENSE) FROM MID-1999 TO NOVEMBER 1999 TOLD US THAT THE CONDITIONS IN JAIL WERE MUCH BETTER THAN IMMIGRATION DETENTION IN PORT KLANG:

I
N

P
O
R
t

K
L
a
n
g
,

t
h
e
r
e

w
e
r
e

a
b
o
u
t

f
i
f
t
y
—
t
w
o

p
e

¹⁴⁹ SEE, E.G. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, DUMAI, INDONESIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 29, 1999 (stating, "WE SLEPT ON THE TIMBER FLOOR WITHOUT PILLOW AND BLANKET. ON THE FLOOR THERE WAS SO MANY BED BUGS SUCKING OUR BLOOD. THERE WAS ALSO A LOT OF MOSQUITOES AT NIGHT").

O
P
P
L
E

i
N

a

[
S
M
a
L
L
]

R
O
O
M

W
H
i
C
H

M
a
D
E

i
f

V
E
R
Y

C
R
O
W
D
E
D

a
N
D

H
a
r
d

t
o

s
l
e
e
p
.

T
h
e

t
o
i
l
e
t
s

s
m
e
l
l
e
d

v
e
r
y

b
a
d
,

a
n
d

t
h

E
S
M
E
L
L
i
N
t
H
E
R
O
O
M
W
a
S
V
E
R
Y
S
t
R
O
N
G
.
W
E
C
O
U
L
D
B
U
Y
B
R

E
a
d
,
t
E
a
,
a
N
D
C
O
F
F
E
E
F
R
O
M
t
H
E
G
U
a
R
D
S
a
t
D
O
U
B
L
E
t
H
E
P
R

i
c
e
.

T
H
E

F
O
O
D

W
A
S

S
E
N
t

B
Y

C
O
N
t
R
a
c
t

P
E
O
P
L
E

a
N
D

W
a
t
E
R

C
A
M
E

I
N

P
L
A
S
T
I
C

B
A
G
S
.

T
H
E
R
E

W
A
S

N
O
T

E
N
O
U
G
H

D
R
I
N
K
I
N
G

W
A
T
E
R
.

S
O
M
E
T
I
M
E
S

T
H
E
R
E

W
A
S

E
N
O
U
G
H

F
O
R

S
H
O
W
E
R
I
N
G

A
N
D

S
O
M
E
T
I
M
E
S

N
O
T
.

.

.

.

W
E

S
L
E
P
T

O
N

T
H
E

F
L
O
O
R

W
I
T
H
O
U
T

M

a
t
s

a
n
d

w
e
r
e

b
i
t
t
e
n

b
y

b
u
g
s

a
n
d

m
o
s
q
u
i
t
o
e
s
.

s
o
m
e
t
i
m
e

S
T
H
E
M
E
O
L
S
W
E
R
E
B
R
O
U
G
H
T
I
N
C
O
R
D
B
O
O
R
D
B
O
Y
E
S
,
O
N
D
W
E
W

O
U
L
D

O
P
E
N

t
H
E
M

a
N
D

S
L
E
E
P

O
N

t
H
O
S
E
.

I

M
a
D
E

F
R
I
E
N
D
S

i
N

P
O
R
T

K
L
A
N
G
.

T
H
E
R
E

W
E
R
E

t
W
O

F
i
L
i
P
i
N
O

W
O
M
E
N
,

M
A
N
Y

I
N
D

O
N
E
S
i
a
N
S

B
U
t

N
O

M
a
L
a
Y
S
—
O
N
L
Y

F
O
R
E
i
G
N
E
R
S
.
150

THESE CONDITIONS BREACH THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS, THE BODY OF PRINCIPLES FOR THE PROTECTION OF ALL PERSONS UNDER ANY FORM OF DETENTION OR IMPRISONMENT, THE RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF JUVENILES, AND UNHCR'S *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS*. THESE RULES PROVIDE THAT ADEQUATE SANITARY INSTALLATIONS, MEDICAL CARE, SLEEPING ACCOMMODATIONS, AND FOOD AND DRINKING WATER OF SUFFICIENT QUALITY AND QUANTITY BE PROVIDED.¹⁵¹

¹⁵⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 1, 1999.

¹⁵¹ STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS, ARTS. 9, 10, 19 (SLEEPING ACCOMMODATION), ARTS. 11-16 (SANITARY INSTALLATIONS AND WATER), ART. 20 (FOOD AND WATER), ARTS. 22-26 (MEDICAL SERVICES); BODY OF PRINCIPLES FOR THE PROTECTION OF ALL PERSONS UNDER ANY FORM OF DETENTION OR IMPRISONMENT, PRINCIPLE 24 (MEDICAL CARE); UNHCR, *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS*, GUIDELINE 10 (CONDITIONS OF DETENTION).

DETAINEES DO NOT APPEAR TO HAVE ANY EFFECTIVE WAY TO MAKE REQUESTS OR COMPLAINTS REGARDING THE CONDITIONS OF DETENTION, OR ANY REMEDY AGAINST ABUSE. TWO MEN AND ONE WOMAN TOLD US THAT WHEN THEY COMPLAINED ABOUT THE LACK OF FOOD OR ITS QUALITY, THEY WERE PUNISHED BY BEING FORCED TO STAND IN THE SUN. THE WOMAN, WHO COMPLAINED TO TWO "INSPECTORS," WAS ALSO MADE TO DO TWENTY SQUATS, HAD WATER THROWN IN HER FACE, AND WAS HIT ON HER PALM WITH A RATTAN CANE BY GUARDS.¹⁵² A FORMER DETAINEE FROM BANGLADESH TESTIFIED AT IRENE FERNANDEZ'S TRIAL IN MAY 2000 THAT "THE ENVIRONMENT WAS SUCH THAT WE COULD NEVER COMPLAIN. . . . I HAVE WITNESSED SOME OF MY FRIENDS WHO COMPLAINED BEFORE, THEY WERE BEATEN UP. AND THIS HAD LED ME NOT TO COMPLAIN."¹⁵³ THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS REQUIRES THAT PRISONERS BE GIVEN THE MEANS TO EXERCISE THEIR RIGHT TO MAKE REQUESTS AND COMPLAINTS WITHOUT CENSORSHIP TO THE CENTRAL PRISON ADMINISTRATION, THE JUDICIAL AUTHORITY, OR OTHER PROPER AUTHORITIES.¹⁵⁴ THIS GUARANTEE IS CRITICAL TO THE PROTECTION OF PRISONERS FROM ABUSES AND SUBSTANDARD CONDITIONS.

PHYSICAL ABUSE AND DEATHS

¹⁵² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999. SHE WAS TOLD THAT THE PEOPLE SHE SPOKE WITH WERE "INSPECTORS" BUT WAS NOT TOLD WHAT AUTHORITY THEY WERE WITH. SEE ALSO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999 (STATING THAT HE SAW OTHERS BEATEN FOR ASKING FOR MORE FOOD).

¹⁵³ TESTIMONY REPORTED IN: AJINDER KAUR, "DETAINEES 'USED MUD AS TOOTHPASTE,'" MALAYSIKINI (MALAYSIA), MAY 17, 2000, [HTTP://WWW.MALAYSIKINI.COM/ARCHIVES_NEWS/2000/MAY/MAY17/NEWS5.HTM](http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may17/news5.htm).

¹⁵⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS, PARA. 36(3). 115

PUNISHMENT FOR ALLEGED INFRACTIONS IS OFTEN PHYSICAL AND ADMINISTERED ON THE SPOT. FOR SMALL MATTERS, SUCH AS DROPPING FOOD, BOTH MEN AND WOMEN REPORTED BEING FORCED TO STAND IN THE SUN OR RAIN FOR EXTENDED PERIODS.¹⁵⁵ FOR ACTS SUCH AS POSSESSING CONTRABAND, ARRIVING LATE FOR ROLL CALL, MAKING NOISE OR FIGHTING, OR MEN TRYING TO "LOOK AT" THE WOMEN, DETAINEES MAY BE BEATEN. WHEN TOBACCO WAS FOUND IN A DOORWAY IN S. YUSOF'S BLOCK IN THE LENGGENG CAMP IN 1999, THE GUARDS FORCED THE THREE PEOPLE THEY THOUGHT WERE RESPONSIBLE TO TAKE OFF THEIR CLOTHES AND WALK AROUND ON THEIR ELBOWS UNTIL THEY WERE RAW AND SKINNED. S. YUSOF AND THE REST OF THOSE IN THE BLOCK THEN HAD TO STAND IN THE AFTERNOON SUN FOR THREE OR FOUR HOURS.¹⁵⁶ A COMMON TIME FOR BEATINGS WAS ROLL CALL (OR "CHECK-UP"), DURING WHICH DETAINEES LINE UP OUTSIDE BY NAME OR NUMBER AND ARE COUNTED, SOMETIMES AS OFTEN AS FIVE TIMES A DAY.

ANOTHER MAN DETAINED IN THE TANAH MERAH CAMP IN MAY AND JUNE 1999, TOLD US,

I

G

O

T

A

F

E

V

E

R

A

N

D

T

H

E

D

O

C

T

O

R

C

A

M

E

A

N

D

¹⁵⁵ SEE, E.G., HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS OF THREE PEOPLE, DUMAI, INDONESIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁵⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

I
R
E
Q
U
E
S
T
E
D
M
E
D
I
C
I
N
E
.
T
H
R
E
E
O
F
U
S
W
E
N
T
T
O
G
E
T
H
E
R
.
T
H
E

D
O
C
T
O
R

D
I
D

N
O
T

E
X
A
M
I
N
E

M
E
—
H
E

D
I
D

N
O
T

C
H
E
C
K

M
Y

E
Y
E
S

O

R

C

H

E

S

t

—

B

U

t

a

C

C

U

S

E

D

t

H

E

t

H

R

E

E

O

F

U

S

O

F

C

H

E

a

t

i

N

G

.

H

E

S
a
i
d

I

w
a
s

N
o
t

S
i
c
k

a
n
d

P
u
n
i
s
h
e
d

M
e
.

H
e

M
a
d
e

M
e

P
u
t

M
Y

F
I
N
G
E
R

D
O
W
N

O
N

T
H
E

G
R
O
U
N
D

A
N
D

W
A
L
K

A
R
O
U
N
D

I
T

F
I
F
T
Y

t
i
m
e
s
.

A
f
t
e
r

f
i
f
t
e
e
n

t
i
m
e
s

I

f
e
l
l

D
O
W
N
.
¹⁵⁷

MANY WHO WERE BEATEN TOLD US THAT THEY DID NOT KNOW WHY. ELIYAS N. WAS STRIPPED TO HIS UNDERWEAR AND HIT ONCE ON THE BACK WITH A RATTAN WHEN HE FIRST ARRIVED AT THE LENGGENG DETENTION CAMP IN 1999. ONE MONTH LATER HE WAS GIVEN FIVE MORE STROKES OF THE RATTAN, AND HE SAID THE GUARDS DID NOT TELL HIM THE REASON.¹⁵⁸ ABDUL R. TOLD US THAT "ONE GUARD HAD SLINGSHOT ('CATERPILLAR') WHICH HE USED TO LAUNCH STONES AT THE DETAINEES. I WAS HIT IN THE HEAD. WE WOULD ALL HIDE WHEN HE PULLED IT OUT."¹⁵⁹

¹⁵⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹⁵⁸ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

¹⁵⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999.

SOME FORMER DETAINEES TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT THEY HAD SEEN GUARDS SERIOUSLY INJURE OR KILL DETAINEES.

- T. Jamaluddin was detained three times between 1996 and 1999 in Malacca, Lenggeng, and Tanah Merah for a total of about 10 months. In the Malacca camp in 1996 he was twice beaten by guards. In the Lenggeng camp in 1997 he said he saw guards beat two men, one Bengali and one Indian, so badly that they later died. The guards became angry and beat the men because they were quarreling and shouting, though they were not physically fighting. A doctor came after the guards had assaulted them, but they were not taken to the hospital and both died in the camp, one two or three days later and the other after eight or nine days.¹⁶⁰
- S. Ali was in the Malacca camp in July 1999, when a Bangladeshi detainee escaped. When the escape was discovered at roll call, the guards beat the other detainees one by one. When the Bangladeshi man was later caught, S. Ali said he saw the guards forcing other detainees to beat him with small rattan canes and then beating him themselves. The Bangladeshi was taken to the hospital, but S. Ali heard later that he had died.¹⁶¹

¹⁶⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

~~Human Rights Watch~~ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 15, 1999. (9)

- BUDI, FROM INDONESIA, TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT IN NOVEMBER 1999 IN A JOHOR CAMP, AN EAST TIMORESE MAN BEING DETAINED IN THE BLOCK NEXT TO HIM “GOT CRAZY”—HE WAS DEPRESSED, STAYED ALONE, AND SCREAMED. THROUGH THE WOODEN PARTITION SEPARATING THE BLOCKS, HE HEARD SOMEONE BEGIN TO BEAT THE MAN, CAUSING THE VICTIM TO CRY OUT IN PAIN. HE WENT OVER TO THE BLOCK WHEN HE SAW A GUARD LEAVE THE BUILDING AND FOUND THE EAST TIMORESE COVERED WITH BLOOD. BUDI THEN SAW HIM DIE.¹⁶²
- ACCORDING TO T. JAMALUDDIN AND S. YUSOF, ACCESS TO BATHROOMS AT TANAH MERAH IS RESTRICTED TO TWO HOURS IN THE MORNING.¹⁶³ DETAINEES ARE REQUIRED TO COLLECT URINE AND FECES IN PLASTIC BAGS AND DISPOSE OF THE BAGS WHEN THE BATHROOMS ARE OPEN. S. YUSOF TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT WHILE HE WAS DETAINED THERE IN MAY OR JUNE 1999, “THE GUARDS WOULD COME IN AND CHECK THE ROOMS, AND PEOPLE WERE PUNISHED IF THE BAGS WERE NOT THROWN AWAY. ONE DAY THE GUARDS FOUND A PACKET FULL OF URINE NEXT TO ME. FOUR PEOPLE INCLUDING ME WERE MADE TO DRINK IT. A ROHINGYA WHO REFUSED TO DRINK WAS BEATEN AND HIS SKULL WAS BROKEN. THE PLACE THAT HE WAS HIT WAS HIGH ON HIS FOREHEAD. BLOOD CAME DOWN AND THE GUARDS WERE AFRAID. GUARDS GAVE HIM MEDICINE AND THE GUARD THAT BEAT HIM WAS TRANSFERRED. THE GUARD THAT BEAT HIM WAS WEARING A UNIFORM AND BEAT HIM WITH A STICK MADE OF WOOD AS LONG AS AN ARM. THE MAN WAS TAKEN TO A CLINIC AND THEN BROUGHT BACK. AFTER THREE DAYS HE WAS DEPORTED TO GOLOK [ON THE THAI-MALAYSIA BORDER].”¹⁶⁴
- ON MARCH 27, 2000, DETAINEES AT PEKAN NANAS CAMP IN JOHOR DEMONSTRATED AFTER A GUARD BEAT A DETAINEE. THE IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT DEPORTED THE DEMONSTRATORS SEVERAL DAYS LATER.¹⁶⁵
- FROM JANUARY 1 TO MARCH 31 1997, NINETY-EIGHT PEOPLE DIED WHILE DETAINED IN IMMIGRATION CAMPS ACCORDING TO MALAYSIAN PRIME MINISTER DR. MAHATHIR MOHAMAD. THE CAUSES OF DEATH, HE SAID, INCLUDED AIDS, BERI-BERI, HEART PROBLEMS, ACCIDENTS, CANCER, AND KIDNEY FAILURE.¹⁶⁶

ARTICLES 63 AND 64 OF THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES OF THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS LIMIT THE USE OF FORCE, AND ARTICLE 31 FORBIDS CORPORAL PUNISHMENT. UNDER ARTICLE 54(1),

OFFICERS OF THE INSTITUTIONS SHALL NOT, IN THEIR RELATIONS WITH THE PRISONERS, USE FORCE EXCEPT IN SELF-DEFENCE OR IN CASES OF ATTEMPTED ESCAPE, OR ACTIVE OR PASSIVE PHYSICAL RESISTANCE TO AN ORDER BASED ON LAW OR REGULATIONS. OFFICERS WHO HAVE RECOURSE TO FORCE MUST USE IT NO MORE THAN IS STRICTLY NECESSARY[.]

ALTHOUGH MALAYSIAN LAW ALLOWS FOR CANING AS PUNISHMENT FOR CERTAIN CRIMES, THE LAW SPECIFIES FOR WHAT CRIMES IT MAY BE APPLIED AND AGAINST WHAT CATEGORIES OF PERSONS.¹⁶⁷ IN ADDITION, THIS PUNISHMENT MUST BE IN ACCORD WITH INTERNATIONAL DUE PROCESS STANDARDS, NOT AT A GUARD’S WHIM, AND MUST BE PROPORTIONAL TO THE ACT COMMITTED.

SEXUAL ABUSE

¹⁶² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, DUMAI, INDONESIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁶³ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 13, 20, 1999.

¹⁶⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹⁶⁵ NORMAN ONG AND MAZWIN NIK ANIS, “INDONS RIOT AT PEKAN NANAS CAMP,” *THE STAR (MALAYSIA)*, MARCH 29, 2000; LEE YUK PENG, “FASTER WAY TO DEPORT ILLEGALS,” *THE STAR (MALAYSIA)*, MARCH 30, 2000. THESE ACCOUNTS DID NOT REPORT ANY INVESTIGATION OF THE GUARD RESPONSIBLE.

¹⁶⁶ “DR M: 98 ILLEGALS DIED AT IMMIGRATION DEPOTS,” *THE STAR (MALAYSIA)*, APRIL 24, 1997, P. 9.

WOMEN DETAINEES ARE OFTEN VULNERABLE TO SEXUAL ABUSE IN DETENTION, PARTICULARLY WHERE FACILITIES ARE NOT SUBJECT TO OUTSIDE MONITORING AND WHERE THERE IS NO EFFECTIVE MECHANISM FOR REPORTING ABUSE, AS IN MALAYSIA.¹⁶⁹ ALTHOUGH MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS EMPLOY DO FEMALE GUARDS, MALE GUARDS ARE ABLE TO OBTAIN ACCESS TO FEMALE DETAINEES. GIRLS AS YOUNG AS THIRTEEN REPORTED SEXUAL SOLICITATION AND TOUCHING BY MALE GUARDS.¹⁶⁹ ONE OF THESE GIRLS TOLD US, "ONCE A GUARD ATTEMPTED TO FORCE ME TO HAVE SEXUAL RELATIONS AGAINST MY WILL. A GUARD DREW ME TO THE SIDE AND TRIED TO ENTICE ME TO FOLLOW HIM BY MAKING PROMISES. THE GUARD ASKED ME IF I HAD A MAN AND I SAID 'YES,' THAT MY HUSBAND WAS IN THE CAMP. THE GUARD THEN LET ME GO."¹⁷⁰ MANY OTHER DETAINEES REPORTED BEING TOLD OF SEXUAL ASSAULTS AND EXPRESSED THEIR CONVICTION THAT SEXUAL ABUSE WAS COMMON, BUT WE WERE NOT ABLE TO VERIFY THESE REPORTS. ONE MAN, DETAINED IN THE MALACCA CAMP IN AUGUST AND SEPTEMBER 1999, TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH:

T
H
E
R
E

W
A
S

a

R
O
H
I
N
G
Y
a

W
O
M
A
N

W
H
O

W
A
S

¹⁶⁹ FOR EXAMPLES IN OTHER COUNTRIES, SEE HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/WOMEN'S RIGHTS, "NOWHERE TO HIDE: RETALIATION AGAINST WOMEN IN MICHIGAN STATE PRISONS," *A HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH REPORT*, VOL. 10, NO. 2, SEPTEMBER 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, *BEHIND BARS IN BRAZIL* (NEW YORK: HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, 1999); HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/WOMEN'S RIGHTS, *ALL TOO FAMILIAR: SEXUAL ABUSE OF WOMEN IN U.S. STATE PRISONS* (NEW YORK: HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, 1996).

¹⁶⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

¹⁷⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

T
A
K
E
N

B
Y

G
U
A
R
D
S

W
H
O

I
N
T
E
N
D
E
D

T
O

R
A
P
E

H
E
R
.

S
H
E

S
A
I
D

T

H
a
t

H
E
R

H
U
S
B
a
N
D

W
a
S

i
N

t
H
E

C
a
M
P

a
N
D

t
H
E

G
U
a
R
D
S

C
a
M
E

a

N
D

A
S
K
E
D

M
E

I
F

I

W
A
S

H
E
R

H
U
S
B
A
N
D
.

I

D
I
D

N
O
T

K
N
O
W

H
E
R

B
U
T

I

S
A
I
D

I

W
A
S

T
O

S
A
V
E

H
E
R
.

A
F
T
E
R

T
H
A
T

W
E

W
E
R
E

A
L

L
O
W
E
D

+
O

M
E
E
T

P
E
R
i
O
D
i
C
@
L
L
Y

(
B
E
C
@
U
S
E

M
@
R
R
i
E
D

C
O
U
P
L
E
S

W

E
R
E

O
L
L
O
W
E
D

t
O

M
E
E
t
)
.

S
H
E

t
O
L
D

M
E

t
H
O
t

i
N

t
H
E

W
O
M
E
N
,

S
B
L
O
C
K
,
t
H
E
R
E

W
E
R
E

M
O
N
Y

C
H
I
L
D
R
E
N

O
N
D

t
H
O
t

W
O
M
E
N

D
E
L
i

V
E
R
E
D

B
A
B
I
E
S

t
H
E
R
E
.

S
H
E

S
A
I
D

t
H
A
t

W
O
M
E
N

K
E
P
t

S
E
C
R
E
t

THE FACTS THAT THEY HAVE ORDERED
OF PEOPLE BEING

O
R
I
G
I
N
A
L
S
O
F
O
R
A
P
P
E
D
.

S
H
E

S
A
I
D

T
H
A

+

W
H
I
L
E

W
O
M
E
N

G
U
A
R
D
S

L
O
O
K
E
D

A
F
T
E
R

T
H
E

W
O
M
E
N

,

T
H
O
S
E

G
U

W
O
R
L
D

S
E
N
D

W
O
M
E
N

D
E
T
A
I
N
E
E
S

T
O

T
H
E

M
A
L
E

G
U
A
R
D
S
.

T
H
I
S

W
O
M
A
N
,

W
H
O

I
S

A
B
O
U
T

T
H
I
R
T
Y

Y
E
A
R
S

O
L
D
,

W
A
S

S
T
I
L
L

D
E
F
A
I
N
E
D

W
H
E
N

I

W
A
S

D
E
P
O
R
T
E
D
.

I

H
A
V
E

B
E
E
N

B
A
C
K

f
o

f
H

E

C
A
M
P

f
O

S
E
E

H
E
R

S
i
N
C
E

I

R
E
f
U
R
N
E
D

f
O

M
a
L
a
y
S
i
a
.
¹⁷¹

¹⁷¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 2, 1999.

A witness at Irene Fernandez's trial testified in May 2000 that he saw women at the Kemayan detention camp being caned by police and subjected to other degrading treatment.¹⁷² The same witness also testified that camp guards forced men to perform sexual acts with one another and that Burmese men, on at least one occasion, were singled out for such abuse.¹⁷³

¹⁷² "I Saw Female Detainees Screaming When They Were Canned," Says Witness," New Straits Times (Malaysia), May 16, 2000, p. 11.

¹⁷³ Ajinder Kaur, "Detainees Forced to Masturbate, Says Witness," *Malaysiakini* (Malaysia), May 10, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may10/news1.htm; Ajinder Kaur, "Detainees Forced to Perform Sex Show," *Malaysiakini* (Malaysia), May 11, 2000, http://www.malaysiakini.com/archives_news/2000/may/may11/news1.htm; "Bangladeshi Former Detainee Alleges Sexual Abuse in Malaysian Camp," *Agence France-Presse*, May 13, 2000; "Detainees Beaten for Refusing to Perform Oral Sex," *New Straits Times*, May 14, 2000; *Human Rights Watch*, "Malaysia: Detention Camp Horror Recalled in Shocking Testimony," *Inter Press Service*, August 12, 2000, VOL. 12, No. 4, (C)

INTERNATIONAL LAW, INCLUDING THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES FOR THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS, DEFINES THE FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS OF PRISONERS TO HUMANE TREATMENT. SEXUAL ABUSE AND MISCONDUCT MAY CONSTITUTE EITHER TORTURE OR CRUEL, INHUMAN, OR DEGRADING TREATMENT AS DEFINED BY INTERNATIONAL LAW. TORTURE IS "ANY ACT BY WHICH SEVERE PAIN AND SUFFERING, WHETHER PHYSICAL OR MENTAL, IS INTENTIONALLY INFLICTED ON A PERSON FOR SUCH PURPOSES AS . . . PUNISHING . . . OR INTIMIDATING HIM OR A THIRD PERSON," BY OR WITH THE ACQUIESCENCE OF AN OFFICIAL.¹⁷⁴ NOT ALL ACTS OF RAPE CONSTITUTE TORTURE; HOWEVER, IN A CUSTODIAL SETTING, IF A GUARD USES FORCE, THE THREAT OF FORCE, OR OTHER MEANS OF COERCION TO COMPEL A PRISONER TO ENGAGE IN SEXUAL INTERCOURSE, THE ACT OF RAPE CONSTITUTES TORTURE.¹⁷⁵ IF A GUARD USES FORCE OR COERCION TO ENGAGE IN SEXUAL TOUCHING OF PRISONERS, INCLUDING AGGRESSIVELY SQUEEZING, GROPPING, OR PRODDING WOMEN'S GENITALS OR BREASTS, AND THE ACTS CAUSE SEVERE PHYSICAL AND MENTAL SUFFERING, THEY, TOO, WOULD AMOUNT TO TORTURE.

ALTHOUGH HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH DID NOT RECEIVE DIRECT TESTIMONY OF RAPE OR SEXUAL ASSAULT, FORMER DETAINEES BELIEVED SUCH ABUSES TO BE COMMON. SEXUAL ABUSE OF BOTH FEMALE AND MALE DETAINEES BY GUARDS IN MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION CAMPS SHOULD BE FULLY INVESTIGATED. THE MALAYSIAN IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT SHOULD MAKE CLEAR THAT SUCH BEHAVIOR IS UNACCEPTABLE. INDIVIDUALS SHOULD HAVE SECURE MECHANISMS TO REPORT ABUSE, AND SEXUAL ABUSE OF DETAINEES IN IMMIGRATION CAMPS SHOULD BE VIGOROUSLY PROSECUTED. MALAYSIA SHOULD ALLOW INDEPENDENT MONITORING TO INSURE THAT SUCH ABUSE DOES NOT OCCUR.

CHILDREN

MALAYSIA, AS A PARTY TO THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, HAS AGREED TO PROTECT CERTAIN FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS OF CHILDREN. UNDER THE CONVENTION, IT MUST MAKE "THE BEST INTERESTS OF THE CHILD" A PRIMARY CONSIDERATION IN ALL ACTIONS CONCERNING CHILDREN.¹⁷⁶ THE CONVENTION DEFINES A "CHILD" AS ANYONE UNDER THE AGE OF EIGHTEEN; THIS DEFINITION IS CONSISTENT WITH THE U.N. RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF JUVENILES DEPRIVED OF THEIR LIBERTY ("RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF JUVENILES").¹⁷⁷ MALAYSIA MAINTAINS RESERVATIONS TO EIGHT ARTICLES OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, INCLUDING PROVISIONS THAT CHILDREN SHALL NOT BE SUBJECTED TO "TORTURE OR OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN OR DEGRADING PUNISHMENT"; THAT CHILDREN DEPRIVED OF LIBERTY BE TREATED WITH HUMANITY AND RESPECT FOR THEIR DIGNITY; THAT DETENTION OF CHILDREN BE USED ONLY AS A "MEASURE OF LAST RESORT . . . FOR THE SHORTEST TIME POSSIBLE"; THAT CHILDREN BE DETAINED SEPARATELY FROM ADULTS; AND THAT A CHILD IS ANYONE UNDER THE AGE OF EIGHTEEN.¹⁷⁸ MALAYSIA'S RESERVATION STATES THAT THOSE "PROVISIONS SHALL BE APPLICABLE ONLY IF THEY ARE IN CONFORMITY WITH THE CONSTITUTION, NATIONAL LAWS AND NATIONAL POLICIES OF THE GOVERNMENT OF MALAYSIA." IT IS SETTLED INTERNATIONAL LAW THAT A RESERVATION TO A TREATY MUST NOT BE INCOMPATIBLE WITH THE OBJECT AND PURPOSE OF THE AGREEMENT. TO THE EXTENT THAT MALAYSIA'S RESERVATIONS ARE INCOMPATIBLE WITH THE DUTY OF CARE THE CONVENTION ESTABLISHES, THEY SHOULD NOT BE CONSIDERED TO BE EFFECTIVE.

MALAYSIA HAS AGREED UNDER THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD TO MAKE AVAILABLE A VARIETY OF ALTERNATIVES TO INSTITUTIONAL CARE, INCLUDING "COUNSELING; PROBATION; FOSTER CARE; EDUCATION AND VOCATIONAL TRAINING PROGRAMMES."¹⁷⁹ IN ADDITION, UNHCR'S *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS* STATES CATEGORICALLY THAT "MINORS WHO ARE ASYLUM-SEEKERS SHOULD NOT BE DETAINED."¹⁸⁰ BUT MALAYSIA DOES DETAIN JUVENILES IN ITS IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMPS, OFTEN MIXING THEM WITH ADULTS. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED THREE UNACCOMPANIED BOYS WHO HAD BEEN DETAINED WITH UNRELATED ADULT MEN. ADULT MEN ALSO TOLD US THAT JUVENILES HAD BEEN DETAINED WITH THEM.

¹⁷⁴ CONVENTION AGAINST TORTURE AND OTHER CRUEL, INHUMAN, OR DEGRADING TREATMENT OF PUNISHMENT, ARTICLE 1.

¹⁷⁵ RAPE COMMITTED BY PRISON AUTHORITIES AGAINST INMATES HAS BEEN RECOGNIZED AS A FORM OF TORTURE. IN 1992, THE U.N. SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON TORTURE NOTED, "SINCE IT WAS CLEAR THAT RAPE OR OTHER FORMS OF SEXUAL ASSAULT AGAINST WOMEN IN DETENTION WERE PARTICULARLY IGNOMINIOUS VIOLATIONS OF THE INHERENT DIGNITY AND THE RIGHT TO PHYSICAL INTEGRITY OF THE HUMAN BEING, THEY ACCORDINGLY CONSTITUTED AN ACT OF TORTURE." U.N. DOC. E/CN.4/1992/SR.21, PARA. 35. REPORT BY THE SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR, P. KOOSJIMANS, APPOINTED PURSUANT TO COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS RESOLUTION 1995/33, U.N. DOC. E/CN.4/1996/15 (FEBRUARY 19, 1996), P. 29. MORE RECENTLY, THE U.N. SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON TORTURE RECOMMENDED "THAT FEMALE SECURITY PERSONNEL BE PRESENT DURING INTERROGATION OF WOMEN DETAINEES, AS INTERROGATION AND DETENTION OF DETAINEES BY EXCLUSIVELY MALE PERSONNEL CONSTITUTE CONDITIONS THAT MAY BE CONDUCTIVE TO RAPE AND SEXUAL ABUSE OF WOMEN PRISONERS OR THE THREAT OR FEAR THEREOF." U.N. DOC. E/CN.4/1995/34 PARA. 24.

¹⁷⁶ CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, ART. 3.

¹⁷⁷ U.N. RULES FOR THE PROTECTION OF JUVENILES DEPRIVED OF THEIR LIBERTY, ADOPTED BY U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 45/113 OF DECEMBER 14, 1990. THESE RULES APPLY TO "ALL TYPES AND FORMS OF DETENTION FACILITIES IN WHICH JUVENILES ARE DEPRIVED OF THEIR LIBERTY." ART. 15.

¹⁷⁸ CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, ARTS. 1, 37.

¹⁷⁹ CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, ARTS. 40(4), 37(B). MALAYSIA WITHDREW ITS RESERVATION TO ARTICLE 40 ON MARCH 23, 1999.

- Adi, from Indonesia, was detained in the JOHOR BARU CAMP in the fall of 1999, along with his younger brother. When he was detained, Adi, who had completed one year of primary school, told the police he was fifteen, although he believes he was actually twelve. Nevertheless, he and his younger brother were detained with the adult men.¹⁰¹
- Budi told us he was eighteen, although he looked much younger. When he was arrested on November 6, 1999, he was taken to the JOHOR detention camp and placed in a longhouse with adult men and many boys younger than he was.¹⁰²
- Doni from Indonesia and S. Yusof from Arakan are both adults and were both housed in the LENGGENG detention camp in March and April 1999. Both said that boys from thirteen to fifteen years old were housed with them.¹⁰³

The Convention on the Rights of the Child, the Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, the Rules for the Protection of Juveniles, and UNHCR's *Guidelines on the Detention of Asylum Seekers* require that children be separated from adults unless they are family members.¹⁰⁴

Upon arrest, children in Malaysia are sometimes separated from their parents and deported by themselves. Human Rights Watch documented two cases in which a father and daughter were arrested together, detained separately, and deported to Thailand at different times. In each case, the father was deported first and the daughter was not informed.

- Elias N. and his daughter were arrested together in 1993, when she was twelve or thirteen years old. They were sent to the LENGGENG camp where they were not allowed to communicate. After about four months, the father was deported to GLOK on the Thai border, where he waited for about two months until his daughter was deported there as well.¹⁰⁵ Five years later, Elias N. was arrested again, this time with his youngest daughter, who was then about thirteen. They were sent to the MALACCA camp where they had no contact or communication with each other. The father requested several times that he not be deported so that they might be deported together, but his requests were ultimately refused. The daughter was not notified that he was deported, but when she was sent to Thailand after about ten months, she made her way to the Burmese quarter in GLOK and found her father. They then traveled back to Kuala Lumpur together.¹⁰⁶

In addition, UNHCR staff in Kuala Lumpur told us that they were aware of two Burmese boys, each about ten years old, who had been detained and deported to Thailand without their parents.¹⁰⁷

¹⁰¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Dumai, Indonesia, November 24, 1999.

¹⁰² Human Rights Watch interview, Dumai, Indonesia, November 24, 1999.

¹⁰³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999; Human Rights Watch interview, Dumai, Indonesia, November 24, 1999.

¹⁰⁴ Convention on the Rights of the Child, Article 37. Malaysia has expressed a reservation to this article. See Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, Art. 9(d); and Rules for the Protection of Juveniles, Art. 29; UNHCR, *Guidelines on the Detention of Asylum Seekers*, Guideline 10. Although Malaysia has entered a reservation to the relevant provision of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, it is still bound by the overall duty of care the convention sets out. That the convention and the rules require that children be detained separately from unrelated adults suggests that this practice is part of that standard of care.

¹⁰⁵ Human Rights Watch interviews, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

¹⁰⁶ Human Rights Watch interviews, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

¹⁰⁷ According to UNHCR, NGOs discovered the boys and negotiated with Malaysian government for reuniting them with their parents who were also Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 3, 1999. 4, (C)

THE PRACTICE OF SEPARATING PARENTS FROM THEIR CHILDREN CONTRAVENES ARTICLE 9 OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, WHICH REQUIRES STATES TO ENSURE THAT CHILDREN ARE NOT SEPARATED FROM THEIR PARENTS AGAINST THEIR WILL EXCEPT WHEN COMPETENT AUTHORITIES DETERMINE IT IS IN THEIR BEST INTERESTS. WHERE CHILDREN AND PARENTS ARE SEPARATED, STATES MUST RESPECT THEIR RIGHTS TO MAINTAIN PERSONAL RELATIONS AND DIRECT CONTACT ON A REGULAR BASIS. THE PRACTICE ALSO CONFLICTS WITH THE DUTY OF CARE FOR CHILDREN ARTICULATED IN PRINCIPLE 31 OF THE BODY OF PRINCIPLES FOR THE PROTECTION OF ALL PERSONS UNDER ANY FORM OF DETENTION AND WITH UNHCR'S *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS*.¹⁸⁸

CORRUPTION AND THEFT

FORMER DETAINEES REPORTED PERVERSIVE CORRUPTION IN THE CAMPS. PRIMARILY, THIS CONSISTED OF GUARDS STEALING MONEY, JEWELRY, AND SOMETIMES CLOTHING AS THE PERSON ENTERED THE CAMP, OFTEN BY CONDUCTING A STRIP SEARCH.¹⁸⁹ "AT THE CAMP THEY TOOK EVERYTHING I HAD, EVEN MY CLOTHES AND MY WATCH," SAID AN INDONESIAN MAN WHO WAS DETAINED IN THE MALACCA CAMP FOR THREE WEEKS IN APRIL 1999. "I HAD RM350 (U.S. \$92) WITH ME AND WHEN I WAS RELEASED THEY GAVE ME ONLY 250,000 RUPIAH (ABOUT U.S. \$35). THE GUARDS ALSO TOOK MY JACKET, MY HAT, AND MANY THINGS FROM MY BIG BAG OF CLOTHES. WHEN I GOT THE BAG BACK IT WAS OPENED. EVERYTHING WAS MESSSED UP AND ALL THE GOOD CLOTHES TAKEN."¹⁹⁰ ONE MAN TOLD US THAT AT THE TANAH MERAH CAMP IN JUNE 1999, "[W]E KEPT MONEY IN OUR BODIES. AS LONG AS WE PAID, THE POLICE DID NOT CHECK FOR MONEY."¹⁹¹ ANOTHER MAN FROM INDONESIA TOLD US HE HAD BEEN ISSUED A RECEIPT FOR HIS THINGS BUT WAS NOT ALLOWED TO COLLECT THEM BEFORE BEING DEPORTED.¹⁹²

THIS PRACTICE CONTRAVENES RULE 43 OF THE STANDARD MINIMUM RULES OF THE TREATMENT OF PRISONERS, WHICH REQUIRES THAT ALL MONEY, VALUABLES AND PROPERTY THAT PRISONERS ARE NOT ALLOWED TO RETAIN WHILE IN CUSTODY BE SAFEGUARDED AND THAT A RECEIPT BE ISSUED.¹⁹³

DETAINEES WHO MANAGE TO KEEP SOME OF THEIR MONEY WHEN THEY ENTER THE CAMPS MAY BE RELIEVED OF IT ONCE THEY ARE INSIDE. FOR EXAMPLE, IN ORDER TO TELEPHONE THEIR FAMILIES, DETAINEES PAY GUARDS TO USE THEIR PERSONAL HANDPHONES. THE RATES IN THE TANAH MERAH AND KAJANG CAMPS IN 1999 WERE REPORTEDLY RM10 (U.S. \$2.60) FOR THREE MINUTES.¹⁹⁴ TWO PEOPLE REPORTED HAVING TO BUY MEDICINE FROM GUARDS.¹⁹⁵ IF UNDOCUMENTED FAMILY MEMBERS VISIT DETAINEES, THEY MUST ALSO PAY THE GUARDS, AND IF THEY SEND FOOD OR MONEY TO DETAINEES, A PERCENTAGE OF THAT IS TAKEN AS WELL BY GUARDS.¹⁹⁶

¹⁸⁸ UNDER PRINCIPLE 31, "THE APPROPRIATE AUTHORITIES SHALL ENDEAVOUR TO ENSURE, ACCORDING TO DOMESTIC LAW, ASSISTANCE WHEN NEEDED TO DEPENDENT AND, IN PARTICULAR, MINOR MEMBERS OF THE FAMILIES OF DETAINED OR IMPRISONED PERSONS AND SHALL DEVOTE A PARTICULAR MEASURE OF CARE TO THE APPROPRIATE CUSTODY OF CHILDREN LEFT WITHOUT SUPERVISION." SEE ALSO UNHCR, *GUIDELINES ON THE DETENTION OF ASYLUM SEEKERS*, GUIDELINE 6.

¹⁸⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 20, 1999. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS OF NINE PEOPLE, DUMAI, INDONESIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁹⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁹¹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

¹⁹² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 24, 1999.

¹⁹³ RULE 43 SPECIFIES THAT: (1) "ALL MONEY, VALUABLES, CLOTHING AND OTHER EFFECTS BELONGING TO A PRISONER WHICH UNDER THE REGULATIONS OF THE INSTITUTION HE IS NOT ALLOWED TO RETAIN SHALL ON HIS ADMISSION TO THE INSTITUTION BE PLACED IN SAFE CUSTODY. AN INVENTORY THEREOF SHALL BE SIGNED BY THE PRISONER. STEPS SHALL BE TAKEN TO KEEP THEM IN GOOD CONDITION." (2) "ON THE RELEASE OF THE PRISONER ALL SUCH ARTICLES AND MONEY SHALL BE RETURNED TO HIM EXCEPT IN SO FAR AS HE HAS BEEN AUTHORIZED TO SPEND SUCH MONEY OR SEND ANY SUCH PROPERTY OUT OF THE INSTITUTION, OR IT HAS BEEN FOUND NECESSARY ON HYGIENIC GROUNDS TO DESTROY ANY ARTICLE OF CLOTHING. . . ." (3) "ANY MONEY OR EFFECTS RECEIVED FOR A PRISONER FROM OUTSIDE SHALL BE TREATED IN THE SAME WAY."

¹⁹⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, DECEMBER 1, 1999.

¹⁹⁵ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA NOVEMBER 15, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 1999.

¹⁹⁶ WE WERE TOLD THAT THE RATE IN THE PAST FOR UNDOCUMENTED PERSONS TO VISIT DETAINEES WAS RM20 TO RM30. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS WITH UNDOCUMENTED INDONESIANS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 16, 17, 1999. A BURMAN WOMAN DETAINED IN KAJANG CAMP IN 1999 TOLD US THAT HER HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999. 12, NO. 4, (C)

IN SOME CAMPS A BRIBE MAY ALSO SECURE FASTER DEPORTATION. WE INTERVIEWED ONLY ONE WOMAN WHO PAID A BRIBE (RM400) TO BE DEPORTED.¹⁹⁷ HOWEVER, OTHERS TOLD US THAT DETAINEES COULD PAY TO BE DEPORTED MORE QUICKLY. WHILE THEY HAD NOT BEEN ABLE TO PAY THEMSELVES, THEY WERE ABLE TO QUOTE RATES, WHICH VARIED BY NATIONALITY.¹⁹⁸

PROTRACTED DETENTION AND DEPORTATION

BURMESE OFTEN SPEND MONTHS AND SOMETIMES OVER A YEAR IN DETENTION BEFORE BEING SENT TO THE THAI-MALAYSIA BORDER. IN CONTRAST, INDONESIANS, WHO ARE THE MAJORITY OF DETAINEES AND WHO ARE ONLY A SHORT FERRY RIDE FROM INDONESIA, OFTEN ARE DEPORTED WITHIN A FEW WEEKS.

ROHINGYA AND OTHER BURMESE ARE SENT FROM IMMIGRATION DETENTION BY TRUCK TO GOLOK (KOLOK) ON THE THAI-MALAYSIA BORDER. THE DEPORTEES ARE NOT PROCESSED THROUGH THAI IMMIGRATION BUT ARE SIMPLY RELEASED ON THE OTHER SIDE.

THE ROHINGYA DEPORTEES ALMOST ALWAYS RETURN QUICKLY TO MALAYSIA, OFTEN BY HIRING AN AGENT. AHMED K. TOLD US: "I WAS DEPORTED TO GOLOK WHERE I STAYED IN A MOSQUE. THEN MY BROTHER SENT ME MONEY AND I PAID A MIDDLE MAN TO BRING ME TO KL."¹⁹⁹

V. THE ROLE OF UNHCR

MALAYSIA IS RESPONSIBLE FOR PROTECTING ROHINGYA REFUGEES ON ITS SOIL. BUT WHEN IT FAILS TO DO SO, UNHCR, WHICH THE U.N. GENERAL ASSEMBLY HAS ENTRUSTED WITH "PROVIDING INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION . . . TO REFUGEES" AND "SEEKING PERMANENT SOLUTIONS" FOR REFUGEES, HAS A GREATER RESPONSIBILITY TO PROVIDE PROTECTION.²⁰⁰ MALAYSIA'S RELUCTANCE TO COOPERATE WITH UNHCR MAKES THE ORGANIZATION'S WORK DIFFICULT, AND IT NEEDS MORE SUPPORT THAN IT CURRENTLY RECEIVES FROM THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY. NONETHELESS, UNHCR SHOULD BE PROVIDING PROTECTION AND SEEKING DURABLE SOLUTIONS FOR THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA. UNHCR, HOWEVER, TAKES THE POSITION THAT THE ROHINGYA ARE "LESS VULNERABLE THAN OTHER ALIEN/REFUGEE POPULATIONS IN MALAYSIA," THAT THEY ARE "INFORMALLY TOLERATED BY THE MALAYSIAN AUTHORITIES," AND THAT THEY "ARE NOT, IN GENERAL, EXPOSED TO DEPORTATION AND ARE ABLE TO LIVE AND WORK UNOFFICIALLY IN THE COUNTRY."²⁰¹ OUR FINDINGS, DETAILED ABOVE, INDICATE THAT THIS IS NOT THE CASE, AND TO THE EXTENT THAT UNHCR CONSIDERS THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA A LOWER PRIORITY ON THIS BASIS, IT SHOULD RECONSIDER ITS EVALUATION OF CONDITIONS IN MALAYSIA. IN ADDITION, UNHCR SHOULD REALISTICALLY ASSESS THE CONDITIONS THE ROHINGYA WOULD FACE WERE THEY TO RETURN TO ARAKAN, TAKING INTO ACCOUNT THEIR UNCERTAIN CITIZENSHIP STATUS. IT SHOULD ALSO ADDRESS PROBLEMS WITH ACCESS TO THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE AND IMPROVE THE PROCEDURES FOR REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS. WITH LIMITED RESOURCES AND AN UNCOOPERATIVE HOST GOVERNMENT, UNHCR FACES AN UNENVIABLE TASK IN MALAYSIA. BUT IT SHOULD NOT LET THE ROHINGYA FALL THROUGH THE CRACKS.

THIS SECTION FIRST ADDRESSES THE BASIS FOR UNHCR'S OPERATIONS IN MALAYSIA AND HOW THE OFFICE FUNCTIONS THERE, INCLUDING UNHCR'S PAST POLICIES FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA AND HOW THE CURRENT STATUS DETERMINATION PROCESS WORKS. SECOND, PROBLEMS WITH ACCESS AND REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATION PROCEDURES ARE DISCUSSED. FINALLY, THIS SECTION LOOKS AT UNHCR'S ASSESSMENT OF CONDITIONS IN ARAKAN AND ITS HIGH RATES OF DENIAL OF REFUGEE STATUS FOR ROHINGYA. EVIDENCE SUGGESTS THAT, AMONG OTHER THINGS, UNHCR IS NOT GIVING SUFFICIENT WEIGHT TO THE IMPLICATIONS OF STATELESSNESS. A DETAILED ANALYSIS OF THE IMPLICATIONS OF STATELESSNESS FOR BOTH LONG-TERM AND INTERIM REMEDIES IS SET FORTH SEPARATELY IN SECTION VI.

CURRENT OPERATIONS

¹⁹⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 1999.

¹⁹⁸ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15 AND 20. THE RATES WE WERE QUOTED WERE FAIRLY CONSISTENT. PERSONS DETAINED AT CAMPS IN TANAH MERAH, MALACCA, AND KAJANG IN 1997 AND 1999 ALL REPORTED THAT SUMS FROM RM2,800 TO RM3,000 WOULD SECURE A FASTER DEPORTATION.

¹⁹⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 1999.

²⁰⁰ STATUTE OF THE OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES, UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY, DECEMBER 14, 1950. OUR ANALYSIS OF UNHCR'S ROLE IS BASED ON MEETINGS AND SUBSEQUENT CONTACT BY TELEPHONE WITH UNHCR IN KUALA LUMPUR AND ON COMMUNICATIONS WITH UNHCR HEADQUARTERS BY TELEPHONE, ELECTRONIC MAIL, AND LETTER.

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DATED MAY 16, 2000.

THE BASIS FOR UNHCR'S OPERATIONS IN MALAYSIA COMES FROM ITS WORK WITH VIETNAMESE REFUGEES WHO FLOODED INTO MALAYSIA IN THE 1970S AND 1980S AND FROM THE 1999 COMPREHENSIVE PLAN OF ACTION (CPA), THE INTERNATIONAL AGREEMENT PROVIDING FOR THE SCREENING OF THESE REFUGEES FOR REFUGEE STATUS AND THEIR RESETTLEMENT TO THIRD COUNTRIES OR REPATRIATION.²⁰² SINCE THE CPA'S END, UNHCR HAS HAD NO FORMAL WRITTEN AGREEMENT WITH THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT, EITHER FOR ITS PRESENCE IN THE COUNTRY OR FOR THE CONDUCT OF ITS ACTIVITIES THERE. NEVERTHELESS, IT MAINTAINS A LIAISON OFFICE IN KUALA LUMPUR, AND MALAYSIA HAS CONTINUED FORMALLY TO ACCREDIT UNHCR REPRESENTATIVES IN THE COUNTRY. WITH A STAFF MUCH SMALLER THAN IN THE CPA YEARS, THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE SERVES ALL OF MALAYSIA—THERE ARE NO UNHCR OFFICES IN THE EASTERN MALAYSIAN STATES OF SABAH AND SARAWAK. THE STAFF WAS FURTHER REDUCED IN 1999, FOLLOWING THE VIOLENCE SURROUNDING EAST TIMOR'S INDEPENDENCE, WHEN THE HEAD OF OFFICE AND OTHER PERSONNEL WERE SENT TO EAST TIMOR, LEAVING ONLY TWO JUNIOR PROTECTION OFFICERS AND A FEW LOCAL STAFF.²⁰³ BY JULY 2000, THERE WAS ONLY ONE PROTECTION OFFICER IN THE OFFICE, AND THE HEAD OF OFFICE POSITION HAD YET TO BE FILLED.²⁰⁴

THE LACK OF A FORMAL AGREEMENT IN NO WAY AFFECTS UNHCR'S UNIVERSAL MANDATE TO PROTECT REFUGEES.²⁰⁵ BUT BECAUSE IT HAS NO FORMAL AGREEMENT WITH THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT, UNHCR'S INTERVENTIONS WITH THE GOVERNMENT ON BEHALF OF REFUGEES ARE *AD HOC*. WHEN, FOR EXAMPLE, MALAYSIA DETAINS REFUGEES FOR DEPORTATION, UNHCR MAKES AN APPEAL DIRECTLY TO GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS. BUT UNHCR CAN INTERVENE ONLY IF IT FIRST LEARNS THAT A REFUGEE IS BEING DETAINED. AS MALAYSIA HAS NO PROVISION FOR IDENTIFYING REFUGEES OR INFORMING UNHCR THAT A REFUGEE HAS BEEN DETAINED OR DEPORTED, UNHCR MUST DEPEND ON OTHER SOURCES FOR THIS INFORMATION, INCLUDING THE DETAINEES THEMSELVES, THEIR FRIENDS AND RELATIVES, AND NGOs.

POLICIES FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA

THE THREE POLICIES: 1992–1999

SINCE 1992 UNHCR HAS HAD THREE DIFFERENT POLICIES FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA. FIRST, IN 1992, UNHCR ISSUED ROHINGYA LETTERS STATING THAT THEY HAD APPROACHED THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE “APPLYING FOR RECOGNITION OF REFUGEE STATUS” AND THAT THEY WERE “CONSIDERED TO BE REFUGEES UNDER THE HIGH COMMISSIONER'S MANDATE.” FAMILIES WHO APPLIED WERE ISSUED ONE LETTER LISTING EACH MEMBER'S NAME. FOR SEVERAL MONTHS, ROHINGYA RECEIVED FINANCIAL AND MATERIAL ASSISTANCE THROUGH THE MALAYSIAN RED CRESCENT SOCIETY, INCLUDING RICE, MILK, BUTTER, BLANKETS, AND CASH. MANY ROHINGYA TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT THEY BELIEVED THIS LETTER SIGNIFIED THAT THEY WERE RECOGNIZED AS REFUGEES.²⁰⁶

²⁰² UNHCR'S OPERATIONS WERE ESTABLISHED DURING THE CPA THROUGH AN EXCHANGE OF LETTERS BETWEEN THE HIGH COMMISSIONER AND MALAYSIA'S MINISTER OF FOREIGN AFFAIRS.

²⁰³ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 12, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, MARCH 14, 2000.

²⁰⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC, GENEVA, SWITZERLAND, JULY 5, 2000.

²⁰⁵ STATUTE OF THE OFFICE OF THE UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES, UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY, DECEMBER 14, 1950.

²⁰⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 13, 1999.

AFTER ABOUT SIX MONTHS, UNHCR IN 1992 TOOK BACK THESE LETTERS AND BEGAN ISSUING A NEW DOCUMENT, WHICH UNHCR CALLED A "certificate" or "attestation letter." The certificate was a single sheet of paper stating that the individual had "registered as a muslim from Myanmar" with the UNHCR liaison office in Kuala Lumpur. Included on the certificate were family members' names, dates of birth, and photographs. A UNHCR protection officer in Kuala Lumpur told Human Rights Watch that this information was included because the Rohingya usually had no other identity papers, suggesting that this letter was to serve as a sort of interim identification document. The certificate listed an expiration date and had to be periodically renewed. The office issued the certificate both to those who had received the first letter and to others who applied before December 31, 1993. As of that date, 5,100 Rohingya were registered with UNHCR in Kuala Lumpur, and the office stopped issuing certificates to Rohingya approaching the office.²⁰⁷ However, it did continue to renew the certificates of those who already had them. A Rohingya man who arrived shortly after the cut off told us, "When I reached Kuala Lumpur, I went to UNHCR and asked for help. They said that in 1993, the Rohingya chapter was closed and there was no more registration."²⁰⁸ No refugee status determinations were conducted at this stage.²⁰⁹

This certificate was helpful to those who had it. Parents used it to enroll their children in government primary schools. And with the crackdown on foreigners' use of medical services and the imposition of double fees for foreigners in 1996, Rohingya sometimes showed the document to get public medical care. (See section VI below.) It could also be presented to local police checking for passports, although in many cases, as discussed above, the police ignored or destroyed the certificate or requested a bribe anyway.

The policy of renewing certificates continued until December 1999 when UNHCR stopped renewing the certificates and adopted a third policy, beginning to screen Rohingya individually for refugee status. UNHCR changed its policy for several reasons. As the crackdown on foreigners increased in the late 1990s, UNHCR's Kuala Lumpur office had become concerned that Malaysian police and immigration officials were no longer respecting the certificates but instead were proceeding to detain the bearers regardless. Worse, officials were confusing the document with letters indicating actual refugee status, which undermined the authority of those letters in the minds of police and immigration officials. The office also believed that some Rohingya were using the document to beg for money. Moreover, the Rohingya themselves requested individual determinations, according to UNHCR, because the certificates left their personal status unclear and kept them from being eligible for the durable solutions available to refugees. Finally, UNHCR points to the repatriation of Rohingya from Bangladesh as inspiration for the change.²¹⁰

M. Kadir, who has a wife and four children in Malaysia, has experienced each of the three policies:

I
N

1
9
9
2

I

W
E
N

²⁰⁷ Refugees and Others of Concern to UNHCR - 1999 Statistical Overview.

²⁰⁸ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

²⁰⁹ An initial attempt to conduct refugee status determinations was abandoned, according to UNHCR, in light of "the large numbers that approached the Office, and the situation prevailing in northern Rakhine State, Myanmar, at the time." Letter from UNHCR Bureau for Asia and the Pacific to Human Rights Watch, dated May 16, 2000.

²¹⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR liaison office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 3, 1999. According to the Bureau for Asia and the Pacific, "this change in policy was also inspired by the fact that over 200,000 Rohingya refugees had repatriated voluntarily to Myanmar from Bangladesh, under UNHCR auspices, since 1993." Letter from UNHCR Bureau for Asia and the Pacific to Human Rights Watch, dated May 16, 2000.

+

+

0

U
N
H
C
R

a
N
D

W
a
S

R
E
C
O
G
N
i
Z
E
D

a
S

a

R
E
F
U
G
E
E
.

|

R
E
C
E
i
V

E
D

H
U
M
A
N
I
T
A
R
I
A
N

A
S
S
I
S
T
A
N
C
E

W
I
T
H

M
Y

F
A
M
I
L
Y
:

F
O
O
D

(
R
I
C

E
,
B
R
E
A
D
,
M
I
L
K
)
F
O
R
A
B
O
U
T
F
I
V
E
M
O
N
T
H
S
P
L
U
S
R
M
9
O
O
F
O
R

O
N
E

M
O
N
T
H

.

.

.

.

A
F
T
E
R

F
I
V
E

M
O
N
T
H
S

T
H
E
Y

S
A
I
D

T
H
E
Y

C

O
U
L
D

N
O
T

G
I
V
E

A
N
Y

M
O
R
E

A
S
S
I
S
T
A
N
C
E

A
N
D

W
E
R
E

G
O
I
N
G

T
O

C

A
N
C
E
L

T
H
E

L
E
T
T
E
R

A
N
D

I
S
S
U
E

A
N
O
T
H
E
R
.

T
H
I
S

L
E
T
T
E
R

O
N
L
Y

S
a
i
d

t
H
a
t

W
E

W
E
R
E

R
E
G
i
S
t
E
R
E
D
.

U
N
t
i
L

1
9
9
9

t
H
i
S

L
E
t
t
E

R

W
a
s

R
E
N
E
W
E
D

.

.

.

B
U
t

i
t

W
a
s

S
t
o
p
p
e
d

i
n

J
a
n
u
a
r
y

[

1

9
9
9
]
.

T
H
E
N

I

F
i
L
L
E
D

O
U
T

a

N
E
W

a
P
P
L
i
C
a
t
i
O
N

F
O
R
M
.

I

H

a
d

a
n

i
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w

a
n
d

I

w
a
s

R
e
j
e
c
t
e
d
.

I

a
p
p
e
a
l
e
d

a
n
d

w

a
s

R
E
J
E
C
t
E
D

a
G
a
i
N
.
.
.
.

I

W
O
U
L
D

L
i
k
E

t
O

G
O

B
a
c
k

[
t
o

B
U
R
M
A
]
,
L
i
V
E

M
Y

L
i
F
E
,
L
i
V
E

P
E
A
C
E
F
U
L
L
Y
.

M
Y

C
H
i
L
D
R
E
N

a
R
E

G
R
O
W
I
N
G

U
P
.

B
U
T

I

C
A
N
N
O
T

G
O

B
A
C
K

A
N
D

I

C
A
N
N
O
T

S
T

a
y

H
E
R
E

B
E
C
a
U
S
E

I

a
M

N
O
t

a

R
E
F
U
G
E
E
.
211

THE REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATION PROCESS IN KUALA LUMPUR

APPLYING FOR REFUGEE STATUS REQUIRES A MINIMUM OF TWO VISITS TO THE UNHCR COMPOUND, BUT TYPICALLY INVOLVES MORE. FIRST, ASYLUM-SEEKERS MUST APPROACH THE UNHCR GATE, WHERE, ON THEIR FIRST VISIT, THE GUARDS DO NOT ALLOW THEM TO ENTER, INSTEAD GIVING THEM A PRE-INTERVIEW FORM TO FILL OUT. THIS FORM, WHICH MUST BE FILLED OUT ON A BENCH AT THE GATE, IS AVAILABLE IN ENGLISH AND BAHASA MALAYSIA AND IS TO BE COMPLETED IN ONE OF THOSE LANGUAGES. WHEN WE ASKED A PROTECTION OFFICER HOW ROHINGYA WHO COULD NOT SPEAK EITHER LANGUAGE COULD FILL OUT THE FORM, WE WERE TOLD THAT MOST ROHINGYA COULD MANAGE ONE OF THOSE LANGUAGES AND THAT THE OFFICE HAD HAD NO COMPLAINTS. MANY OF THE ROHINGYA WE INTERVIEWED, HOWEVER, SPOKE LITTLE OR NO ENGLISH OR MALAY. THE GUARDS ARE ALSO SUPPOSED TO GIVE APPLICANTS A BROCHURE IN ENGLISH THAT DEFINES WHO IS A REFUGEE AND WHAT UNHCR CAN AND CANNOT DO, AND A UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER TOLD US THAT LOCAL STAFF OFTEN GO TO THE GATE TO MONITOR THIS PROCESS.²¹²

SOMETIME AFTER THE FIRST VISIT, THE ASYLUM-SEEKER IS MAILED A LETTER GIVING A TIME AND DATE FOR AN INTERVIEW WITH A PROTECTION OFFICER. TWO PROTECTION OFFICERS IN KUALA LUMPUR CONDUCT ALL OF THE INTERVIEWS, AND IN 1999, THE OFFICE RECEIVED 1,597 APPLICATIONS FOR ROHINGYA ALONE.²¹³ AT THE INTERVIEW, AN INTERPRETER IS PROVIDED IF NECESSARY. AFTERWARDS, UNHCR NOTIFIES THE ASYLUM-SEEKER OF ITS DECISION BY MAIL. REJECTION LETTERS ARE STANDARDIZED—THEY DO NOT CONTAIN INDIVIDUALIZED REASONS FOR DENIAL OF STATUS. REJECTED APPLICANTS MAY APPEAL. UNHCR'S KUALA LUMPUR STAFF TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT, BECAUSE MANY ROHINGYA LACK EDUCATION AND LANGUAGE SKILLS, THEY SEND OUT APPEAL SUBMISSION LETTERS ALONG WITH THE REJECTION NOTIFICATIONS, RATHER THAN WAITING FOR INDIVIDUALS TO APPROACH THE OFFICE AGAIN. ON APPEAL, ONE OF THE TWO PROTECTION OFFICERS REVIEWS THE OTHER'S DECISION, OFTEN CONDUCTING A FURTHER INTERVIEW, BUT NO APPEAL BEYOND THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE IS AVAILABLE.²¹⁴

THOSE WHOM UNHCR RECOGNIZES AS REFUGEES RECEIVE A LETTER TO THIS EFFECT AND ARE ELIGIBLE FOR A DAILY SUBSISTENCE ALLOWANCE, WITH EXTRA ALLOWANCES FOR SMALL CHILDREN. ACCORDING TO A PROTECTION OFFICER IN KUALA LUMPUR, APPLICANTS DO NOT RECEIVE ASSISTANCE DURING THE APPLICATION PROCESS AS DECISIONS ARE USUALLY MADE QUICKLY; HOWEVER, THE OFFICE WOULD CONSIDER GIVING ASSISTANCE IF A DECISION COULD NOT BE REACHED WITHIN ONE TO TWO WEEKS. MANY OF THE ROHINGYA WE INTERVIEWED, HOWEVER, SAID THAT THEY HAD WAITED SEVERAL MONTHS BETWEEN BEING INTERVIEWED AND OBTAINING THEIR DECISIONS, WITH THE ENTIRE PROCESS, FROM FILLING OUT THE PRE-INTERVIEW FORM TO THE FINAL APPEAL, LASTING SIX MONTHS OR LONGER.

²¹² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 3, 1999; HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, MARCH 14, 2000.

²¹³ LETTER FROM UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DATED MAY 16, 2000.

²¹⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 3, 1999. 12, NO. 4, (C)

ONCE RECOGNIZED, REFUGEES ARE SLATED FOR RESETTLEMENT TO A THIRD COUNTRY, AS MALAYSIA HAS NO PROVISION FOR LOCAL INTEGRATION OF ROHINGYA.²¹⁵ INDEED, UNHCR'S KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE TOLD US THAT IT SEEKS TO RESETTLE REFUGEES AS QUICKLY AS POSSIBLE BECAUSE REFUGEES FACE A CONSTANT THREAT THAT THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT WILL DETAIN THEM AND RETURN THEM TO COUNTRIES WHERE THEY WOULD BE AT RISK OF PERSECUTION. "LOCAL INTEGRATION IN MALAYSIA IS NEARLY IMPOSSIBLE BECAUSE MALAYSIA HAS NOT SIGNED THE REFUGEE CONVENTION AND DOES NOT HAVE ANY REFUGEE LAW," UNHCR TOLD US. WE WERE TOLD TOO BY UNHCR IN KUALA LUMPUR THAT WHILE IT ENCOURAGES VOLUNTARY REPATRIATION FOR SOME REFUGEES, IT IS "NOT REALLY ENCOURAGING VOLUNTARY REPATRIATION FOR THE ROHINGYA."²¹⁶ IN CONTRAST, THE BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC WITH UNHCR'S HEADQUARTERS IN GENEVA TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA ARE RESETTLED "ON THE BASIS OF THE SAME CRITERIA AS OTHER REFUGEES IN MALAYSIA, *INTER ALIA*, PROTECTION-RELATED REASONS (INCLUDING ARBITRARY OR PROLONGED DETENTION), FAMILY REUNIFICATION, WOMEN AT RISK, VULNERABLE GROUPS ETC.," ALTHOUGH IT BELIEVED THAT "ROHINGYA REFUGEES ARE INFORMALLY TOLERATED BY THE MALAYSIAN AUTHORITIES AND ARE BETTER ABLE TO *DE FACTO* INTEGRATE IN THAT COUNTRY THAN REFUGEES OF OTHER BACKGROUNDS."²¹⁷

PROBLEMS WITH ACCESS AND PROCEDURE

SOME OF THE PROCEDURES IN PLACE FOR REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS IN KUALA LUMPUR ARE COMMENDABLE. FOR EXAMPLE, THE UNHCR OFFICE DISTRIBUTES A BROCHURE DEFINING REFUGEE STATUS, ALBEIT ONLY IN ENGLISH. IN ADDITION, ALMOST ALL ROHINGYA WE SPOKE TO CONFIRMED THAT THEY HAD HAD AN INTERPRETER AT THEIR INTERVIEW, HAD BEEN ABLE TO APPEAL THE DECISION, AND HAD BEEN INTERVIEWED AT LEAST TWO OR THREE TIMES. HOWEVER, OTHER ASPECTS OF THE PROCESS ARE NOT IN ACCORD WITH INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS AND UNHCR'S OWN PROCEDURES AS SET OUT IN ITS *HANDBOOK ON PROCEDURES AND CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REFUGEE STATUS* ("HANDBOOK"), TRAINING MODULES ON *INTERVIEWING APPLICANTS FOR REFUGEE STATUS* AND *DETERMINATION OF REFUGEE STATUS*, AND INTERNAL MEMORANDA FOR STAFF ON STATUS DETERMINATIONS FOR PARTICULAR NATIONALITY GROUPS.²¹⁸ WHERE UNHCR'S PROCEDURES DIFFER FROM THESE DOCUMENTS, THEY SHOULD BE MODIFIED SO THAT THE REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATION PROCESS IS MORE FAIR AND MORE ACCESSIBLE TO ASYLUM-SEEKERS.

ACCESS TO THE KUALA LUMPUR OFFICE

FOR ROHINGYA, SIMPLY GETTING TO THE UNHCR OFFICE IN KUALA LUMPUR IS PROBLEMATIC. UNHCR HAS ONE OFFICE FOR THE WHOLE OF MALAYSIA, AND IT IS LOCATED ON A HILL NEAR THE NATIONAL PALACE IN A NEIGHBORHOOD OF COLONIAL-ERA HOMES, FAR FROM CHERAS BARU AND AMPANG, NEIGHBORHOODS IN KUALA LUMPUR WITH SIZEABLE ROHINGYA COMMUNITIES. ASYLUM-SEEKERS WHO RESIDE IN OTHER PARTS OF THE COUNTRY MUST TRAVEL TO THE CAPITAL FOR EACH APPOINTMENT.

THERE IS NO PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION TO THE NEIGHBORHOOD WHERE UNHCR'S OFFICE IS LOCATED. ASYLUM-SEEKERS MUST THEREFORE EITHER WALK OR TRAVEL BY TAXI. MOST, IN FACT, CONSIDER IT NECESSARY TO GO BY TAXI IN ORDER TO AVOID EXPOSURE TO LOCAL POLICE. ONE ASYLUM-SEEKER EXPLAINED HOW HE TRAVELED TO THE COMPOUND FROM HIS HOME IN CHERAS BARU: "I WENT BY TAXI BECAUSE THERE ARE NO BUSES THAT RUN THERE. I HAD TO PAY OVER RM20 [U.S.\$5] FOR THE TAXI—I ALSO PAID THE TAXI TO WAIT BECAUSE THERE IS NO TAXI STAND NEARBY, AND I DON'T WANT TO BE WALKING BECAUSE I'M AFRAID OF POLICE."²¹⁹ WE INTERVIEWED ONE MAN WHO HAD BEEN STOPPED BY THE POLICE WHILE WALKING TO THE UNHCR OFFICE: HE SAID THAT HE PAID THEM MONEY AND THEN FLED, NEVER REACHING THE UNHCR OFFICE.²²⁰ THE COST OF A ROUND-TRIP TAXI AND LOST WORK IS SOMETIMES PROHIBITIVE, AS ONE MAN EXPLAINED: "UNHCR GAVE ME MANY APPOINTMENTS. SOMETIMES WHEN THE DATE CAME I DIDN'T HAVE THE MONEY TO GET THERE."²²¹ THESE RISKS ARE MULTIPLIED BY THE NUMBER OF VISITS UNHCR REQUIRES. SADIQ M., WHO WAS EVENTUALLY DENIED REFUGEE

²¹⁵ UNHCR, *UNHCR COUNTRY PROFILES – MALAYSIA*, SEPTEMBER 1999, [HTTP://WWW.UNHCR.CH/World/asia/malaysia.htm](http://www.unhcr.ch/world/asia/malaysia.htm); HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 12, 1999.

²¹⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, MARCH 14, 2000.

²¹⁷ LETTER FROM UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DATED MAY 16, 2000.

²¹⁸ UNHCR, *HANDBOOK ON PROCEDURES AND CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REFUGEE STATUS UNDER THE 1951 CONVENTION AND THE 1967 PROTOCOL RELATING TO THE STATUS OF REFUGEES*, U.N. Doc HCR/IP/4/ENG/REV.1 (GENEVA: UNHCR, REEDITED 1992); UNHCR, *INTERVIEWING APPLICANTS FOR REFUGEE STATUS* (RLD 4), (GENEVA: UNHCR, 1995); UNHCR, *DETERMINATION OF REFUGEE STATUS* (RLD2), (GENEVA: UNHCR, 1999). THE *HANDBOOK ON PROCEDURES AND CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REFUGEE STATUS* WAS WRITTEN TO GUIDE GOVERNMENTS IN CONDUCTING THEIR OWN ASYLUM PROCEDURES. SEE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION NO. 9 (1977), PARA. 53.6 (LISTING BASIC REQUIREMENTS FOR PROCEDURES FOR THE DETERMINATION OF REFUGEE STATUS FROM WHICH THE *HANDBOOK ON PROCEDURES AND CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REFUGEE STATUS* WAS PREPARED).

²¹⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 17, 1999. WHEN HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH VISITED THE UNHCR OFFICE, A STAFF MEMBER DROVE US BACK TO THE NEAREST TAXI STAND, EXPLAINING THAT IT WOULD BE NEARLY IMPOSSIBLE TO CATCH A TAXI OUTSIDE THE OFFICE.

²²⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

²²¹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 1999.

status in 1999, told us that since 1992 he had been to UNHCR "many times, more than ten times to get a document and each trip cost RM15. [Sometimes] I was not even allowed into the compound."²²²

While low recognition rates are clearly a primary cause of the Rohingya's frustration and disillusionment with UNHCR, the costs and risks associated with applying for refugee status are also an obstacle to the vigorous pursuit of their cases. For example, one Rohingya man told Human Rights Watch: "When I went for my second interview, I was called inside and told that they were having an emergency meeting. I was given another date. I didn't go because it was too expensive and knew most people were getting rejected. . . . I went with three other people but they were all rejected."²²³ Another told us, "I never have been to UNHCR because I know people who were caught there, and everyone gets rejected."²²⁴

Once asylum-seekers reach the office gate, the guards may discourage them from applying or give them incorrect information about the application process. Human Rights Watch interviewed John, a Christian from Rangoon, shortly after he had approached UNHCR on November 25, 1999:

F
i
R
S
t

I

C
a
L
L
E
D

t
H
E

M
a
i
N

N
U
M
B
E
R

a
N
D

a

²²³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999.

²²⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999. Another man told Human Rights Watch: "In 1999 I applied for refugee status and was rejected. I had no money to go to UNHCR to appeal. Now I have no job. . . . I want documents from UNHCR and money to appeal. When I applied, I paid RM50 for someone to write my application. I had to bring it by taxi and go more than once." Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

W
O
M
A
N

I
O
L
D

M
E

I
O

C
O
M
E
.
.
.
.

W
H
E
N

I

G
O
I

I
H
E
R
E

I

W
E
N

f

f

o

f

H

E

G

a

f

E

a

N

D

S

P

O

K

E

f

O

f

W

O

N

E

P

a

L

E

S

E

G

U

a

R

D

S

.

I

S

a

i
D

t
H
a
t

I

W
a
N
t
E
D

t
O

M
E
E
t

a
N

O
F
F
i
C
E
R
.

T
H
E
Y

t
O
L
D

M
E

t
H

a
t

N
O

O
N
E

H
a
D

a
N

a
P
P
O
i
N
t
M
E
N
t

F
O
R

t
H
E

M
O
R
N
i
N
G
.

I

S
a
i
D

f
H
a
t

I

S
P
O
K
E

f
O

a

W
O
M
a
N

f
H
a
t

M
O
R
N
i
N
G

a
N
D

S
H
E

f
O
L
D

M
E

T
O

C
O
M
E
.

T
H
E
Y

a
s
k
e
d

m
e

w
h
y

I

c
a
m
e

f
h
e
r
e
.

I

s
a
i
d

f
h

a
t

I

W
a
N
t
E
D

t
O

M
E
E
t

W
i
t
H

a
N

O
F
F
i
C
E
R

t
O

D
i
S
C
U
S
S

i
t
.

T

H
E
Y

a
s
k
e
d

m
e

w
h
y

I

w
a
n
t
e
d

t
o

m
e
e
t

w
i
t
h

a
n

o
f
f
i
c
e
r
.

I

S
a
i
d

I

W
a
n
t
e
d

t
o

a
p
p
l
y

F
o
r

a

U
.
N
.

P
a
s
s
p
o
r
t
,

a
n
d

I

w
a

N
t
E
D

t
O

K
N
O
W

H
O
W

t
O

a
P
P
L
Y
.

I

t
O
L
D

t
H
E
M

t
H
a
t

I

a
M

B
U
R

M
E
S
S
E
.

T
H
E

G
U
A
R
D

S
A
I
D

T
H
A
T

T
H
E

B
U
R
M
E
S
E

H
A
D

P
R
O
B
L
E
M
S

i

N
1
9
9
2

B
U
T

N
O
W

T
H
E

[
P
A
P
E
R
S
]

F
O
R

B
U
R
M
E
S
E

A
R
E

C
L
O
S
E
D

A
N

D
B
U
R
M
E
S
E
P
E
O
P
L
E
C
A
N
N
O
T
A
P
P
L
Y
:
“
W
H
Y
C
A
N
,
t
Y
O
U
G
O
B
A
C

K

t

O

B

U

R

M

a

?

Y

O

U

C

a

N

G

O

B

a

C

K

.

W

E

H

a

v

E

N

O

N

E

E

D

t

O

D

i

S

C
U
S
S

t
H
i
S
—
t
H
E

B
U
R
M
E
S
E

t
i
M
E

i
S

P
a
S
t
.
”

I

S
a
i
D

t
H
a
t

I

W

Q
U
E
S
T
I
O
N
S
A
R
E
A
S
O
N
S
F
O
R
M
A
T
I
O
N
.

T
H
E

G
U
A
R
D

S
a
i
d
,

“
I
F

Y
O
U

W
a
N
t

a
N
Y

i
N
F
O
R
M
a
t
i
O
N
,

a
S
K

M

E
.

H
a
v
e

y
o
u

g
o
t

d
o
c
u
m
e
n
t
s
?

S
h
o
w

m
e
:
"

I

s
a
i
d

t
h
a
t

I

W
a
n
t
e
d

t
o

a
p
p
l
y

f
o
r

a

p
a
s
s
p
o
r
t

b
e
c
a
u
s
e

I

d
i
d

n
o
t

w
a
n

f
f
o
G
o
B
a
c
k
f
o
M
y
c
o
u
n
t
r
y
.
T
H
E
G
U
a
R
D
S
a
i
d
,
“
E
V
E
R
Y
O
N

E

S

a

y

S

t

H

a

t

.

W

H

y

c

a

N

,

t

y

O

U

G

O

t

O

M

y

a

N

M

a

R

?

"

I

S

a

i

D

t

H
a
t

I

H
a
v
e

P
R
O
B
L
E
M
S
.

T
H
E

G
U
A
R
D

a
s
k
e
d

i
f

I

w
a
s

w
o
r
k
i
n

G
,
i
F

I

H
a
D

a

J
O
B
.

I

S
a
i
D

Y
E
S
.

T
H
E

G
U
a
R
D

S
a
i
D

t
H
a
t

B
E
C
A
U
S
E

I

H
A
D

A

J
O
B

I

W
A
S

N
O
T

A

R
E
F
U
G
E
E
.

H
E

T
H
E
N

A
S
K

E
D

F
O
R

M
Y

N
L
D

[
N
a
t
i
o
N
a
L

L
E
a
G
U
E

F
O
R

D
E
M
O
C
R
a
C
Y
]

D
O
C
U
M
E
N

f
s
:

"
P
L
E
a
S
E

S
H
O
W

f
H
E
M

f
O

M
E

a
S

P
R
O
O
F
.
"

I

S
H
O
W
E
D

H
i
M

M
Y

B
U
R
M
E
S
E

P
A
S
S
P
O
R
t
,

A
N
D

H
E

t
O
O
K

i
f

t
O

H
i
S

O
F
F
i
C
E
.

H
E

B
R
O
U
G
H
t

B
a
c
k

a

F
O
R
M

a
N
D

S
a
i
D

t
H
a
t

I

S
H
O
U
L
D

F
i
L
L

i
N

ask

E
D

i
F

I

C
O
U
L
D

W
R
i
t
E

i
N

E
N
G
L
i
S
H
.

W
H
E
N

I

L
O
O
K
E
D

a
t

t
H
E

F
O
R
M
,

I

S
a
w

t
H
a
t

t
H
E
R
E

W
E
R
E

L
O
t
S

O
F

Q
U
E
S
t
i
O
N
S

a
N
D

M
a

N
Y

L
O
O
K
E
D

D
i
F
F
i
C
U
L
t
.

I

S
a
i
D

t
H
a
t

I

D
i
D

N
O
t

H
a
v
E

t
i
M
E

THE
B
E
C
A
U
S
E

I

H
A
D

T
O

G
O

T
O

W
O
R
K
.

T
H
E

G
U
A
R
D

T
O
O
K

T
H

E
F
O
R
M
B
A
C
K
F
R
O
M
M
E
.
I
A
S
K
E
D
I
F
I
C
O
U
L
D
T
A
K
E
T
H
E
F
O
R

M
H
O
M
E
a
N
D
B
R
i
N
G
i
t
B
a
c
k
.
T
H
E
G
U
a
R
D
S
a
i
D
,
“
N
O
,
Y
O
U
H

a
v
e

t
o

F
i
l
l

i
t

o
v
t

R
i
g
h
t

N
o
w
:
"

I

D
i
D

N
o
t

W
a
N
t

t
o

F
i
l

L
O
U
T
T
H
E
F
O
R
M
T
H
E
N
B
E
C
O
U
S
E
M
Y
E
N
G
L
I
S
H
i
S
N
O
T
G
O
O
D
E
N

O
V
G
H

S
O

I

L
E
F
t

.

225

THE GUARD DID NOT GIVE JOHN AN INFORMATIONAL BROCHURE, AND WHEN WE SPOKE WITH HIM SEVERAL DAYS LATER, HE STILL HAD NO UNDERSTANDING OF WHAT REFUGEE STATUS WAS OR HOW THE APPLICATION PROCESS WORKED. ACCORDING TO UNHCR HEADQUARTERS, THE CORRECT PROCEDURE IS FOR A GUARD TO ASK ONLY THE APPLICANT'S NAME AND THE PURPOSE OF HIS OR HER VISIT. HE SHOULD THEN COMMUNICATE THIS INFORMATION TO A UNHCR STAFF MEMBER WHO SHOULD ASSIST THE APPLICANT.²²⁶

²²⁵ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 17, 1999.

~~HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH~~ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC, GENEVA, SWITZERLAND, JULY 5, 2000 AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

THE GATES AND GUARDS DATE BACK TO THE TIME OF THE CPA, WHEN MANY MORE REFUGEES WERE APPROACHING THE OFFICE.²²⁷ BUT A PROTECTION OFFICER TOLD US THAT THE UNHCR OFFICE HAD MORE RECENTLY RECEIVED THREATS FROM DISGRUNTLED ASYLUM-SEEKERS, AND ACEHNESE ASYLUM-SEEKERS FLEEING DEPORTATION TO INDONESIA OCCUPIED THE GROUNDS IN 1999: HENCE THE OFFICE'S POLICY OF PREVENTING ASYLUM-SEEKERS FROM COMING INSIDE ON THEIR FIRST VISIT. THE OFFICER ALSO MENTIONED A PROTEST BY ROHINGYA ON AUGUST 25, 1999, OUTSIDE THE UNHCR COMPOUND.²²⁸ BUT THE ROHINGYA'S EXERCISE OF THEIR FREE SPEECH RIGHT TO DEMONSTRATE IS NO JUSTIFICATION FOR KEEPING ALL ASYLUM-SEEKERS OUTSIDE THE GATE. WHILE THREATS MAY JUSTIFY UNHCR'S TAKING REASONABLE SECURITY MEASURES, THESE MEASURES SHOULD BE APPROPRIATELY TAILORED SO AS NOT TO INHIBIT LEGITIMATE ASYLUM-SEEKER'S ACCESS TO THE OFFICE. SECURITY PRECAUTIONS RECOMMENDED IN UNHCR'S 1995 TRAINING MODULE ON *INTERVIEWING APPLICANTS FOR REFUGEE STATUS* DO NOT INCLUDE BARRING ALL FIRST-TIME VISITORS.²²⁹

INFORMATIONAL BROCHURE

UNDER CURRENT UNHCR PROCEDURE IN MALAYSIA, ALL APPLICANTS ARE TO BE GIVEN A BROCHURE OF FIVE INFORMATION SHEETS ENTITLED "INFORMATION FOR ASYLUM-SEEKERS." THESE SHEETS STATE THE REFUGEE CRITERIA, INCLUDING THE DEFINITIONS OF "WELL-FOUNDED FEAR" AND "PERSECUTION," BUT IN TECHNICAL LANGUAGE. THE BROCHURE ALSO EXPLAINS WHAT UNHCR CAN AND CANNOT DO. IT DOES NOT EXPLAIN THE APPLICATION PROCEDURE FOR REFUGEE STATUS AND IS AVAILABLE ONLY IN ENGLISH. THE UNHCR *HANDBOOK* STATES THAT "[t]HE APPLICANT SHOULD RECEIVE THE NECESSARY GUIDANCE AS TO THE PROCEDURE TO BE FOLLOWED."²³⁰

ACCORDINGLY, IN HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH'S VIEW, THE CURRENT BROCHURE SHOULD BE REDRAFTED SO THAT IT CAN BE EASILY UNDERSTOOD BY PERSONS WITHOUT EXPERTISE IN REFUGEE LAW AND SO THAT IT DESCRIBES CLEARLY THE APPLICATION PROCEDURE. VISUALLY, THE BROCHURE IS ALSO SOMEWHAT DIFFICULT TO FOLLOW, AND THIS TOO SHOULD BE ADDRESSED. FURTHER, THE AMENDED BROCHURE SHOULD BE TRANSLATED INTO THE LANGUAGES OF ALL MAJOR GROUPS APPROACHING THE OFFICE, AND UNHCR'S KUALA LUMPUR STAFF SHOULD ENSURE THAT IT IS AVAILABLE TO ALL ASYLUM-SEEKERS, NOT SIMPLY THOSE WHO A STAFF MEMBER BELIEVES MIGHT BE RECOGNIZED. IN ADDITION, COPIES OF THE BROCHURE SHOULD BE MADE AVAILABLE TO NGOs SUCH AS TENAGANITA THAT HAVE CONTACT WITH ASYLUM-SEEKERS AND SHOULD BE GIVEN TO THE MALAYSIA'S IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT, WHICH SHOULD BE URGED TO DISTRIBUTE IT TO ASYLUM-SEEKERS IN DETENTION AND AT PORTS OF ENTRY.

LEGAL ASSISTANCE

LEGAL OR ADVOCACY ASSISTANCE TO PREPARE FOR THE REFUGEE STATUS INTERVIEW IS NOT AVAILABLE TO APPLICANTS. IN MALAYSIA THERE ARE NO NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS THAT ASSIST PERSONS SEEKING REFUGEE STATUS FROM UNHCR, AND UNHCR DOES NOT PROMOTE FUNDING FOR OR ENCOURAGE SUCH ASSISTANCE. INDEED, HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH WAS NOT ABLE TO LOCATE A SINGLE ATTORNEY WHO CLAIMED TO SPECIALIZE IN MALAYSIAN IMMIGRATION LAW FOR DETAINED UNDOCUMENTED WORKERS, LET ALONE IN REFUGEE LAW. NOR DOES THE MALAYSIAN BAR COUNCIL LIST IMMIGRATION AS WITHIN THE SCOPE OF AVAILABLE LEGAL ADVICE AND ASSISTANCE, ALTHOUGH "DETENTION" IS COVERED.²³¹ UNHCR DOES NOT PERMIT ADVISERS OR REPRESENTATIVES TO BE PRESENT AT THE INTERVIEW. HOWEVER, IN ITS GENERAL ADVICE TO GOVERNMENTS, UNHCR RECOGNIZES THE IMPORTANCE OF INDEPENDENT LEGAL ADVICE AND ASSISTANCE FOR ASYLUM-SEEKERS. UNHCR SHOULD CONSIDER PROVIDING TRAINING OR FINANCIAL SUPPORT TO THE MALAYSIAN BAR COUNCIL OR TO OTHER NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS IN ORDER THAT THE CAPACITY TO PROVIDE SUCH LEGAL ASSISTANCE BE DEVELOPED.²³²

APPEALS

²²⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER, UNHCR LIAISON OFFICE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 3, 1999. IN A 1996 INTERVIEW IN *THE NEW STRAITS TIMES* WITH THEN UNHCR REPRESENTATIVE ERIKA FELLER, IT WAS REPORTED THAT THE BARBED WIRE GATES WERE ERECTED AND GUARDS STATIONED AFTER "[f]RUSTRATED PERSONS WHO CLAIMED TO BE REFUGEES HAD, A FEW TIMES, DESTROYED EQUIPMENT." CAROLYN HONG, "MISSION ACCOMPLISHED," *THE NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA)*, P. 4.

²²⁸ SEE "200 MYANMAR ILLEGALS SEEK ASYLUM AT UNHCR," *THE STAR (MALAYSIA)*, AUGUST 26, 1999.

²²⁹ UNHCR, *DETERMINATION OF REFUGEE STATUS* (RLD2).

²³⁰ ART. 192 (ii).

²³¹ "THE BAR COUNCIL LEGAL AID SCHEME," AT THE BAR COUNCIL MALAYSIA WEBSITE, VISITED MARCH 9, 2000, [HTTP://WWW.JARING.MY/BAR-MAL/FR_AID.HTM](http://www.jaring.my/bar-mal/fr_aid.htm).

²³² FOR MORE INFORMATION ABOUT UNHCR'S POSITION ON LEGAL ASSISTANCE AND ITS ACTIVITIES IN OTHER COUNTRIES, SEE MICHAEL ALEXANDER, "REFUGEE LEGAL ASSISTANCE: A CHALLENGE FOR THE FUTURE," *INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF REFUGEE LAW*, VOL. 11, NO. 2, 1999, PP. 267-277; AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

When applicants are denied refugee status, they receive notification by mail. This letter is standardized—it does not give particular reasons for the applicant's rejection. The letters that Rohingya showed to Human Rights Watch stated, "You could not show that you suffered or would suffer treatment of such a gravity that it would amount to persecution. You have not been able to substantiate your fears of being persecuted in your home country upon return today."²³³ This is inadequate and does not conform to the standard which UNHCR itself recommends. International due process protections and UNHCR's own training module on the *Determination of Refugee Status* require rejection letters to state the reasons for the decision with sufficient specificity that they can be understood by the person rejected.²³⁴ Hence, the obligation to state reasons is not satisfactorily fulfilled by using standard formulae. Every person is entitled to know the specific case against her or him. Just as governments are required to provide reasons for denying status, so should UNHCR be required to provide those reasons. According to the refugee legal scholar Guy Goodwin-Gill:

R
E
A
S
O
N
S

F
O
R

D
E
C
I
S
I
O
N
S

A
R
E

A
N

E
S
S
E
N
T
I

²³³ UNHCR rejection letters dated January 14, 1999, and January 13, 1999.

²³⁴ The training module *Determination of Refugee Status (RLD2)*, (Geneva: UNHCR, 1999), states in Chapter 2 that: "If the applicant is not recognised, the reasons on which the negative decision is based should be made available to him." See Alexander, "Refugee Status Determination Conducted by UNHCR," pp. 277-279.

A
L

P
R
E
-
R
E
Q
U
I
S
I
T
E

F
O
R

F
U
N
D
A
M
E
N
T
A
L

J
U
S
T
I
C
E
,

A
L
L
O
W
I
N
G

t
H

E
A
P
P
L
I
C
A
N
T
F
O
R
R
E
F
U
G
E
E
S
I
N
A
T
U
S
T
O
K
N
O
W
W
H
Y
H
I
S
O
R
H
E
R

C
L
A
I
M

H
A
S

B
E
E
N

R
E
F
U
S
E
D

A
N
D

I
O

M
A
K
E

A

M
E
A
N
I
N
G
F
U
L

A
P
P
E

A
L

O
R

A
P
P
L
I
C
A
T
I
O
N

F
O
R

R
E
V
I
E
W
.

T
H
E

R
E
A
S
O
N
S

A
L
O
N
E

W
I
L
L

B
E

P
R
O
C
E
D
U
R
E

M
E
A
N
I
N
G
L
E
S
S
,

H
O
W
E
V
E
R
,

U
N
L
E
S
S

O
C
C
O
M
P
A
N

i
E
D

B
Y

a

S
t
a
t
E
M
E
N
t

O
F

t
H
E

R
E
L
E
V
a
N
t

F
a
c
t
s
.

T
H
E

R
E
a
S
O
N

S
R
E
Q
U
I
R
E
M
E
N
T

P
R
O
V
I
D
E
S

J
U
S
T
I
F
I
C
A
T
I
O
N

F
O
R

T
H
E

D
E
C
I
S
I
O
N

,
S
H
O
W
I
N
G

t
H
a
t

t
H
E

D
E
C
i
S
i
O
N
-
M
a
K
E
R

H
a
s

i
D
E
N
t
i
f
i
E
D

t
H
E

M
A
T
E
R
I
A
L

F
A
C
T
S

I
N

T
H
E

A
P
P
L
I
C
A
T
I
O
N
S

C
L
A
I
M
;

I
D
E
N
T
I
F
I
E
D

R

E
L
E
V
A
N
T

C
O
U
N
T
R
Y

O
F

O
R
I
G
I
N

E
V
I
D
E
N
C
E

A
N
D

A
S
S
E
S
S
E
D

I
T
S

W

E
I
G
H
T
;

A
S
S
E
S
S
E
D

T
H
E

C
R
E
D
I
B
I
L
I
T
Y

O
F

T
H
E

A
P
P
L
I
C
A
N
T
;

I
D
E

N
I
F
I
E
D

A
N
D

I
N
T
E
R
P
R
E
T
E
D

T
H
E

R
E
L
E
V
A
N
T

R
U
L
E

O
R

R
U
L
E
S

O
F

L
a
w
;

a
p
p
l
i
e
d

t
h
e

l
a
w

t
o

t
h
e

f
a
c
t
s

i
n

a

r
e
a
s
o
n
e
d

w
a
y

.
.
.
;
D
N
D
D
E
t
E
R
M
i
N
E
D
W
H
E
t
H
E
R
t
H
E
C
L
D
i
M
D
N
t
i
S
D
R
E
F
U

UNHCR maintains, nonetheless, that it lacks the resources to provide individualized reasons for rejection, but staff are permitted to explain orally those reasons to applicants who request them.²³⁶

In Malaysia, rejected applicants do not have access to their files, including the evidence relied upon and notes from their interviews. According to a UNHCR protection officer in Kuala Lumpur, in order to determine whether the applicant has a well-founded fear of persecution, the officers consider country of origin information such as newspaper articles, communications from UNHCR headquarters, and data from other applications.²³⁷ Without knowing what this evidence says or being able to review the protection officer's interpretation of their testimony, applicants have no way to challenge its accuracy. Consequently, applicants are not able to meaningfully appeal the decision.

²³⁵ Goodwin-Gill, *The Refugee in International Law*, p. 331.

²³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Bureau for Asia and the Pacific, Geneva, Switzerland, July 5, 2000.

²³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR protection officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 3, 2000, Vol. 12, No. 4, (C)

From August 1999 to April or May 2000, there were two UNHCR protection officers in the Kuala Lumpur office to handle all status determinations for asylum-seekers in Malaysia from anywhere in the world. Each was responsible for reviewing the other's decision during an appeal process, and no appeal outside the office was available. This arrangement, we believe, does not provide the independence and objectivity necessary for a fair appeal. As of July 2000, there was only one protection officer present and appeals were sent to the UNHCR office in Jakarta, Indonesia. Under this arrangement, applicants were not reinterviewed on appeal. UNHCR did not provide Human Rights Watch with information about how many rejections are overturned on appeal, although office staff told us that some cases are.²³⁸

The lack of transparency and accountability in the refugee status determination process inevitably serves to discourage Rohingya from applying and fosters resentment and anger in the Rohingya community against UNHCR. We were told that the Kuala Lumpur Head of Office held a meeting with Rohingya in mid-1999 to discuss the high rejection rate, but many of the people we interviewed did not understand the refugee criteria or why they had been rejected. Further, those who had been given the original letters in 1992 did not understand why the status that they thought these had conferred had subsequently been revoked.

Bashar R. left Arakan after Burmese soldiers took his family's chickens and rice, made his family collect prawns from the river for them, and forced him to work as a porter. He told us, "I applied for refugee status and had two interviews but was rejected on November 11, 1999, about two months after the interviews. My second interview was an appeal, which I lost. My father-in-law has refugee status but my wife does not. I think UNHCR picks randomly so we have to be random refugees."²³⁹ Ahmed K. told us that, although he had received a certificate in 1992 he was not going to apply for refugee status because he was certain he would be rejected.²⁴⁰ D. Hafez actually applied for refugee status: "I went for an interview and never heard back. Many people were rejected so I assume that I was rejected too."²⁴¹

Venting their frustration regarding these problems, over 200 Rohingya mounted a protest outside the UNHCR compound on August 25, 1999, demanding that UNHCR send them to third countries and renew their expired certificates.²⁴²

UNHCR's Inconsistent Policies on Conditions in Arakan

A refugee status determination hinges on an evaluation of the conditions in the applicant's home country. UNHCR, however, appears to be taking inconsistent positions on conditions in the Rohingya's place of origin—Arakan state in Burma—and on their status and treatment in Malaysia. UNHCR has stated that it abandoned an initial attempt to conduct refugee status determinations for Rohingya in 1993 because of "the large numbers that approached the Office, and the situation prevailing in northern Rakhine State [Arakan], Myanmar, at the time."²⁴³ One might assume from this statement that the large numbers of Rohingya asylum-seekers made it difficult to conduct individual status determinations and so *prima facie* refugee status was awarded on a group basis because of prevailing conditions in Arakan State that were forcing people to flee their homes.²⁴⁴ But this was not what happened. When refugee status determinations were abandoned, no group-based refugee protection was provided, thus leaving the Rohingya in a complete protection vacuum in 1993.

²³⁸ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR Protection Officer, UNHCR Liaison Office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 12, 1999; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with UNHCR Protection Officer in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, March 14, 2000.

²³⁹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 30, and December 2, 1999.

²⁴⁰ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

²⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

²⁴² See "200 Myanmar Illegals Seek Asylum at UNHCR," *The Star (Malaysia)*, August 26, 1999.

²⁴³ Letter from UNHCR Bureau for Asia and the Pacific to Human Rights Watch, dated May 16, 2000.

²⁴⁴ See, e.g., UNHCR, *Refugee Children: Guidelines on Protection and Care* (Geneva: UNHCR, 1994): "If a refugee movement is too large to make individual status determinations possible, the State might grant refugee status to all members of the group." August 2000, Vol. 12, No. 4, (C)

ALTHOUGH INDIVIDUAL SCREENING FOR REFUGEE STATUS WAS RE-INSTITUTED AT THE END OF 1999, THE CONTRADICTIONS WERE NOT RESOLVED. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH SAW COPIES OF THREE LETTERS THAT UNHCR OFFICIALS HAD SENT IN 1999 TO THE MALAYSIAN IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT, THE COMMANDER OF AN IMMIGRATION DETENTION CAMP, AND A SCHOOL PRINCIPAL ON BEHALF OF INDIVIDUAL ROHINGYA. EACH LETTER STATED THAT THE INDIVIDUALS CONCERNED HAD "FLED THEIR HOME COUNTRY DUE TO THE PROBLEMS THEY FACED ON ACCOUNT OF THEIR ETHNIC AND RELIGIOUS BACKGROUND."²⁴⁵ THIS ASSESSMENT OF CONDITIONS IN ARAKAN, WHICH WE BELIEVE TO BE ACCURATE, INDICATES THAT THE THREE INDIVIDUALS ALL HAVE A VALID NEED FOR PROTECTION IN MALAYSIA. IN FACT, UNHCR DENIED REFUGEE STATUS TO ALL THREE. MOREOVER, THE LETTERS STATED THAT THE THREE WERE REGISTERED WITH THE OFFICE, DESPITE THE FACT THAT UNHCR HAD REFUSED TO RENEW THEIR CERTIFICATES. IN ONE LETTER UNHCR DESCRIBED THE INDIVIDUAL AS AN ASYLUM-SEEKER INSTEAD OF STATING THAT HE HAD ALREADY BEEN REJECTED FOR REFUGEE STATUS.

AS THIS SHOWS, UNHCR'S POSITION ON REPATRIATION IS NOT COHERENT. IN CONTRAST WITH WHAT WAS SAID IN THE THREE LETTERS CITED ABOVE, UNHCR OFFICIALS HAVE REPORTEDLY TOLD SOME ROHINGYA THAT CONDITIONS IN ARAKAN ARE CONDUCIVE TO THEIR RETURN. JAHURA, FOR EXAMPLE, TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT SHE FLED TO MALAYSIA IN 1989 AFTER SOLDIERS ENTERED HER HOME AND TRIED PHYSICALLY TO ATTACK HER AND HER FAMILY. SHE WAS ONLY SCREENED FOR REFUGEE STATUS IN 1999, HOWEVER: "OUR FIRST APPLICATION FOR REFUGEE STATUS WAS REJECTED. WHEN WE ASKED WHY, WE WERE TOLD THAT THE SITUATION IS ALL RIGHT IN ARAKAN." SHE LATER MADE TWO APPEALS WHICH WERE DENIED.²⁴⁶ NEVERTHELESS, A UNHCR OFFICIAL IN KUALA LUMPUR ASSURED HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT UNHCR DOES NOT ENCOURAGE REPATRIATION FOR ROHINGYA REFUGEES IN MALAYSIA.²⁴⁷

UNHCR IN KUALA LUMPUR HAS ALSO NOTED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THE DENIAL OF CITIZENSHIP TO ROHINGYA IN BURMA AND HAS INFORMED MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS IN WRITING, THAT THE ROHINGYA:

D
O

N
O
f

P
O
S
S
E
S

a
N
Y

V
a
L
i
D

f
R

²⁴⁵ WE READ COPIES OF THESE LETTERS IN INTERVIEWS WITH THE LETTERS' BEARERS. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 30, AND DECEMBER 2, 1999 (20); HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999 (40); HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999.

²⁴⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 1999.

²⁴⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH TELEPHONE INTERVIEW WITH UNHCR PROTECTION OFFICER IN KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, MARCH 14, 2000.

a
v
e
l

d
o
c
u
m
e
n
t
s

w
h
i
c
h

w
o
u
l
d

p
r
o
v
e

t
h
a
t

t
h
e
y

a
r
e

m
y
a
n
n
a

R
E
S
E

C
i
t
i
z
E
N
[
S
]
.

S
O

F
a
R

M
a
L
a
Y
S
i
a

a
N
D

M
Y
a
N
M
a
R

H
a
V
E

N
O

+

B
E
E
N

a
B
L
E

+

O

a
G
R
E
E

O
N

a

P
R
O
C
E
D
U
R
E

F
O
R

+

H
E

V
E
R
i
F
i
C
a
+

i
o
n

o
f

t
h
e

c
i
t
i
z
e
n
s
h
i
p

o
f

t
h
e
s
e

m
u
s
l
i
m
s

f
r
o
m

m
y
a
n
n
a
r

AND
FOR
THEIR
RETURN
to
their
country
of
origin.
UN

I
L

F
H
E
I
R

C
I
F
I
Z
E
N
S
H
I
P

O
N
D

F
H
E
I
R

R
I
G
H
T

F
O

R
E
F
U
R
N

H
O
S

B
E

E
N

C
L
A
R
I
F
I
E
D

T
H
E
Y

W
I
L
L

N
O
T

B
E

A
B
L
E

T
O

R
E
F
U
R
N

T
O

M
Y
A
N
M

IN CONTRAST, UNHCR IN BANGLADESH IS ACTIVELY ENCOURAGING THE 22,000 OR SO ROHINGYA IN CAMPS THERE TO RETURN TO ARAKAN ON THE GROUND THAT CONDITIONS ARE SAFE FOR RETURN.²⁴⁸ ON AND OFF SINCE 1994, UNHCR HAS ACTIVELY FACILITATED A LARGE-SCALE REPATRIATION OF SOME 230,000 ROHINGYA FROM BANGLADESH. THE INCONSISTENCIES IN THE STANCES OF THE TWO UNHCR OFFICES ON REPATRIATION HIGHLIGHT THE CONTRADICTORY NATURE OF THE ORGANIZATION'S POLICY.

DENIAL OF REFUGEE STATUS

UNHCR'S INCONSISTENT POLICIES IN RELATION TO PREVAILING CONDITIONS IN ARAKAN APPEAR TO BE AFFECTING THEIR REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS. UNHCR HAS GRANTED REFUGEE STATUS TO VERY FEW ROHINGYA WHO HAVE APPLIED. IN 1999, THE UNHCR OFFICE IN MALAYSIA RECEIVED 1,597 APPLICATIONS FOR REFUGEE STATUS FROM ROHINGYA ASYLUM-SEEKERS. OF THESE, FORTY-THREE WERE GRANTED REFUGEE STATUS, 1,473 WERE DENIED, AND THE REMAINDER WERE PENDING AS OF MAY 2000.²⁵⁰ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED SOME OF THESE ASYLUM-SEEKERS WHO RECOUNTED CREDIBLE ACTS OF PERSECUTION IN BURMA AND REASONS TO FEAR RETURN, BUT WERE NEVERTHELESS REJECTED FOR REFUGEE STATUS IN 1999.

SOME HAD BEEN SUBJECTED TO FORCED LABOR AND VIOLENCE BY THE MILITARY:

²⁴⁸ LETTER DATED DECEMBER 2, 1999, COPIED VERBATIM AT HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999 (EMPHASIS ADDED); HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999.

²⁴⁹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/ASIA, "BURMESE REFUGEES IN BANGLADESH"; SEE FIDH, *BURMA: REPRESSION, DISCRIMINATION AND ETHNIC CLEANSING IN ARAKAN*, PP. 46-49.

²⁵⁰ LETTER FROM UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DATED MAY 16, 2000. IN THE FIRST QUARTER OF 2000, UNHCR'S MALAYSIA OFFICE RECOGNIZED TWENTY-SEVEN PERSONS TOTAL AS REFUGEES. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH WAS NOT ABLE TO OBTAIN INFORMATION AS TO HOW MANY, IF ANY, OF THESE WERE ROHINGYA. UNHCR, "TABLE 9. APPLICATIONS AND REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATION BY COUNTRY OF ASYLUM," *REFUGEES AND OTHERS OF CONCERN HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH OVERVIEW - FIRST QUARTER 2000*, 230 AUGUST 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

— In April 1999, soldiers collected Sadiq M. and other men and forced them to carry ammunition. "There was an old man who was over seventy years old. He was with me and others when we were forced to be porters and the soldiers made those that could not work go along anyway. I saw three soldiers put gas on the old man and light him on fire. I tried to push the soldiers away." After a scuffle in which one of the soldiers was hurt, Sadiq M. managed to escape and went into hiding. A week later, soldiers went to his village searching for him and arrested his elder brother. The soldiers beat the brother and told him to "get your brother dead or alive or else you will be killed." But Sadiq M. fled from the area and made his way over land through Thailand to Malaysia. He applied to UNHCR for refugee status in 1999 but was rejected: "They said that I was an economic refugee. I had one interview on October 20, 1999, and was rejected on March 17, 1999."²⁵¹

— According to K. Maung, "My father in Burma had four [units] of land which the Burmese military took away. The military was taking porters for forced labor and one day my father was taken. He was quite old and had a disease. The soldiers beat him and then he was taken to the hospital where he later died. The doctor in the hospital asked my father what happened, and my father said that the military beat him. The doctor told a high-ranking military officer what my father had said. As we were taking his body from the hospital, the military tried to block us from removing the body. The military went after us and followed us." After this, K. Maung was afraid to stay in Burma.²⁵²

M. Khan and Nazumeah B. recounted human rights violations connected with restrictions on their freedom of movement—limitations imposed because they are not recognized as Burmese citizens.

— In 1991, without permission from the Burmese government, M. Khan's younger brother went to Malaysia by way of Thailand. When Burmese military intelligence found out, they came to M. Khan and told him either to make his brother come back or to pay 30,000 kyats. Otherwise they would arrest him. He could not pay the money, and the officials beat him severely. He fled to Malaysia. His family later told him that, in retaliation for his flight, the military detained another of his brothers. To obtain the brother's release the family was forced to pay 150,000 kyats.²⁵³

— Nazumeah B. told us: "I left in 1991 because I could not work in Burma because I had no documents. The military dictatorship would not give me documents which meant that I could not leave my village. My movements were restricted. . . . Soldiers forced me to build a road, a military structure, and to porter against the insurgent movement. I did not receive payment. That year (1990) I was involved with the democracy movement and organized meetings against the government to encourage people not to give their votes to the government party. This made the military angry and they followed me. When we were meeting in the village, the military surrounded the meeting. I ran away but some people were arrested."²⁵⁴

Others were persecuted for their political opinions:

— A. Shukor left Arakan in August 1999. He told us: "My cousin was a leading person in the opposition. I went to his place in Kyauktaw. I supported him and went to a meeting. Then I went to Rangoon and kept organizing people. The military arrested me, and I paid money to be released." He then fled, entering Malaysia in 1990. In 1995 A. Shukor was able to contact his family by telephone. The military learned of the call, and "[a]s a result, my elder brother was arrested. Then he was taken to the hospital where he died. . . . I cannot go back to Burma because there is risk to my life."²⁵⁵

²⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 20, 1999.

²⁵² Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

²⁵³ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, December 2, 1999. The exchange rate may range from about 6 kyats to the U.S. dollar, officially, to around 120 kyats to the U.S. dollar on the black market.

²⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999. (6)

~~Human Rights Watch~~ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999

— M. Kadir was accused in 1979 of having a connection with an insurgent group and of committing acts of sabotage against the government. He told us that the charges were false, but that he was arrested and detained for four months in Kyauktaw, Arakan, during which he was interrogated and tortured. He was released without being tried but had to report twice a day to the local police station. In 1982 he was arrested again on the same charges. Police officers took him to a temporary police station and told him that he would be interrogated again. That night, with a few other prisoners, he escaped. The police chased them and shot and killed two persons. M. Kadir made his way to Akyab [Sittwe] where a friend hid him in a boat and took him to the coast. There he hired a boat to take him out to a Thai fishing boat, which then carried him to Thailand. He stayed illegally in Thailand for about five years before entering Malaysia in January 1988.²⁵⁶

— Kasim J. was only fourteen years old when he joined the student party in his village. The party, led by older students, had only ten members but conducted public lectures and was politically active for the opposition. After the army crushed the mass demonstrations of 1988, he and the other students were called into a government office, made to sign a paper saying that they were student party members, and were forbidden from joining another group. When three students were subsequently killed, Kasim J. fled to the mountains along the Bangladeshi border. When he later returned to his home town, he continued his activities with the student party and participated in demonstrations in 1994. The military arrested fifteen of his fellow students and accused them of being in the opposition party. Only ten of those arrested ever returned. In 1995 Kasim J. joined the opposition party and then fled the country.²⁵⁷

Based on our interviews with UNHCR and on the above cases, Human Rights Watch is concerned that UNHCR is failing to give adequate consideration to Rohingya's accounts of abuse suffered in Burma and their fears of persecution and, consequently, is rejecting Rohingya who do have valid refugee claims. One key consideration is the implications of the Rohingya's inability to obtain citizenship. This makes them especially vulnerable to related human rights abuses by the military. And as "non-citizens," their ability to travel is heavily restricted by the Burmese authorities, exposing them to exploitation by corrupt officials and threatens their economic survival.²⁵⁸

Less directly, lack of citizenship makes them more vulnerable to forced labor and its associated human rights abuses. All of these, as explained in the next section, are possible grounds for refugee status. Yet UNHCR protection officers screening Rohingya in Kuala Lumpur seem not to be making this connection. One of the two officers told Human Rights Watch: "Many Rohingya don't qualify as refugees because their problem is that they are not accepted as nationals by Myanmar. Statelessness problems are not the same as refugee claims. With the former, the government doesn't want the person back; with the latter, the government wants the person back to persecute him."²⁵⁹ This reasoning is flawed. As discussed in the next section, the Rohingya's inability to obtain citizenship in Burma is an integral part of the abuses they suffer and should be a key consideration in asylum determinations.

VI. THE ROHINGYA'S CITIZENSHIP: THE ROOT OF THE PROBLEM

²⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 13, 1999. As Thailand does not give Rohingya refugee status or other protection but detains and deports them to Burma, A. Kadir's stay of five years in Thailand should not affect his claim to refugee status in Malaysia.

²⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

²⁵⁸ See Human Rights Watch/Asia, "BURMESE REFUGEES IN BANGLADESH: STILL NO DURABLE SOLUTION," pp. 11-12.

²⁵⁹ Human Rights Watch interview with UNHCR protection officer, UNHCR Davao office, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 12, 1999, vol. 12, no. 4, (c)

Citizenship, or nationality, is a fundamental human right that facilitates the ability to exercise other human rights.²⁶⁰ The Rohingya's lack of citizenship lies at the heart of why they fled to Malaysia and why they cannot return to Burma. Human Rights Watch believes that all Rohingya born in Burma and their children have a right to Burmese citizenship. By denying them citizenship, Burma is violating international law. It is also forcing its neighbors to bear the burden of its actions. The international community should continue to put pressure on Burma to provide full citizenship and accompanying rights to its Rohingya population. Until Burma does so, the Rohingya who flee human rights abuses and ill-treatment in Burma should be provided with asylum and international refugee protection. In particular, Rohingya should not be detained or deprived freedom of movement in countries of asylum. They should receive temporary identification papers and their children should be registered at birth.

This section first discusses the basis for the conclusion that Burma is violating international law. Second, it addresses how the denial of citizenship affects the Rohingya's rights once they have left Burma.

Burma's Responsibility

According to Article 15 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, "[e]veryone has the right to a nationality," and "[n]o one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his nationality." While issues of nationality are primarily within each state's jurisdiction, a state's laws must be in accord with general principles of international law.²⁶¹ Nationality, according to the International Court of Justice, is "a legal bond having as its basis a social fact of attachment, a genuine connection of existence, interests and sentiments."²⁶² The court first articulated criteria for defining an individual's nationality in the pivotal *Nottebohm Case*, which gives "preference to the real and effective nationality, that which accord[s] with the facts, that based on stronger factual ties between the person concerned and one of these States whose nationality is involved." A "genuine and effective link," as the "real and effective nationality" has been termed, is determined by considering factors laid out in *Nottebohm*, including the "habitual residence of the individual concerned but also the centre of interests, his family ties, his participation in family life, attachment shown by him for a given country and inculcated in his children, etc."²⁶³ States are required by international standards described below to avoid acts that would render stateless anyone who has a genuine and effective link to that state.

²⁶⁰ Former U.S. Supreme Court Chief Justice Earl Warren has described citizenship as a "basic right for it is nothing less than the right to have rights." *Trop v. Dulles*, 356 U.S. 96 (1958).

²⁶¹ Under Article 1 of the Hague Convention on Certain Questions Relating to the Conflict of Nationality Laws, "It is for each State to determine under its own law who are its nationals. This law shall be recognized by other States in so far as it is consistent with international conventions, international custom, and the principles of law generally recognized with regard to nationality."

²⁶² *Nottebohm Case*, I.C.J. Reports, 1955, p. 23.

²⁶³ *Ibid.* In the *Nottebohm Case*, brought by Liechtenstein against Guatemala, the court developed this analysis to determine an individual's

THE RIGHT TO NATIONALITY WITHOUT ARBITRARY DEPRIVATION IS NOW RECOGNIZED AS A BASIC HUMAN RIGHT UNDER INTERNATIONAL LAW, WHICH, THROUGH LEGAL INSTRUMENTS AND THE PRACTICE OF MANY STATES, IMPOSES THE GENERAL DUTY ON STATES NOT TO CREATE STATELESSNESS.²⁶⁴ THE PRIMARY INTERNATIONAL LEGAL INSTRUMENTS ADDRESSING THE ISSUE OF STATELESSNESS ARE THE 1954 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF STATELESS PERSONS²⁶⁵ AND THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS.²⁶⁶ THESE CONVENTIONS PROVIDE FOR THE ACQUISITION OR RETENTION OF NATIONALITY BY THOSE WHO WOULD OTHERWISE BE STATELESS AND WHO HAVE AN EFFECTIVE LINK WITH THE STATE THROUGH FACTORS OF BIRTH, DESCENT, OR RESIDENCY. THE 1954 CONVENTION DEFINES A "STATELESS PERSON" AS SOMEONE "WHO IS NOT CONSIDERED A NATIONAL BY ANY STATE UNDER THE OPERATION OF ITS LAW."²⁶⁷ UNDER ARTICLE 1 OF THE 1961 CONVENTION, A STATE "SHALL GRANT ITS NATIONALITY TO A PERSON BORN IN ITS TERRITORY WHO WOULD OTHERWISE BE STATELESS." ARTICLE 8 PROHIBITS THE DEPRIVATION OF NATIONALITY IF IT RESULTS IN STATELESSNESS, AND ARTICLE 9 PROHIBITS THE DISCRIMINATORY DEPRIVATION OF NATIONALITY. BURMA VIOLATES BOTH OF THESE ARTICLES. WHILE BURMA IS NOT A PARTY TO THESE CONVENTIONS, THE GENERAL PRINCIPLES EMBODIED IN THE CONVENTIONS ARE DRAWN FROM THE BASIC PROVISIONS FOUND IN NATIONALITY LEGISLATION AND PRACTICE OF THE MAJORITY OF STATES. THE CONVENTIONS, THEREFORE, REFLECT AN INTERNATIONAL CONSENSUS ON THE MINIMUM LEGAL STANDARDS OF NATIONALITY. IN ADDITION, PROVISIONS IN OTHER CONVENTIONS SUPPORT THE PRINCIPLES UNDERLYING THE INSTRUMENTS ON STATELESSNESS.²⁶⁸

NEARLY ALL ROHINGYA OR THEIR PARENTS WERE BORN IN BURMA, HAVE RESIDED THERE, AND HAVE FAMILY THERE, ALL FACTORS THAT ESTABLISH A GENUINE AND EFFECTIVE LINK TO BURMA. BURMA, HOWEVER, CONTINUES TO TREAT THE ROHINGYA AS FOREIGN RESIDENTS AND REFUSES TO ACCEPT THEM BACK FROM MALAYSIA. IT DOES THIS ON THE BASIS OF THE ROHINGYA'S ETHNIC ORIGIN. DISCRIMINATORY DENIAL OF CITIZENSHIP RENDERS THE ROHINGYA POTENTIALLY STATELESS, AS NO OTHER COUNTRY RECOGNIZES THEM AS ITS NATIONALS. THIS VIOLATES ARTICLES 8 AND 9 OF THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS. BURMA, THUS, BEARS CLEAR RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE ROHINGYA'S FLIGHT.

STATELESSNESS AND REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS

BURMA HAS CREATED AN INTRACTABLE SITUATION FOR ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA AND ELSEWHERE, AND THE INTERNATIONAL COMMUNITY'S RESPONSE MUST NOT BE SEEN AS ENDORSING BURMA'S ABUSIVE POLICIES. GRANTING THE ROHINGYA REFUGEE STATUS OR ANY OTHER FORM OF INSTITUTIONALIZED PROTECTION IN THE COUNTRIES TO WHICH THEY HAVE FLED MAY APPEAR TO BE ACQUIESCING IN BURMA'S ILLEGAL ACTS. YET THE ROHINGYA CANNOT BE LEFT IN A STATE OF LEGAL LIMBO, AND THEIR RIGHTS SHOULD NOT BE HELD HOSTAGE TO THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT'S INTRANSIGENCE. RETURNING THEM TO BURMA, WHERE THEY ARE CURRENTLY DENIED CITIZENSHIP AND SO MADE ESPECIALLY VULNERABLE TO HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES, SHOULD NOT BE A PERMISSIBLE OPTION. MALAYSIA'S FAILURE TO PROTECT THE ROHINGYA HAS HEIGHTENED THE NEED FOR UNHCR TO ACT WITH PARTICULAR CARE.

UNHCR'S HIGH REJECTION RATES, TOGETHER WITH THE TESTIMONIES HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH GATHERED FROM ROHINGYA AND THE STATEMENTS FROM UNHCR OFFICIALS, ALL SUGGEST THAT UNHCR IS NOT TAKING SUFFICIENT ACCOUNT IN MAKING ITS REFUGEE STATUS DETERMINATIONS OF THE PERVERSIVE ABUSES ROHINGYA CONTINUE TO FACE IN BURMA AND THE IMPACT THAT THE DENIAL OF CITIZENSHIP RIGHTS HAS IN INCREASING THEIR VULNERABILITY TO SUCH ABUSES. DENIED CITIZENSHIP ON THE BASIS OF THEIR ETHNICITY, NEARLY ALL ROHINGYA IN BURMA HAVE SEVERELY RESTRICTED RIGHTS TO EDUCATION, EMPLOYMENT, AND MOVEMENT IN BURMA. MANY ARE ALSO SUBJECT TO QUASI-INSTITUTIONALIZED FORCED LABOR PRACTICES.

²⁶⁴ SEE, E.G. CAROL A. BATCHELOR, "STATELESSNESS AND THE PROBLEM OF RESOLVING NATIONALITY STATUS," *INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF REFUGEE LAW*, VOL. 10, NO. 1/2, JANUARY/APRIL 1999, P. 169.

²⁶⁵ ADOPTED ON SEPTEMBER 28, 1954 BY A CONFERENCE OF PLENIPOTENTIARIES CONVENED BY ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL RESOLUTION 526A(VIII) OF APRIL 26, 1954; ENTERED INTO FORCE JUNE 6, 1960.

²⁶⁶ ADOPTED ON AUGUST 30, 1961 BY A CONFERENCE OF PLENIPOTENTIARIES CONVENED PURSUANT TO GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 996(IV) OF DECEMBER 4, 1954; ENTERED INTO FORCE DECEMBER 13, 1975.

²⁶⁷ 1954 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF STATELESS PERSONS, ART. 1(1).

²⁶⁸ THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION SEEKS "TO PROHIBIT AND ELIMINATE RACIAL DISCRIMINATION IN ALL ITS FORMS AND TO GUARANTEE THE RIGHT OF EVERYONE, WITHOUT DISTINCTION AS TO RACE, COLOUR, OR NATIONAL OR ETHNIC ORIGIN, TO EQUALITY BEFORE THE LAW" IN THE ENJOYMENT OF THE RIGHT TO A NATIONALITY. INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION, ARTICLE 5(d)(iv), ADOPTED BY GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION 2106 (XX) OF 21 DECEMBER 1965, ENTRY INTO FORCE JANUARY 4, 1969. ARTICLE 1(3) PROVIDES THAT THE CONVENTION DOES NOT AFFECT A STATE'S NATIONALITY LAWS SO LONG AS THOSE LAWS DO NOT DISCRIMINATE AGAINST A PARTICULAR NATIONALITY. NEITHER BURMA NOR MALAYSIA ARE PARTIES TO THIS TREATY. THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, TO WHICH BURMA IS A PARTY, SPECIFIES THAT CHILDREN SHALL BE REGISTERED AT BIRTH AND HAVE THE RIGHT TO ACQUIRE A NATIONALITY. CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, ARTICLE 7. ARTICLE 24 OF THE INTERNATIONAL COVENANT ON CIVIL AND POLITICAL RIGHTS ALSO STATES THAT EVERY CHILD SHALL BE REGISTERED UPON BIRTH AND HAVE THE RIGHT TO ACQUIRE A NATIONALITY.

Under its statute, UNHCR is charged with "providing international protection" and with "seeking permanent solutions for the problem of refugees."²⁶⁹ A refugee, as defined by the 1951 Refugee Convention, is:

a
n
y

p
e
r
s
o
n

w
h
o

.

.

.

o
w
i
n
g

t
o

w
e
l
l
-
f
o
u
n
d
e
d

f
e
a
r

²⁶⁹ Statute of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, United Nations General Assembly, December 14, 1950.

O
F

B
E
I
N
G

P
E
R
S
E
C
U
T
E
D

F
O
R

R
E
A
S
O
N
S

O
F

R
A
C
E
,

R
E
L
I
G
I
O
N
,

N

a
t
i
o
n
a
l
i
t
y
,

m
e
m
b
e
r
s
h
i
p

o
f

a

p
a
r
t
i
c
u
l
a
r

s
o
c
i
a
l

g
r
o
u
p

o

R

P
O
L
I
T
I
C
A
L

O
P
I
N
I
O
N
,

I
S

O
U
T
S
I
D
E

T
H
E

C
O
U
N
T
R
Y

O
F

H
I
S

N
A

f
i
o
n
a
l
i
t
y

a
n
d

i
s

u
n
a
b
l
e

o
r
,

o
w
i
n
g

t
o

s
u
c
h

f
e
a
r
,

i
s

u
n

W
I
L
L
I
N
G

t
o

a
v
a
i
l

H
i
m
s
e
l
f

o
f

t
h
e

p
r
o
t
e
c
t
i
o
n

o
f

t
h
a
t

c
o

U
N
I
R
Y
;

O
R

W
H
O
,

N
O
t

H
a
v
i
n
g

a

N
a
t
i
o
n
a
l
L
i
t
t
l
e

a
N
D

B
E
i
n
g

O
U
t

S
i
D
E

t
H
E

C
O
U
N
t
R
Y

O
F

H
i
S

F
O
R
M
E
R

H
A
B
i
t
U
A
L

R
E
S
i
D
E
N
C
E
,

i
S

U
N
A
B
L
E

O
R
,

O
W
I
N
G

T
O

S
U
C
H

F
E
A
R
,

I
S

U
N
W
I
L
L
I
N
G

T
O

R
E
F
U
S

N

t

o

i

t

.

WHILE THE REFUGEE CONVENTION DOES NOT DEFINE "PERSECUTION," UNHCR IN ITS *HANDBOOK* INTERPRETS IT TO INCLUDE THE THREAT TO LIFE OR FREEDOM ON ONE OF THE FIVE GROUNDS LISTED IN THE DEFINITION OF A REFUGEE—"RACE, RELIGION, NATIONALITY, MEMBERSHIP OF A PARTICULAR SOCIAL GROUP OR POLITICAL OPINION"—AS WELL AS OTHER SERIOUS HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS.²⁷⁰ REGARDING PERSECUTION ON THE BASIS OF NATIONALITY, THE *HANDBOOK* SPECIFIES THAT THE TERM "NATIONALITY" IN THE REFUGEE DEFINITION SHOULD BE INTERPRETED MORE BROADLY THAN "CITIZENSHIP":

I

t

R

E

F

E

R

S

a

L

S

O

t

O

M

E

M

B

E

R

S

H

i

P

O

F

a

N

E

²⁷⁰ UNHCR, *HANDBOOK ON PROCEDURES AND CRITERIA FOR DETERMINING REFUGEE STATUS*, PARAS. 51-53.

+

H

N

i

c

O

R

L

i

N

G

U

i

S

t

i

c

G

R

O

U

P

a

N

D

M

a

y

O

c

c

a

s

i

O

N

a

L

L

y

O

v

E

R

L

a

P
W
I
T
H

T
H
E

T
E
R
M

,
R
O
C
E
;

P
E
R
S
E
C
U
T
I
O
N

F
O
R

R
E
O
S
O
N
S

O
F

N

a
t
i
o
n
a
l
i
t
y

m
a
y

c
o
n
s
i
s
t

o
f

a
d
v
e
r
s
e

a
t
t
i
t
u
d
e
s

a
n
d

m
e
a
s
u

R
E
S

D
I
R
E
C
T
E
D

O
G
O
I
N
S
T

O

N
O
T
I
O
N
O
L

(
E
T
H
N
I
C
,

L
I
N
G
U
I
S
T
I
C
)

M
I
N
O
R
I
T
Y

A
N
D

I
N

C
E
R
T
A
I
N

C
I
R
C
U
M
S
T
A
N
C
E
S

T
H
E

F
A
C
T

O
F

B
E
L

O
N
G
I
N
G

t
o

S
U
C
H

a

M
I
N
O
R
I
T
Y

M
A
Y

i
N

i
t
S
E
L
F

G
I
V
E

R
I
S
E

t
o

THE ROHINGYA CONSTITUTE SUCH A DISTINCT ETHNIC, LINGUISTIC, AND RACIAL GROUP, AND THE DISCRIMINATION THEY EXPERIENCE IN BURMA IS BASED ON THEIR STATUS AS MEMBERS OF THAT GROUP. THEREFORE THEY FIT SQUARELY UNDER THE *HANDBOOK*'S DEFINITION OF NATIONALITY.

THE *HANDBOOK* GOES ON TO ASSERT THAT DISCRIMINATION MAY AMOUNT TO PERSECUTION "IF MEASURES OF DISCRIMINATION LEAD TO CONSEQUENCES OF A SUBSTANTIALLY PREJUDICIAL NATURE FOR THE PERSON CONCERNED, E.G. SERIOUS RESTRICTIONS ON HIS RIGHT TO EARN A LIVELIHOOD, HIS RIGHT TO PRACTISE HIS RELIGION, OR HIS ACCESS TO NORMALLY AVAILABLE EDUCATIONAL FACILITIES."²⁷² ALL OF THESE RESTRICTIONS APPLY TO THE ROHINGYA IN BURMA, WHO BECAUSE OF THEIR LACK OF FULL CITIZENSHIP RIGHTS EXPERIENCE SEVERE AND "SUBSTANTIALLY PREJUDICIAL" SOCIAL, ECONOMIC, AND LEGAL EXCLUSION.

EVEN A PERSON WHO AT FIRST APPEARS TO BE AN ECONOMIC MIGRANT MAY STILL BE A REFUGEE, ACCORDING TO THE *HANDBOOK*:

²⁷¹ *Ibid.*, para. 74.

²⁷² *Ibid.*, paras. 51-53. ACCORDING TO GUY GOODWIN-GILL: "IN ITS BROADER SENSE, HOWEVER, [PERSECUTION] REMAINS VERY MUCH A QUESTION OF DEGREE AND PROPORTION; LESS OVERT MEASURES MAY SUFFICE, SUCH AS THE IMPOSITION OF SERIOUS ECONOMIC DISADVANTAGE, DENIAL OF ACCESS TO EMPLOYMENT, TO THE PROFESSIONS, OR TO EDUCATION, OR OTHER RESTRICTIONS ON THE FREEDOMS TRADITIONALLY GUARANTEED IN A DEMOCRATIC SOCIETY, SUCH AS SPEECH, ASSEMBLY, WORSHIP AND FREEDOM OF MOVEMENT." GOODWIN-GILL, *THE REFUGEE IN INTERNATIONAL LAW*, P. 69.

T
H
E

D
I
S
T
I
N
C
T
I
O
N

B
E
T
W
E
E
N

A
N

E
C
O
N
O
M
I
C

M
I
G
R
A
N
T

A
N
D

A

R
E
F

U
G
E
E

i
S
,

H
O
W
E
V
E
R
,

S
O
M
E
t
i
M
E
S

B
L
U
R
R
E
D

i
N

t
H
E

S
A
M
E

W
A
Y
S

a
s

t
h
e

d
i
s
t
i
n
c
t
i
o
n

b
e
t
w
e
e
n

e
c
o
n
o
m
i
c

a
n
d

p
o
l
i
t
i
c
a
l

m
e
a

S
U
R
E
S

i
N

a
N

a
P
P
L
i
C
a
N
t
,
S

C
O
U
N
t
R
Y

O
F

O
R
i
G
i
N

i
S

N
O
t

a
L
W
a

Y
S

C
L
E
A
R
.

B
E
H
I
N
D

E
C
O
N
O
M
I
C

M
E
A
S
U
R
E
S

A
F
F
E
C
T
I
N
G

A

P
E
R
S
O

N
,
S

L
i
V
E
L
i
H
O
O
D

t
H
E
R
E

M
a
Y

B
E

R
a
C
i
a
L
,

R
E
L
i
G
i
O
U
S

O
R

P
O
L
i

f
i
c
a
l

a
i
m
s

o
r

i
n
t
e
n
t
i
o
n
s

d
i
r
e
c
t
e
d

a
g
a
i
n
s
t

a

p
a
r
t
i
c
u
l
a

R
G
R
O
U
P
.

W
H
E
R
E

E
C
O
N
O
M
i
C

M
E
A
S
U
R
E
S

D
E
S
T
R
O
Y

T
H
E

E
C
O
N
O
M
i

C
E
X
I
S
T
E
N
C
E
O
F
A
P
A
R
T
I
C
U
L
A
R
S
E
C
T
I
O
N
O
F
T
H
E
P
O
P
U
L
A
T
I
O
N

(
E
.
G
.
W
i
t
H
D
R
a
W
a
L
O
F
t
R
a
D
i
N
G
R
i
G
H
t
S
F
R
O
M
,
O
R
D
i
S
C
R
i
M
i

N
a
t
o
r
y

o
r

e
x
c
e
s
s
i
v
e

t
a
x
a
t
i
o
n

o
f
,

a

s
p
e
c
i
f
i
c

e
t
h
n
i
c

o
r

R
E
L
I
G
I
O
U
S

G
R
O
U
P
)
,

T
H
E

V
I
C
T
I
M
S

M
A
Y

A
C
C
O
R
D
I
N
G

T
O

T
H
E

C

i
R
C
U
M
S
t
a
N
C
E
S

B
E
C
O
M
E

R
E
F
U
G
E
E
S

O
N

L
E
a
v
i
N
G

t
H
E

C
O
U
N
t
R

THE ROHINGYA ARE SUBJECTED TO ARBITRARY CONFISCATION OF THEIR PROPERTY AND OTHER ECONOMIC RESTRICTIONS PRECISELY BECAUSE OF THEIR MEMBERSHIP OF A SPECIFIC ETHNIC AND RELIGIOUS GROUP.

The Rohingya's inability to acquire citizenship status is thus integral to the discrimination and human rights abuses they suffer in Burma. Where an entire group is arbitrarily denied or deprived of citizenship on the basis of nationality or ethnicity, there is a strong argument to be made that this constitutes discrimination rising to the level of persecution. In addition, because important legally enforceable rights are associated with citizenship, arbitrary denial or deprivation of citizenship deprives individuals of legal remedies for a variety of restrictions. At minimum, therefore, Human Rights Watch argues that discriminatory denial of citizenship should weigh heavily in favor of a finding of persecution. The refugee legal scholar Guy Goodwin-Gill has addressed this issue in the context of Soviet Jews, who were subjected to repressive measures when they expressed a wish to leave the USSR and who, when they were finally allowed to leave, were forced to renounce their citizenship. Goodwin-Gill reasoned that, in such cases, "the denationalization itself provided compelling testimony of denial of protection," and weighed in favor of eligibility for asylum.²⁷⁴ This reasoning applies even more strongly in the Rohingya's case, where citizenship is denied across the board and not simply to those attempting to leave the country.

When the deprivation of citizenship is accompanied by other acts of discrimination and human rights violations are perpetuated on the basis of the victims' nationality, the argument that a group member has a "well-founded fear of being persecuted" as defined by the UNHCR *Handbook* is even stronger. Lack of citizenship exposes the Rohingya to serious human rights violations including restrictions on their freedom of movement, exclusion from some educational and employment opportunities, and arbitrary confiscation of property. And without citizenship and its accompanying rights, the Rohingya are excluded from Burma's protection. These factors, taken together with the exposure to forced labor and the constraints on political rights faced by all Burmese, provide a compelling case that many Rohingya have "a well-founded fear of being persecuted for reasons of . . . nationality," are outside of their home country, and are "unable . . . to avail [themselves] of the protection of that country."²⁷⁵

Protections for the Stateless Independent of Refugee Status

Regardless of whether Rohingya meet the criteria for refugee status, they continue to face the perils of statelessness. UNHCR has a clear role to play in this situation. Article 11 of the 1961 Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness provides for "a body to which a person claiming the benefit of this Convention may apply for the examination of his claim and for assistance in presenting it to the appropriate authority." This function has been entrusted to UNHCR and affirmed by General Assembly resolutions 3274 (XIV) of December 10, 1974, and 31/36 of November 30, 1976. More recently, the Executive Committee of UNHCR issued a Conclusion in 1995 which significantly broadened UNHCR's role concerning statelessness. Executive Committee Conclusion 79 on the Prevention and Reduction of Statelessness and the Protection of Stateless Persons "acknowledges the responsibilities already entrusted to the High Commissioner for stateless refugees and with respect to the reduction of statelessness, and encourages UNHCR to continue its activities on behalf of stateless persons, as part of its statutory function of providing international protection and of seeking preventive action."²⁷⁶ The Executive Committee further requested in its Conclusion that UNHCR "provide relevant technical and advisory services pertaining to the preparation and implementation of nationality legislation to interested States."²⁷⁷ This Conclusion broadened UNHCR's role in relation to statelessness. These requirements were confirmed in General Assembly Resolution 50/152 of December 21, 1995. The U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, Sadako Ogata, reiterated this mandate in a statement before the 51st session of the Commission for Human Rights in 1995:

S
t
a
t
e
l
e
s
s

²⁷⁴ "Statelessness and refugee status are by no means identical phenomena. . . . [F]or years Soviet Jews leaving the country permanently were required to renounce their citizenship. Refugee status in such cases might appear determinable in the light of the situation prevailing in the country of origin as the country of former habitual residence. However, in addition to internal repressive measures applied to those seeking to leave that country, the denationalization itself provided compelling testimony of denial of protection. Whether it severs the effective link for all purposes of international law, including the responsibility of States, is less clear, but the expulsion of an unwanted minority could not justifiably be predicated upon the municipal act of deprivation of citizenship." Goodwin-Gill, *The Refugee in International Law*, p. 42 (emphasis added; internal footnotes and quotation omitted).

²⁷⁵ See the definition of a refugee in the 1951 Refugee Convention, Art. 1.

²⁷⁶ Executive Committee Conclusion No. 79 (XLVI) (1995), "The Prevention and Reduction of Statelessness and the Protection of Stateless Persons," para. a.

E
S
S

P
E
R
S
O
N
S

a
R
E

a
N
O
t
H
E
R

C
a
t
E
G
O
R
Y

i
N

N
E
E
D

O
F

i
N
t
E
R
N
a
t
i

O
N
a
L

P
R
O
t
E
C
t
i
O
N
,

F
O
R

W
H
O
M

U
N
H
C
R

H
a
s

a

S
P
E
C
i
a
L

R
E
S
P
O
N
S

i
B
i
L
i
t
y
.

M
y

O
f
f
i
c
e

H
a
s

B
e
e
n

D
e
s
i
g
n
a
t
e
d

a
s

a
n

i
n
t
e
r
m
e

D
I
A
R
Y

B
E
T
W
E
E
N

S
T
A
T
E
S

A
N
D

S
T
A
T
E
L
E
S
S

P
E
R
S
O
N
S

U
N
D
E
R

T
H
E

1
9
6
1

C
O
N
V
E
N
T
i
O
N

O
N

t
H
E

R
E
D
U
C
t
i
O
N

O
F

S
t
a
t
E
L
E
E
S
S
N
E
S
S
.

M

O
S
T

R
E
C
E
N
t
L
Y
,

U
N
H
C
R

H
a
s

B
E
E
N

R
E
Q
U
E
S
t
E
D

B
Y

i
t
s

E
X
E
C
U
t
i

V
E

C
O
M
M
i
t
t
E
E

t
O

P
L
a
c
e
E

t
H
E

M
a
t
t
E
R

O
F

S
t
a
t
E
L
E
S
S
S
N
E
S
S

O
N

i
t
s

a
g
e
n
d
a

t
h
i
s

y
e
a
r
.

w
e

w
i
l
l

e
x
p
l
o
r
e

p
r
o
m
o
t
i
o
n
a
l

a
n

D
P
R
E
V
E
N
t
i
v
E

a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
E
S

t
o

w
h
i
c
h

u
n
h
c
r

c
a
n

c
o
n
t
r
i
b
u
t
E

I
N

C
O
L
L
A
B
O
R
A
T
I
O
N

W
I
T
H

C
O
N
C
E
R
N
E
D

S
T
A
T
E
S
.

T
H
E
R
E

I
S

A
N

O
B
V
I
O
U
S

L
I
N
K

B
E
T
W
E
E
N

T
H
E

L
O
S
S

O
R

D
E
N
I
A
L

O
F

N
A
T
I
O
N
A
L

P
R
O
T
E
C
T
I
O
N

a
n
d

t
h
e

L
O
S
S

O
R

D
E
N
i
a
l

O
F

N
a
t
i
o
n
a
l
i
t
y
.

O
n

T
H
E

P
L
A
C
E

O
F

R
I
G
H
T
S
,

T
H
E

P
R
E
V
E
N
T
I
O
N

O
F

R
E
D
U
C
T
I
O
N

O
F

S
t
a
t
e
l
e
s
s
n
e
s
s

i
s

a
n

i
m
p
o
r
t
a
n
t

a
s
p
e
c
t

o
f

s
e
c
u
r
i
n
g

m
i
n

ALTHOUGH NEITHER MALAYSIA NOR BURMA ARE PARTIES TO THE 1954 AND 1961 CONVENTIONS ON STATELESSNESS, UNHCR'S MANDATE IS BASED ON THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY RESOLUTION AND CONCLUSION OF UNHCR'S EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE, ON WHICH MALAYSIA HAS OBSERVER STATUS.

UNHCR HAS THUS BEEN MANDATED TO UNDERTAKE A VARIETY OF DIFFERENT ACTIVITIES IN THE FIELD OF PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS. THESE INCLUDE:

- PROVIDING TECHNICAL AND ADVISORY SERVICES TO INTERESTED STATES IN THE DRAFTING AND IMPLEMENTATION OF NATIONALITY LEGISLATION, SO AS TO AVOID AND REDUCE STATELESSNESS;
- PROMOTING ACCESSION TO AND IMPLEMENTATION OF THE TWO INTERNATIONAL INSTRUMENTS DESIGNED TO PROMOTE THE AVOIDANCE AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS, AND TO ENSURE A MINIMUM LEGAL STATUS FOR ALL STATELESS PERSONS;
- COOPERATING WITH RELEVANT AGENCIES AND PARTNERS TOWARD THIS END;
- TRAINING STAFF AND GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS AS PART OF THE PROMOTION OF THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS; AND
- DISSEMINATING INFORMATION AND COOPERATING WITH STATES IN AVOIDING ARBITRARY DEPRIVATION OF CITIZENSHIP OR OTHER ACTIONS WHICH OFTEN RESULT IN STATELESSNESS.

UNHCR, UNDER ITS MANDATE TO PREVENT AND REDUCE STATELESSNESS, SHOULD ADDRESS THE PROBLEM OF THE ROHINGYA'S LACK OF CITIZENSHIP AND THEIR POTENTIAL FOR STATELESSNESS, REGARDLESS OF WHETHER IT HAS FORMALLY RECOGNIZED THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA AS REFUGEES. PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITY FOR ADDRESSING THE PROBLEM OF STATELESSNESS LIES WITH THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT. THE UNHCR BURMA OFFICE, AS A PART OF ITS REPATRIATION AND REINTEGRATION ACTIVITIES, SHOULD TO SEEK TO PREVENT AND REDUCE STATELESSNESS IN BURMA, INCLUDING BY CONTINUING TO OFFER TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE AND GUIDANCE TO THE BURMESE GOVERNMENT ON ITS NATIONAL LAWS AND ON MEASURES TO AVOID AND REDUCE STATELESSNESS.

UNHCR'S MALAYSIA OFFICE MUST ALSO ACTIVATE ITS MANDATE FOR STATELESSNESS AS REGARDS TO THE ROHINGYA IN MALAYSIA. THE OFFICE CURRENTLY PROVIDES SOME EMERGENCY MEDICAL CARE TO REJECTED ROHINGYA ASYLUM-SEEKERS AND INTERVENES WITH THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT ON HUMANITARIAN GROUNDS. IT HAS REGISTERED ROHINGYA WHO ARRIVED THROUGH 1993—THIS REGISTRATION COULD BE REINSTITUTED AND SOME FORM OF IDENTIFICATION DOCUMENTS (SUCH AS THE CERTIFICATES) ISSUED. UNHCR SHOULD ALSO OFFER TECHNICAL ADVICE, ASSISTANCE, AND TRAINING TO THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT ON ITS NATIONALITY LEGISLATION. PROVIDING BIRTH CERTIFICATES OR SIMILAR DOCUMENTATION TO ALL CHILDREN IS CRITICAL, AND TRAINING COULD BE PROVIDED ON THIS. IF NECESSARY, UNHCR COULD CONDUCT ITS OWN SYSTEM OF BIRTH REGISTRATION, AS DESCRIBED IN UNHCR'S OWN GUIDELINES.²⁷³ FINALLY, UNHCR SHOULD ENCOURAGE THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT TO ACCEDE WITHOUT RESERVATIONS TO THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTIONS ON STATELESSNESS.

²⁷³ UNHCR, *REFUGEE CHILDREN: GUIDELINES ON PROTECTION AND CARE*, (GENEVA: UNHCR, 1994), PP. 103-104.

MUCH OF WHAT UNHCR CAN DO, HOWEVER, DEPENDS ON MALAYSIA'S COOPERATION AND ITS RECOGNITION OF THE INTERNATIONAL NORMS ON PREVENTING STATELESSNESS. MALAYSIA'S OBSERVER STATUS ON THE UNHCR EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE IMPOSES AT LEAST A MORAL OBLIGATION ON IT TO ABIDE BY THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION ON STATELESSNESS. AT MINIMUM, THEREFORE, MALAYSIA SHOULD ASSIST WITH TEMPORARY IDENTIFICATION PAPERS FOR ROHINGYA ADULTS AND ALLOW ACCESS TO EMPLOYMENT AND HEALTH SERVICES.

PROTECTIONS FOR STATELESS CHILDREN

REGARDING ROHINGYA CHILDREN, MALAYSIA HAS ADDITIONAL OBLIGATIONS UNDER ARTICLE 9 OF THE CONVENTION ON THE RIGHTS OF THE CHILD, WHICH REQUIRES MALAYSIA TO "RESPECT THE RIGHT OF THE CHILD TO PRESERVE HIS OR HER IDENTITY, INCLUDING NATIONALITY[.]"²⁷⁹ THIS IS OF SPECIAL CONCERN FOR ROHINGYA CHILDREN BORN ON MALAYSIAN SOIL. OVER THE LAST TWENTY YEARS THAT ROHINGYA HAVE BEEN COMING TO MALAYSIA, AT LEAST ONE, AND IN SOME CASES TWO, GENERATIONS HAVE BEEN BORN IN MALAYSIA. BUT UNDER MALAYSIAN LAW, CHILDREN DO NOT HAVE A RIGHT TO MALAYSIAN CITIZENSHIP MERELY BY HAVING BEEN BORN IN THE COUNTRY. RATHER, MALAYSIA'S CONSTITUTION PROVIDES THAT A PERSON BORN WITHIN THE COUNTRY BECOMES A CITIZEN ONLY IF ONE PARENT IS A CITIZEN OR PERMANENTLY RESIDES IN MALAYSIA AT THE TIME OF HIS OR HER BIRTH OR IF HE OR SHE "IS NOT BORN A CITIZEN OF ANY COUNTRY[.]"²⁸⁰ THE FORMER IS INAPPLICABLE BECAUSE THE ROHINGYA LACK PAPERS. THE LATTER WOULD APPEAR TO APPLY, BUT MALAYSIA DOES NOT CURRENTLY TREAT ROHINGYA CHILDREN AS CITIZENS BY BIRTH. AS A RESULT, THE CHILDREN HAVE NO LEGAL STATUS IN MALAYSIA.²⁸¹

ROHINGYA CHILDREN BORN IN MALAYSIA ARE AT EVEN GREATER RISK OF STATELESSNESS THAN THEIR PARENTS. BURMA DOES NOT GRANT CITIZENSHIP TO CHILDREN WHOSE PARENTS ARE NOT RECOGNIZED AS CITIZENS, EVEN IF THE CHILDREN ARE BORN IN BURMA. THUS THE LIKELIHOOD OF BURMA RECOGNIZING THE CITIZENSHIP OF CHILDREN BORN OUTSIDE THE COUNTRY TO FORMER INHABITANTS WHOSE CITIZENSHIP IS ALSO DISPUTED IS REMOTE IN THE EXTREME. IT IS APPROPRIATE, THEN, THAT MALAYSIA'S CONSTITUTIONAL PROVISION GRANTING CITIZENSHIP TO PERSONS WHO ARE BORN IN THE COUNTRY AND WHO ARE NOT BORN CITIZENS OF ANY OTHER COUNTRY SHOULD APPLY TO THESE CHILDREN. HOWEVER, THE CONFERRING OF MALAYSIAN CITIZENSHIP SHOULD NOT RESTRICT THE CHILD'S RIGHT TO RETURN TO BURMA SHOULD THAT BECOME POSSIBLE.

AT MINIMUM, MALAYSIA SHOULD WORK TO ENSURE THAT ALL CHILDREN BORN WITHIN ITS BORDERS, WHETHER DOCUMENTED OR NOT, ARE REGISTERED AT BIRTH. YET WHILE UNHCR CONTINUES TO DISCUSS THE REGISTRATION OF REFUGEE CHILDREN BORN IN THE COUNTRY WITH THE MALAYSIAN GOVERNMENT, ITS EFFORTS HAVE SO FAR NOT BEEN PRODUCTIVE.²⁸² ACCORDING TO UNHCR'S GUIDELINES:

B
i
r
t
h

R
e
g
i
s
t
r
a
t
i
o

²⁷⁹ MALAYSIA HAS ENTERED A RESERVATION TO ARTICLE 7 OF THE CONVENTION WHICH STATES THAT CHILDREN SHALL BE REGISTERED AT BIRTH AND HAVE THE RIGHT TO ACQUIRE A NATIONALITY. IT HAS, HOWEVER, AGREED TO BE BOUND BY ARTICLE 9.

²⁸⁰ FEDERAL CONSTITUTION, ART. 14(1)(b) AND SECOND SCHEDULE, PART II.

²⁸¹ SOME ROHINGYA PARENTS HAVE BEEN ABLE TO OBTAIN BIRTH CERTIFICATES FOR THEIR CHILDREN, BUT THIS DOCUMENT DOES NOT LEGALIZE THEIR STATUS IN MALAYSIA.

²⁸² LETTER FROM UNHCR BUREAU FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC TO HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DATED MAY 16, 2000.

N
i
S

E
S
S
E
N
t
i
a
l

t
o

E
N
a
b
l
e

D
a
t
e

a
n
d

P
l
a
c
e

o
f

B
i
r
t
h

t
o

B

E
C
O
N
C
L
U
S
I
V
E
L
Y

E
S
T
A
B
L
I
S
H
E
D
,

T
H
E
R
E
B
Y

A
C
T
I
V
A
T
I
N
G

C
E
R
T
A
I

N
R
i
G
H
t
s
,
i
N
C
L
U
D
i
N
G
t
H
O
S
E
R
i
G
H
t
s
W
H
i
C
H
a
R
E
D
E
P
E
N
D
a
N
t

O
N

N
a
t
i
o
n
a
l
l
i
t
y

a
n
d

P
e
r
s
o
n
a
l

s
t
a
t
u
s
.

T
h
o
s
e

B
a
s
i
c

H
u
m
a

N
R
I
G
H
T
S

C
A
N

B
E

V
I
O
L
A
T
E
D

I
N

R
E
F
U
G
E
E

S
I
T
U
A
T
I
O
N
S

U
N
L
E
S
S

P
a
r
t
i
c
u
l
a
r

a
t
t
e
n
t
i
o
n

i
s

g
i
v
e
n

t
o

e
n
s
u
r
e

t
h
e

p
r
o
p
e
r

d

Equally important is that parents receive validated birth certificates.²⁸⁴ Malaysia should therefore develop viable procedures for birth registration and the issuance of birth certificates that take into account the needs of refugees. Requiring undocumented persons to register with the police, the current competent authority for registration, would not be an effective solution as long as refugees continue to be subject to arrest and harassment by Malaysian police.

CONSEQUENCES

One consequence of the Rohingya's disputed citizenship status and both Malaysia's and UNHCR's failure to afford them adequate protection is the Rohingya's inability to access vital education and health care in Malaysia. In the past, a UNHCR certificate and a Malaysian birth certificate were enough documentation to get access to these services. But UNHCR has stopped renewing the certificates and has offered most Rohingya no alternative. Malaysia, meanwhile, has begun excluding Rohingya children from schools and from health care, and not all Rohingya children born in Malaysia have been able to obtain birth certificates. Providing these documents now would reduce some of the hardship to which the Rohingya are subject due to their uncertain legal status. Temporary protection in Malaysia until the issue of their nationality is resolved or protection as refugees would also resolve these problems.

ACCESS TO EDUCATION

My four children used the UNHCR registry letter to go to school but when the letter was stopped, they had to stop school.

²⁸³ UNHCR, *Refugee Children: Guidelines on Protection and Care*, pp. 103-104.

NONE OF THE ROHINGYA HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED IN LATE 1999 HAD CHILDREN ENROLLED IN SCHOOL; THESE INCLUDED PARENTS OF TWENTY-FIVE SCHOOL-AGED CHILDREN. THREE HAD CHILDREN WHO HAD PREVIOUSLY ATTENDED SCHOOL IN MALAYSIA UNTIL THEY WERE TOLD BY SCHOOL AUTHORITIES EARLIER IN 1999 THAT THEIR CHILDREN COULD NO LONGER BE ADMITTED. THOSE WHO HAD NEVER BEEN IN SCHOOL DID NOT HAVE MALAYSIAN BIRTH CERTIFICATES. ONE PARENT TOLD HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH THAT AFTER HIS CHILD, NOW SEVEN YEARS OLD, WAS DENIED ADMITTANCE BECAUSE THE CHILD DID NOT HAVE A BIRTH CERTIFICATE, HE AND HIS WIFE DECIDED NOT TO HAVE ANY MORE CHILDREN.²⁹⁶ UP UNTIL 1999, ROHINGYA CHILDREN WITH BOTH MALAYSIAN BIRTH CERTIFICATES AND WITH THEIR FAMILY'S UNHCR LETTER WERE ABLE TO ENROLL IN SCHOOL. BUT WHEN THE ROHINGYA'S CERTIFICATES EXPIRED WITHOUT BEING RENEWED, EVEN THOSE WITH BIRTH CERTIFICATES WERE NO LONGER ABLE TO CONTINUE.

WHEN ESLAM KHATUN TRIED TO REENROLL HER SEVEN YEAR-OLD DAUGHTER IN 1999, THE SCHOOL ASKED HER TO BRING A RENEWED UNHCR CERTIFICATE BECAUSE THE ONE SHE PRESENTED HAD EXPIRED ON FEBRUARY 10, 1999. SHE EXPLAINED THAT THE CERTIFICATE HAD NOT BEEN NOT RENEWED. THE SCHOOL THEN SENT HER TO THE GENERAL GOVERNMENT EDUCATION OFFICE WHERE SHE WAS ASKED FOR THE ORIGINAL UNHCR CERTIFICATE ISSUED FOR HER ENTIRE FAMILY IN 1992. HOWEVER, THE MALAYSIAN POLICE HAD CONFISCATED THAT ORIGINAL WHEN THEY ARRESTED, DETAINED, AND DEPORTED HER FATHER IN 1998. BECAUSE ESLAM KHATUN COULD NOT PRODUCE THE LETTER, SHE WAS SENT HOME.²⁹⁷

BASHAR R. WEPT AS HE DESCRIBED HIS EFFORTS TO KEEP HIS CHILD IN SCHOOL:

M
Y

S
O
N

I
S

T

Y
E
A
R
S

O
L
D
.

H
E

W
A
S

²⁹⁵ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 13, 1999.

²⁹⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

²⁹⁷ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

B
O
R
N

i
N

M
a
L
a
Y
S
i
a

a
N
D

H
a
S

a

M
a
L
a
Y
S
i
a
N

B
i
R
t
H

C
E
R
t
i
F
i
C
a

THE
HUMAN
RIGHTS
WATCH
REPORT
ON
THE
SITUATION
OF
HUMAN
RIGHTS
IN
AFGHANISTAN
2000

Q
O
V
E
R
N
M
E
N
T

S
C
H
O
O
L

B
U
T

N
O
W

.
.
.

T
H
E

S
C
H
O
O
L

R
E
F
U
S
E
S

f
o

a
c
c
e
p
t

H
i
m
.

H
e

w
a
n
t
s

f
o

G
o

f
o

M
i
d
d
l
e

S
c
h
o
o
l

N
e
x
t

M
O
N
T
H
.

I
W
E
N
T

T
O

T
H
E

S
C
H
O
O
L

A
N
D

T
A
L
K
E
D

T
O

T
H
E

H
E
A
D
M

0
5
f
E
R
.

H
E

S
0
i
D

f
H
0
f

M
Y

S
O
N

H
0
S

N
O

D
O
C
U
M
E
N
t
S

0
N
D

f
H
E
Y

Q
R
E

W
O
R
R
I
E
D
.

H
E

S
A
I
D

T
H
E
Y

C
A
N
N
O
T

A
L
L
O
W

H
I
M

T
O

A
T
T
E
N

D
U
N
D
E
R
t
H
E
N
E
W
S
Y
S
t
E
M
a
N
D
U
N
D
E
R
t
H
E
N
E
W
R
U
L
E
S
H
E
M
U
S

+

H
a
v
e

a
n

i
m
m
i
g
r
a
t
i
o
n

v
i
s
a
.

|

w
e
n
t

t
o

t
h
e

G
e
n
e
r
a
l

O
f

F
i
c
e

t
o
d
a
y

a
n
d

t
h
e
y

a
r
e

a
s
k
i
n
g

f
o
r

a

v
i
s
a

f
r
o
m

i
m
m
i
g
r

a
t
t
i
o
n
.

.

M
y

C
H
I
L
D
R
E
N

F
a
c
e

t
H
E

S
a
m
E

P
R
O
B
L
E
M

I

F
a
c

E
D

i
N

a

D
i
F
F
E
R
E
N
t

C
O
U
N
t
R
Y

.

299

ALTHOUGH BOTH ESLAM KHATUN AND BASHAR R. HAD ALREADY BEEN DENIED REFUGEE STATUS, EACH APPROACHED UNHCR FOR HELP. FOR ESLAM KHATUN, UNHCR WROTE A LETTER TO THE PRINCIPAL OF HER CHILD'S SCHOOL, STATING THAT SHE AND HER FAMILY WERE REGISTERED WITH THE UNHCR OFFICE AND THAT THEY "FLED THEIR HOME COUNTRY DUE TO THE PROBLEMS THEY FACED ON ACCOUNT OF THEIR ETHNIC AND RELIGIOUS BACKGROUND." THE LETTER REQUESTED THAT THE PRINCIPAL "RENDER WHATEVER ASSISTANCE YOU COULD TO ENABLE [ESLAM KHATUN'S] CHILD TO RECEIVE THE VERY BASIC RIGHT TO EDUCATION."²⁹⁹ IT DID NOT MENTION THAT ESLAM KHATUN AND HER FAMILY HAD ALREADY BEEN SCREENED AND REJECTED FOR REFUGEE STATUS AND THAT HER CERTIFICATE (STATING THAT SHE WAS REGISTERED) HAD NOT BEEN RENEWED.

UNHCR ALSO WROTE A LETTER FOR BASHAR R.. THIS LETTER, ADDRESSED TO THE GOVERNMENT'S IMMIGRATION DEPARTMENT, GIVES MORE INFORMATION THAN ESLAM KHATUN'S LETTER:

M
R
.

B
a
s
h
a
r

R
.

a
n
d

H
i
s

F
a
m
i
l
y

H
a
v
e

B
e
e
n

R

²⁹⁹ Letter dated October 4, 1999, copied verbatim at Human Rights Watch interview, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, November 30, 1999.

E
G
I
S
T
E
R
E
D

W
I
T
H

U
S

A
S

M
U
S
L
I
M
S

F
R
O
M

T
H
E

A
R
A
K
A
N

S
T
A
T
E
/
M
Y

Q
N
M
Q
R
.

T
H
E
Y

F
L
E
D

f
H
E
i
R

H
O
M
E

C
O
U
N
t
R
Y

D
U
E

f
O

f
H
E

P
R
O
B
L

E
M

T
H
E
Y

F
A
C
E
D

O
N

A
C
C
O
U
N
T

O
F

T
H
E
I
R

E
T
H
N
I
C

A
N
D

R
E
L
I
G
I
O
U

S
B
A
C
K
G
R
O
U
N
D
.

T
H
E
R
E
F
O
R
E

I
H
E
Y

D
O

N
O
T

P
O
S
S
E
S
S

A
N
Y

V
A
L
I

D
F
R
O
V
E
L

D
O
C
U
M
E
N
T
S

W
H
I
C
H

W
O
U
L
D

P
R
O
V
E

T
H
A
T

T
H
E
Y

O
R
E

M
Y

a
n
m
a
r
e
s
e

c
i
f
i
z
e
n
s
h
i
p
.

s
o

f
a
r

m
a
l
a
y
s
i
a

a
n
d

m
y
a
n
m
a
r

h
a

V
E

N
O
T

B
E
E
N

A
B
L
E

T
O

A
G
R
E
E

O
N

A

P
R
O
C
E
D
U
R
E

F
O
R

T
H
E

V
E
R
I

F
i
c
a
t
i
o
n

o
f

t
h
e

c
i
t
i
z
e
n
s
h
i
p

o
f

t
h
e
s
e

m
u
s
l
i
m
s

f
r
o
m

m
y
a

N
M
A
R

A
N
D

F
O
R

T
H
E
I
R

R
E
F
U
R
N

T
O

T
H
E
I
R

C
O
U
N
T
R
Y

O
F

O
R
I
G
I
N
.

U
N
I
L

I
H
E
I
R

C
I
T
I
Z
E
N
S
H
I
P

A
N
D

I
H
E
I
R

R
I
G
H
T

O

R
E
F
U
R
N

H

a
s

c
l
a
r
i
f
i
e
d

f
h
e
y

w
i
l
l

n
o
t

b
e

a
b
l
e

f
o

r
e
f
u
r
n

f
o

m
y
a
n
m

a
R

(
O
U
R

E
M
P
H
a
S
i
S
)
.

.

.

M
R
.

B
a
S
H
a
R

R
.

a
N
D

H
i
S

W
i
F
E

H
A
V
E

B
E
E
N

i
n

M
A
L
A
Y
S
I
A

S
I
N
C
E

1
9
8
9
.

T
W
O

C
H
I
L
D
R
E
N

W
E
R
E

B
O
R
N

a
n
d

B
R
E
D

i
n

M
a
l
a
y
s
i
a
.

M
R
.

[
B
a
s
h
a
r

R
;
S
]

F
a
m
i
l
y

H
A
S

A
P
P
L
I
E
D

F
O
R

R
E
F
U
G
E
E

S
t
a
t
u
s
.

I
N

t
H
i
S

R
E
G
a
R
D
,

W
E

H

O
P
E

t
H
E

I
M
M
i
G
R
a
t
i
O
N

D
E
P
a
R
t
M
E
N
t

W
O
U
L
D

O
N

H
U
M
a
N
i
t
a
R
i
a
N

G
R
O
U
N
D
S
,
C
O
N
S
I
D
E
R
T
H
E
I
S
S
U
A
N
C
E
O
F
A
N
I
M
M
I
G
R
A
T
I
O
N
S
T
U
D

E
N
t

P
a
s
s

t
o

M
R
.

[
B
a
s
H
a
R

R
;
S

S
O
N
]

i
N

O
R
D
E
R

t
H
a
t

H
E

C
a

N
B
E

a
D
M
i
t
t
E
D

i
N
t
O

a

G
O
V
E
R
N
M
E
N
t

S
C
H
O
O
L

i
N

C
H
E
R
a
S

B
a
R
U

AS IN ESLAM KHATUN'S CASE, THIS LETTER DOES NOT MENTION THAT BASHAR R. AND HIS FAMILY HAD BEEN SCREENED AND REJECTED FOR REFUGEE STATUS.

WHEN HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED ESLAM KHATUN AND BASHAR R., THEY HAD JUST RECEIVED THE LETTERS AND HAD NOT YET DELIVERED THEM. UNHCR TOLD EACH THAT IF THE LETTERS DID NOT HAVE THE DESIRED EFFECT, THERE WAS NOTHING ELSE UNHCR COULD DO.

ACCESS TO HEALTH CARE

MY WIFE GAVE BIRTH IN A HOSPITAL IN 1997, BUT WE HAD TO PAY DOUBLE. LAST TIME WE WENT TO THE GOVERNMENT SUBSIDIZED CLINIC, I WAS TOLD NOT TO COME AGAIN BECAUSE WE WERE NOT CITIZENS. THEY SAID TO GO TO A PRIVATE CLINIC. THEY SAID, "DON'T COME HERE AGAIN."

UNDOCUMENTED ROHINGYA MAN²⁹¹

²⁹⁰ LETTER DATED DECEMBER 2, 1999, COPIED VERBATIM AT HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 20, 30, AND DECEMBER 2, 1999 (EMPHASIS ADDED).

²⁹¹ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999

IN THE LAST YEAR, ROHINGYA HAVE INCREASINGLY BEEN DENIED ACCESS TO PUBLIC HEALTH CARE. ALTHOUGH THERE IS NO LAW THAT PATIENTS MUST PRODUCE IDENTITY DOCUMENTS, SOME GOVERNMENT CLINICS HAVE RECENTLY STARTED TURNING AWAY UNDOCUMENTED PEOPLE. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWED FIVE INDIVIDUALS WHO WERE TURNED AWAY FROM GOVERNMENT CLINICS IN THE LAST YEAR BECAUSE THEY LACKED IDENTITY DOCUMENTS, INCLUDING ONE MAN WHOSE WIFE GAVE BIRTH AT HOME AS A RESULT.²⁹² TWO OTHERS TOLD US THAT THEY DO NOT GO TO THE HOSPITAL OR TAKE THEIR CHILDREN WHEN THEY ARE SICK BECAUSE ARE UNDOCUMENTED.²⁹³ ONE MAN SAID THAT HE HAD FORGED A PASSPORT SO THAT HIS CHILD COULD GET TREATMENT FOR A CUT ON HIS LEG,²⁹⁴ AND A WOMAN REPORTED THAT SHE HAD BEEN GIVEN MEDICINE AT A GOVERNMENT CLINIC WHEN SHE SHOWED A COPY OF HER 1992 LETTER BUT WAS TOLD NOT TO COME BACK AGAIN WITHOUT THE ORIGINAL, WHICH SHE DOES NOT HAVE BECAUSE UNHCR TOOK IT BACK WHEN IT ISSUED THE CERTIFICATES.²⁹⁵ ALL AGREED, HOWEVER, THAT THEY COULD NOT AFFORD TO PAY A PRIVATE CLINIC: FOREIGNERS ARE CHARGED AT THE HIGHEST RATE HEALTH CARE—"FIRST-CLASS CATEGORY FEES"—WHICH, REPORTEDLY, ARE ABOUT TWICE THOSE CHARGED TO CITIZENS.²⁹⁶

²⁹² HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS WITH FIVE PEOPLE, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 15, 20, 30, AND DECEMBER 2, 1999.

²⁹³ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEWS, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 4, 1999.

²⁹⁴ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, DECEMBER 2, 1999.

²⁹⁵ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH INTERVIEW, KUALA LUMPUR, MALAYSIA, NOVEMBER 30, 1999.

²⁹⁶ HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, "THE DEWAN RAKYAT: DELINQUENT FOREIGN PATIENTS," ~~THE~~ NEW STRAITS TIMES (MALAYSIA), MARCH 14, 2000, VOL. 12, NO. 4, (C)

VII. APPENDICES

APPENDIX A: UNHCR-KL BROCHURE FOR APPLICANTS (SEE FOLLOWING TEN PAGES)

APPENDIX B:

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE CONCLUSION No. 78 (XLVI) – 1995 – CONCLUSION ON THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS AND THE PROTECTION OF STATELESS PERSONS

THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE,

RECOGNIZING THE RIGHT OF EVERYONE TO A NATIONALITY AND THE RIGHT NOT TO BE ARBITRARILY DEPRIVED OF ONE'S NATIONALITY,

CONCERNED THAT STATELESSNESS, INCLUDING THE INABILITY TO ESTABLISH ONE'S NATIONALITY, MAY RESULT IN DISPLACEMENT,

STRESSING THAT THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS AND THE PROTECTION OF STATELESS PERSONS ARE IMPORTANT IN THE PREVENTION OF POTENTIAL REFUGEE SITUATIONS,

(a) ACKNOWLEDGES THE RESPONSIBILITIES ALREADY ENTRUSTED TO THE HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR STATELESS REFUGEES AND WITH RESPECT TO THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS, AND ENCOURAGES UNHCR TO CONTINUE ITS ACTIVITIES ON BEHALF OF STATELESS PERSONS, AS PART OF ITS STATUTORY FUNCTION OF PROVIDING INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION AND OF SEEKING PREVENTIVE ACTION, AS WELL AS ITS RESPONSIBILITY ENTRUSTED BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY TO UNDERTAKE THE FUNCTIONS FORESEEN UNDER ARTICLE 11 OF THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS;

(b) CALLS UPON STATES TO ADOPT NATIONALITY LEGISLATION WITH A VIEW TO REDUCING STATELESSNESS, CONSISTENT WITH FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLES OF INTERNATIONAL LAW, IN PARTICULAR BY PREVENTING ARBITRARY DEPRIVATION OF NATIONALITY, AND BY ELIMINATING PROVISIONS WHICH PERMIT THE RENUNCIATION OF A NATIONALITY WITHOUT THE PRIOR POSSESSION OR ACQUISITION OF ANOTHER NATIONALITY;

(c) REQUESTS UNHCR ACTIVELY TO PROMOTE ACCESSION TO THE 1954 CONVENTION RELATING TO THE STATUS OF STATELESS PERSONS AND THE 1961 CONVENTION ON THE REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS, IN VIEW OF THE LIMITED NUMBER OF STATES PARTIES TO THESE INSTRUMENTS, AS WELL AS TO PROVIDE RELEVANT TECHNICAL AND ADVISORY SERVICES PERTAINING TO THE PREPARATION AND IMPLEMENTATION OF NATIONALITY LEGISLATION TO INTERESTED STATES;

(d) FURTHER REQUESTS UNHCR ACTIVELY TO PROMOTE THE PREVENTION AND REDUCTION OF STATELESSNESS THROUGH THE DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION, AND THE TRAINING OF STAFF AND GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS; AND TO ENHANCE COOPERATION WITH OTHER INTERESTED ORGANIZATIONS;

(e) INVITES UNHCR TO PROVIDE IT BIENNIALY, BEGINNING AT THE FORTY-SEVENTH SESSION OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE, WITH INFORMATION ON ACTIVITIES UNDERTAKEN ON BEHALF OF STATELESS PERSONS, PARTICULARLY WITH REGARD TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF INTERNATIONAL INSTRUMENTS AND INTERNATIONAL PRINCIPLES RELATING TO STATELESSNESS, AND INCLUDING THE MAGNITUDE OF THE PROBLEM OF STATELESSNESS.

VIII. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This report was written by Zama Coursen-Neff, Furman Fellow with the Asia Division of Human Rights Watch, and is based on her research during a mission to Malaysia in November and December 1999. The report was edited by Joe Saunders, the deputy director of the Asia Division, and Rachael Reilly, the refugee policy director, and reviewed by Dinah Pokempner, general counsel, and Malcolm Smart, program director. Gary Risser, researcher for the Asia Division, provided helpful comments. Production assistance was provided by Adam Bassine, associate for the Asia Division, Patrick Minges, publications director, and Fitzroy Hepkins, mail manager. In addition, the author would like to thank Carla June Natan and Eve Lester.

We also wish to express our appreciation to the Malaysian human rights activists, lawyers, and academics, and to UNHCR staff members who assisted us in our work. Most of all, we would like acknowledge the many undocumented individuals who agreed to speak with us and provide information for this report. That they cannot be named is an unfortunate indicator of their continued vulnerability in Malaysia.